

GOVERNMENT OF SINDH

SINDH FLOOD EMERGENCY REHABILITATION PROJECT (SFERP)

RESETTLEMENT POLICY FRAMEWORK

May, 2023

Government of Sindh

LIST OF ACRONYMS

AED Anti-Encroachment Drive
AHs Affected Households
APs Affected Persons

APC Affected Persons Committee

AD Assistant Director

ARAP Abbreviated Resettlement Action Plan

BoR Board of Revenue
CAP Corrective Action Plan
COI Corridor of Impact

COVID-19 Coronavirus Disease of 2019

CBN Cost of Basic Needs
DC Deputy Commissioner
DCR District Census Report

DD Deputy Director

D &S Design and Supervision

DSC Design and Supervision Consultants
DMS Detailed Measurement Survey
DO (R) District Officer (Revenue)
DMS Detailed Measurement Survey
EMA External Monitoring Agency

ESCP Environment and Social Commitment Plan

ESF Environment and Social Framework
ESF Environmental and Social Framework

ESS5 World Bank's Environment and Social Standard 5
ESMF Environmental and Social Management Framework

FP Flood Protection (Bund)
GBV Gender-Based Violence

GIS Geographic Information Systems

GOS Government of Sindh
GOP Government of Pakistan

GRM Grievance Redress Mechanism GRC Grievance Redress Committee

IA Implementing Agency
ILA Inventory of Lost Assets
IMR Internal Monitoring Reports
IR Involuntary Resettlement
IPs Indigenous People

ICT Information and Communication Technology

Km Kilometers

KAA Katchi Abadi Act of 1987 LAA Land Acquisition Act 1894 LAC Land Acquisition Collector

LAR Land Acquisition and Resettlement LGD Local Government Department MC Manchar Containing Bund

MIS Management Information Systems

M&E Monitoring and Evaluation NGO Non-Governmental Organization

PD Project Director

PDMA Provincial Disaster Management Authority
P&DD Planning and Development Department
PHED Public Health Engineering Department

PIU Project Implementation Unit

PKR Pakistan Rupees
RC Replacement Cost
ROW Right-of-Way

RPF Resettlement Policy Framework

RP Resettlement Plan

R&R Resettlement & Rehabilitation

R&RDC Rehabilitation Assistance Disbursement Committee SFERP Sindh Flood Emergency Rehabilitation Project

SEA Sexual Exploitation and Abuse SEP Stakeholder Engagement Plan

SH Sexual Harassment

SID Sindh Irrigation Department SPS Statistical Problem Solving

TOR Terms of Reference
UC Union Council
UIDs Unique Identifiers
WB World Bank

W&SD Works and Services Department

GLOSSARY

Term Used	Definition
Affected Person	Any person or household adversely affected by any project related
	change or changes in use of land, water or other natural resources,
	or the person/s who loses his/her/their asset or property movable or
	fixed, in full or in part including land, with or without displacement,
	after the commencement and during execution of a project.
Affected	All members of a household residing under one roof and operating
Households	as a single economic unit, who are adversely affected by the Project
	or any of its components; may consist of a single nuclear family or
	an extended family group.
Census	A field survey carried out to identify and determine the number of
	Affected Persons (APs) or Displaced Persons (DPs) as a result of
	land acquisition and related impacts. The census provides the basic
	information necessary for determining eligibility for compensation,
	resettlement, and other measures emanating from consultations
	with affected communities and the local government institutions
Compensation	The payment in kind, cash or other assets given in exchange
	for the acquisition of land including fixed assets, is called
	compensation. These include other impacts resulting from
	activities to rehabilitate or cushion the impacts from displacement
Cut-off Date	There is not a single overall project cut-off date. The date of start of
	census for all land and non-land related entitlements. It is the date
	for announcement of Section 4 notification under the LA Act of 1894
	under which any person entering the project area after the cut-off
	date is not eligible to receive the agreed upon entitlements. The
	Bank accepts the date of the baseline survey as the cutoff date for
	eligibility.
Economic	Loss of land, assets, access to assets, income sources, or means of
Displacement	livelihoods as a result of (i) involuntary acquisition of land, or (ii)
	involuntary restrictions on land use or on access to legally
	designated parks and protected areas.
Encroachers	People who do not have legal title and have trespassed onto
	private/community land to which they are not authorized. If such
	people arrived before the entitlements cut-off date, they are
	eligible for compensation for any structures, crops or land
F 20	improvements that they will lose.
Entitlement	The range of measures comprising compensation in cash/voucher or
	kind, relocation cost, income rehabilitation assistance, transfer
	assistance, income substitution, and business restoration which are
	due to APs, depending on the type and degree nature of their
	losses, to restore their social and economic base.

Griovanco	The PDE contains a griggence mechanism. (There is no need for
Grievance Mechanism	The RPF contains a grievance mechanism (There is no need for separate GRM the GRM mentioned in ESMF will be sufficient to address all the issues under resettlement activities) based on policies and procedures that are designed to ensure that the complaints or disputes about any aspect of the land acquisition, compensation, resettlement, and rehabilitation process, etc. are being addressed. This mechanism includes a procedure for filing of complaints and a process for dispute resolution within an acceptable time period
Household	A household means all persons living and eating together as a single- family unit and eating from the same kitchen whether or not related to each other.
Implementing agency	Implementing agency means the agency, public or private, that is responsible for planning, design and implementation of a development project.
Income restoration	Re-establishing income sources and livelihoods of APs.
Involuntary Resettlement	Land acquisition and resettlement for a public purpose on the basis of eminent domain law without the consent of displaced persons.
Inventory of lost assets	Descriptive list of all assets lost to the project, including land, immovable property (buildings and other structures), and incomes with names of owners.
Market Value	The most probable selling price or the value most often sought by buyers and sellers. It assumes buyers and sellers have reasonable knowledge, act competitively and rationally and are motivated by self-interest to maximize satisfaction and both act independently and without collusion fraud or misrepresentation.
Land Acquisition	Land acquisition means the process whereby a person is compelled by a public agency to alienate all or part of the land she/he owns or possesses, to the ownership and possession of that agency, for public purposes in return for fair compensation.
Physical Displacement	Relocation, loss of residential land, or loss of shelter as a result of (i) involuntary acquisition of land, or (ii) involuntary restrictions on land use or no access to legally designed parks and protected areas.
Subproject 's impacts based relocation	Subproject's impacts-based relocation- depending on the sub- project impacts i.e. if rehabilitation of flood-affected structures or improvement of rains-affected road goes beyond ROW then spatial extent will be different depending upon the subproject activities.
Rehabilitation	Assistance provided to affected per' sons to supplement their income losses in order to improve, or at least achieve full restoration of, their pre- project living standards and quality of life.

Replacement Cost

Replacement cost" is defined as a method of valuation yielding compensation sufficient to replace assets, plus necessary transaction costs associated with asset replacement. Where functioning markets exist, replacement cost is the market value as established through independent and competent real estate valuation, plus transaction costs. Where functioning markets do not exist, replacement cost may be determined through alternative means, such as calculation of output value for land or productive assets, or the undepreciated value of replacement material and labor for construction of structures or other fixed assets, plus transaction costs. In all instances where physical displacement results in loss of shelter, replacement cost must at least be sufficient to enable purchase or construction of housing that meets acceptable minimum community standards of quality and safety. The valuation method for determining replacement cost should be documented and included in relevant resettlement planning documents. Transaction costs include administrative charges, registration or title fees, reasonable moving expenses, and any similar costs imposed on affected persons. To ensure compensation at replacement cost, planned compensation rates may require updating in project areas where inflation is high or the period of time between calculation of compensation rates and delivery of compensation is extensive

Vulnerable APs

Households that might suffer disproportionately or face the risk of being marginalized from the effects of resettlement and include: (i) female headed households; (ii) disabled-headed households; (iii) child-headed households; iv) households falling under the generally accepted indicator for poverty; (v) elderly-headed households with no means of support and landlessness; (vi) households without security of tenure; and (vii) ethnic minorities and indigenous people. Other groups may also qualify as "vulnerable" in the light of disadvantaged circumstances.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

EXE	ECUTIVE SUMMARY	1
CH	APTER-1 : PROJECT DESCRIPTION	12
1.1	Introduction	12
1.2	Project Development Objectives and Components	12
1.3	Component-I. Infrastructure Rehabilitation:	13
1.4	Subcomponent 1.1: Flood Control and Rehabilitation of Irrigation Infrastructure	13
1.5	Part-1: Emergent Works under Retroactive Financing:	13
1.6	E&S Management Impacts of Retro Financing	14
1.7	Subcomponent 1.2: Restoration of Roads and Allied Infrastructure	15
1.8	Subcomponent 1.3: Restoration of Water Supply Schemes	15
1.9	Component 2 – Livelihoods Restoration	16
1.10	Component 3 – Institutional Strengthening for Resilience and Technical Assistance	17
	1.10.1 Subcomponent 3.1: Expansion of Sindh Emergency Rescue Service	17
	1.10.2 Subcomponent 3.2: Enhancing Preparedness for Floods	17
1.11	Component 4 – Project Management and Operational Costs	18
	Component 5 – Contingent Emergency Response	
	Project Cost and Timeline	
	Project Beneficiaries	
	Potential Resettlement Impacts	
	Implementing Arrangements	
	Scope of Resettlement Policy Framework	
	Need for Resettlement Policy Framework	
	Approach and Methodology	
	Structure of the RPF	22
CH	APTER-2 : PRINCIPLES AND OBJECTIVES GOVERNING RESETTLEMENT PREPARATION AND IMPLEMENTATION	22
2.4	Overview	
2.1 2.2	Resettlement Principles	
2.2	Resettlement Objectives	
	•	
CH	APTER-3 : PROCESS FOR PREPARING AND APPROVING RESETTLEMENT PLA	NNS 26
3.1	Process for Preparing Resettlement Plans	
	3.1.1 Screening for Involuntary Resettlement	
	3.1.2 Socio-economic Assessment and APs Profiling	27
	3.1.3 Consultations with Key Stakeholders	
	3.1.4 Census and Inventory of Lost Assets	28
	3.1.5 Detailed Measurement Survey	29
	3.1.6 Information Dissemination to APs	29
	3.1.7 Resettlement Database	30
3.2	Process for Approving Resettlement Plans	30
CH	APTER-4: ESTIMATED DISPLACEMENT IMPACTS AND CATEGORIES	31
4.1	Anticipated Potential Project Impacts	31
4.2	Measures for Impact Avoidance	32
4.3	Categories of People likely to be displaced	33
4.4	Approximate Numbers of APs	34
	APTER-5 : ELIGIBILITY CRITERIA FOR DEFINING VARIOUS CATEGORIES OF	

	DISPLACED PERSONS3				
5.1	Eligibility and Entitlements				
5.2	Cut-off-Date				
5.3	Compensation Entitlements				
5.4	Compensation for Lost Assets				
	5.8.1	Agricultural land	36		
	5.8.2	Residential, commercial, public and community land	37		
	5.8.3	Temporary Occupation of Land	38		
	5.8.4	Structures			
	5.8.5	Crops	39		
	5.8.6	Trees			
5.9	Resettlement ar	nd Relocation	40		
	5.10.1	Land for land compensation			
	5.10.2	Relocation assistance			
	5.10.3	Security of tenure			
	5.10.4	Transport allowance			
	5.10.5	Transition allowances			
5.11	5	tion Measures			
•	5.12.1				
5 13	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	s			
0.10	5.14.1	Temporary Loss of Business			
	5.14.2	Employment			
		Compensation for Damages During Construction			
5 15		and facilities			
		ons for Vulnerable APs			
5.10	-	Provisions for Affected Women			
5 10		for Informal Settlers/Occupants and Due Process			
	-	ompensation Entitlement Matrix			
		AL AND POLICY FRAMEWORK			
-					
		cial Regulatory Overview for LAR			
6.3		the Islamic Republic of Pakistan			
6.4	-	n Act 1894			
6.5		(Sindh amendment) should also be mentioned			
6.6		et (KAA) of 1987			
6.7		65			
6.8	•				
6.9	Resettlement Po	olicy for the Project	59		
CHA	APTER-7 : MET	HODS FOR VALUING AFFECTED ASSETS	62		
	7.1 V	aluation of Lost Affected Assets	62		
	7.1.1	Land Acquisition/Taking Modalities and Application of ESS5	62		
	7.1.2	Willing Buyer/Willing Seller approach			
	7.1.3	Land Acquisition through expropriation under LAA			
	7.1.4	Land Associated Assets			
	7.1.5	Houses and other structures	63		
	7.1.6	Crops and Trees			
	7.1.7	Other Compensations			
CHA	APTER-8 : ORG	ANIZATIONAL PROCEDURES FOR DELIVERY OF CO			

AND RE	SETTI	LEMENT ASSISTANCE	. 65
	8.1.1	Implementing Agency and PIU	65
	8.1.2 Comm	Compensation, Resettlement and Rehabilitation Assistance Disbursement	65
	8.1.3	Design and Supervision Consultants	66
	8.1.4	District Administration	66
	8.1.5	External Monitoring Agency (EMA)	66
	8.1.6	Civil Works Contractors	67
	8.1.7	Affected Persons Committee and Representatives	67
	8.1.8	Grievance Redress Committee	67
		LEMENTATION PROCESS – LINKING RESETTLEMENT TO CIVIL	. 68
	9.1.1	Implementation Schedule and Process	68
	9.1.2	Compensation Disbursement	68
	9.1.3	Commencement of Civil works	70
CHAPTER-10	0 : GR	IEVANCE REDRESS MECHANISM (GRM)	. 71
	10.1	Rationale for GRM	
	10.2	Project Level GRM	71
	10.3	Aims and Objectives of GRM	71
	10.4	Nature of Complaints to be redressed	71
	10.5	Structure of GRM	72
	10.6	Complaint Process	72
	10.6.1	Step 1: Receive the Complaint/Grievance	72
	10.6.2	Step 2: Initial Review of Grievance	73
	10.6.3	Step 3: Resolution or Escalation of Grievances	73
	10.6.4	Step 4: Monitoring and Follow-up	73
CHAPTER-1	1 : AR	RANGEMENTS FOR FUNDING RESETTLEMENTS	. 74
	11.1	Preparation and Review of Cost estimates to Implement RPF	74
	11.2	Flow of Funds for RP implementation	75
	11.3	Contingency Arrangements	75
CHAPTER-12	2 : ME	CHANISMS OF CONSULTATION AND PARTICIPATION	. 76
	12.1	Introduction	76
	12.2	Stakeholder Engagement	76
	12.3	Stakeholder Consultations during Project Preparation	77
	12.4	RP disclosure and information dissemination during project implementation	77
CHAPTER-13	3 :ARF	RANGEMENT FOR MONITORING AND EVALUATION	. 79
	13.1	Context	79
	13.2	Monitoring of RP Implementation	79
	13.2.1	Internal Monitoring	79
	13.2.2	External Monitoring	83
	13.2.3	Reporting Requirements and Disclosure of Monitoring Reports	85
	Scope	of Work	101
	Delive	rables	103
	Qualifi	cation and Experience of Consultant	103
LIST OF TAE	21 E C		
		ATED RESETTLEMENT IMPACTS UNDER THE PROJECT	31
		ITY AND COMPENSATION ENTITLEMENT MATRIX	

TABLE 3: MEASURES TO ADDRESS LAA 1894 & ESS 5 DIFFERENCES OR GAP TABLE 4: CONSULTATION AND INFORMATION DISCLOSURE	
TABLE 5: VERIFIABLE INDICATORS FOR INTERNAL MONITORING	
TABLE 6: VERIFIABLE INDICATORS FOR EXTERNAL MONITOR	84
LIST OF ANNEXURES	
	07
ANNEX 1: INVOLUNTARY RESETTLEMENT SCREENING CHECKLIST	
ANNEX 2: OUTLINE OF A RESETTLEMENT PLAN	90
ANNEX 3: SAMPLE TOR FOR RESETTLEMENT PLAN PREPARATION	94
ANNEX 4: SAMPLE FORM OF GRIEVANCE DOCUMENTATION	99
ANNEX 5: SAMPLE TORS FOR THIRD PARTY MONITORING	101

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

The Government of Sindh (GOS)has received a loan from the World Bank (WB) for implementation of the proposed Sindh Flood Emergency Rehabilitation Project (SFERP) (the Project). To address the potential resettlement impacts of the project and to provide principles and procedures for resettlement planning and implementation, this Resettlement Policy Framework (RPF) has been prepared to cover the entire Project, in compliance with the WB Environmental and Social Framework (ESF) as well as the relevant legislation of Sindh - Pakistan relating to the resettlement aspects.

Project Overview

The proposed Sindh Flood Emergency Rehabilitation Project – SFERP falls into three main components. Component-I. Infrastructure Rehabilitation: Component-2 Livelihoods Restoration Component-3 Project Management. Component-I. Infrastructure Rehabilitation: This component aims to enhance physical resilience through the restoration, rehabilitation and improvement of critical flood protection infrastructure, water supply schemes, roads and allied infrastructure. A framework approach based on climate resilience will be used to finalize infrastructure subprojects under this component based on damage data. The approach is being adopted due to the emergency nature of the project.

Principles and Objectives Governing Resettlement and Implementation

In compliance with the World Bank's Environment and Social Standard 5 (ESS5) and national legislation as well as Government of Sindh's Resettlement & Rehabilitation Policy of 2022 (Draft), this RPF applies to all subprojects and components of the Project that could affect land, assets, and livelihoods. It applies to all eligible persons regardless the severity of impact and whether they have legal title to land or not. Besides the need for land, which could cause physical and economic displacement:

- Restrictions on the use of land that would affect future uses.
- Loss of standing crops, trees, other property, income sources, or livelihoods due to damage or destruction that result from project activities.
- Restricted access to natural resources, public places, or services that results in economic losses.

The RPF provides policies and procedures to determine requirements of the World Bank to assess potential risks and impacts. The objectives of the RPF are to: (i) guide the PIU, in identifying, compensating, and restoring the livelihoods of APs, (ii) serve as a binding document to ensure payment of compensation and assistance to APs, and (iii) provide direction in preparing, updating, implementing, and monitoring of subproject Resettlement Plans (RPs).

Process for Preparing and Approving Resettlement Plans

The preparation of RPs for each subproject will require a detailed social assessment that will include social impact assessment, screening, consultations with APs and other key stakeholders, preparation of inventory of lost assets followed by a detailed measurement survey

and census of APs, a socio-economic survey, and valuation of lost assets and preparing a resettlement database followed by the RP compilation and its approval by World Bank.

Estimated Displacement Impacts and Categories

The proposed SFERP subprojects involving upgrading and rehabilitation of flood affected entities have the potential to cause social impacts including limited involuntary resettlement. However, at this initial preparation stage of the Project, it is difficult to estimate the extent of resettlement impacts including number or likelihood of people to be negatively impacted by the Project, as the locations and other details have not yet been determined.

It is assessed that the project works will mostly follow the existing Right of Way (RoW) and will generally have limited impacts whether permanent or temporary. These will be assessed during project implementation phase when the subproject details are known.

The project works also have the potential of causing some limited temporary livelihood impacts and some possible impacts on crops that may be damaged because of the construction works. There is also a possibility that some parts of the RoW where project works will be carried out are occupied by encroachers and hence the project may cause some impacts including displacement and livelihood impacts on such encroachers.

During the design and construction phases of the project, all efforts will be made to ensure that the resettlement impacts caused by the project are avoided in the first place and if that is not possible for some subprojects, then these impacts are minimized. This can be achieved through making changes in the designs, such as adjusting the construction methodology and practices such as avoid using the side cultivation fields for placing/storing construction materials or movement of construction machinery.

The subprojects are likely to have two categories of effects: permanent or temporary. Permanent effects will result in loss of use of property, crops, trees, or land of APs as a result of the subproject activities. This is likely to occur along the proposed RoW. Temporary effects will result in an interruption in the current use of property or land of the APs. This is likely to occur at the sites of construction camps that would be needed for the project personnel and borrow pits that may be needed for the construction works.

APs may be categorized as: (i) individual persons or households affected subject to loss of property and or access to natural resources or income generating activities due to project interventions; (ii) vulnerable households; (iii) elderly people unable to work; (iv) and femaleheaded households.

Though willing-buyer-willing seller approach will be the first priority for the subprojects requiring land to be acquired, there might be a possibility that this approach may not work for some subprojects with limited site options due to technical considerations and some encroachers may also be identified for displacement. Keeping this in view, implementing agencies have prepared this RPF in accordance with ESS5 which has been consulted on, reviewed and cleared by the Bank, and disclosed in-country and on the Bank system before project

appraisal. In such case, the requirement to prepare RPs guided by RPF has been included in the Environment and Social Commitment Plan (ESCP).

Eligibility Criteria for Defining Various Categories of Displaced Persons

APs losing land (agriculture, barren or houses), structures (residential or commercial), assets, or income, are entitled for compensation and rehabilitation subsidies, including a relocation subsidy, and a business losses allowance. The informal land users without traditional/recognizable rights and encroachers losing land will not be entitled to land compensation but will be provided compensation for their assets including structures, businesses and resettlement and rehabilitation assistance. The entitlement matrix presented below defines the eligibility and criteria for providing compensation and assistance for various types of resettlements impacts that are likely to be caused by the project.

ELIGIBILITY AND COMPENSATION ENTITLEMENT MATRIX

Type of Loss	Specification	Eligibility	Entitlements
1. LAND			
Permanent impact on arable land	All land losses independent of impact severity	Owner (titleholder, or holder of traditional rights	 Land for land compensation through provision of plots of equal value and productivity as that of lost, or Cash compensation at full replacement cost either through negotiated settlement between the IA and the landowners or assessed based on provisions of Section 23 of Land Acquisition Act (LAA) including fair market value plus damages/costs applicable free from taxes and levies plus 15% compulsory land acquisition surcharge from publication date of section-4 to the date of compensation.
			If Board of Revenue (BoR)¹ compensation falls below replacement cost (RC), the project will pay the differential as resettlement assistance to the APs to restore affected livelihoods.
			 Resettlement Assistance equivalent to six months of provincial government announced monthly minimum wages, if the impact is 10% or more of productive arable land.
		Leaseholder titled/untitled	Compensation commensurate to lease type and as appropriate for recovery of paid advance or paid lease amount for the remaining lease period but up to two years

¹ Board of Revenue, provincial agency with a mandate to approve compensation rate/ amount.

Type of Loss	Specification	Eligibility	Entitlements
			maximum.
			Crop compensation for standing crop with an additional crop (based on relevant cropping pattern/cultivation record) and other appropriate rehabilitation as transitional support under other entitlements.
		Sharecropper/ tenant (titled/untitled)	 Cash compensation equal to gross market value of crop compensation (see crop compensation below) to be shared with the land owner based on the sharecropping arrangement.
		Agriculture laborers	The agricultural laborers facing employment/wage loss because of land acquisition will be entitled to income rehabilitation allowance in cash equal to net value of one crop season based on relevant cropping pattern/cultivation record or 3 months officially designated minimum wage.
		Encroachers	 No compensation for land loss Income rehabilitation allowance in cash equal to net value of annual crop production, including payment for crop loss, and other appropriate rehabilitation to be defined in the RPs based on project specific situation and AP consultation.
Residential/ commercial land	All land losses independent of impact severity	Titleholder, or holder of traditional rights	 Cash compensation at full replacement cost (RC) including fair market value plus 15% compulsory acquisition surcharge all transaction costs, applicable fees and taxes and any other payment applicable Lump sum Relocation grant per affected Household to cover transport expenses and livelihood expenses for one month (to be calculated on the basis of Cost of Basic Needs (CBN) per person). Special assistance of one-time payment CBN for each female, disabled, elderly headed and very poor households. If BoR compensation falls below RC, the project will pay the differential as resettlement assistance to the APs to restore affected livelihoods.

Type of Loss	Specification	Eligibility	Entitlements
		Lessee, tenant	Cash refund/payment at the rate of lease or house rent for remaining lease period or house rent
		Renter/ leaseholder	 Rent allowance in cash equivalent to 3-6 months' rent to be decided in consultation meetings with APs.
		Non-titled user without traditional rights (squatters)	 Self-relocation allowance in cash equivalent to 3-6 months livelihood based on minimum wage rate, or as assessed based on income analysis. Where required, additional support required ensuring improved standard of living to be determined through the social impact assessment.
Temporary land occupation	Land temporarily required	Owner, lessee, tenant	 Rental fee payment for period of occupation of land, as mutually agreed by the landowner and contractor; Restoration of land to original state; and
	during civil works		Guaranteed access to structures (if any) and remaining land with restored infrastructure and water supplies.
		Non-titled user	 Guaranteed access to land and structures located on remaining land with restored access to water supplies for irrigation (if applicable) Restoration of land to original state; and Income rehabilitation support, i.e., compensation for lost crops/trees as per entitlements provided (refer crop and tree section below).
2. STRUCTUR			
Residential, agricultural, commercial, public, community	Partial Loss of structure	Owner (including non- titled land user)	 Cash compensation for affected structure (taking into account functioning viability of remaining portion of partially affected structure) for its restoration to original use) at full replacement cost computed at market rate for materials, labor, transport and other incidental costs, without deduction of depreciation. Right to salvage materials from lost structure
		Lessee, tenant	 Cash refund at rate of rental fee proportionate to size of lost part of structure and duration of remaining lease period already paid.

Type of Loss	Specification	Eligibility	Entitlements
			 Any improvements made to lost structure by a tenant will be taken into account and will be compensated at full replacement cost payable as per agreed apportionment through consultation meetings.
	Full loss of structure and relocation	Owner (including non- titled land user)	 Provision of fully titled and registered replacement structures at relocation site (if any) comparably of equal size and value as that of lost one including payment of all transaction costs, fees and taxes applicable under law or Cash compensation at full replacement cost, including all transaction costs, such as applicable fees and taxes, without deduction of depreciation for age, for self-relocation. In either case, AP has the right to salvage
		Lessee, tenant	 the affected structure. Cash refund at rate of rental fee proportionate to duration of remaining lease period; Any improvements made to lost structure by lessee/ tenant will be taken into account and will be compensated at full replacement cost payable as per agreed apportionment through consultation meetings.
	Moving of minor structures (fences, sheds, latrines etc.)	Owner, lessee, tenant	Cash compensation for self-relocation of structure at market rate (labor, materials, transport and other incidental costs, as required, without deduction of depreciation for age) or relocation of the structure by the Project.
	Stalls, kiosks, cabins	Vendors (including titled and non- titled land users)	 Allocation of alternative location comparable to lost location, or Cash compensation for self-relocation of stall/kiosk at market rate (labor, materials, transport and other incidental costs, as required, without deduction of depreciation for age)
3. CROPS	Affected crops	Cultivator	Cash compensation (one- year crop) at current market rate proportionate to size of lost plot, based on crop type and highest

Type of Loss	Specification	Eligibility	Entitlements
		Parties to sharecrop arrangement	average yield over past 3 years or as assessed through the Agricultural Department. • Same as above and distributed between landowner and tenant according to legally stipulated or traditionally/informally agreed share.
4. TREES			
	Affected crops	Landowner/ Cultivator	 Cash compensation for fruit trees at current market rate of crop type and average yield (i) multiplied, for immature non-bearing trees, by the years required to grow tree to productivity or (ii) multiplied, for mature crop bearing trees, by the average years of crops forgone; plus, cost of purchase of seedlings and required inputs to replace trees. Cash compensation for timber trees at current market rate of timber value of species at current volume, plus cost of purchase of seedlings and required inputs to replace trees.
		Parties to sharecrop arrangement	 Same as above and distributed between landowner and tenant according to legally stipulated or traditionally/informally agreed share
5. RESETTLE	MENT & RELOC	ATION	
Relocation Assistance	All types of structures affected	All APs titled/untitled requiring to relocate as a result of losing land and structures	 The project will provide logistic support to all eligible APs in relocation of affected structures whether project-based relocation or self-relocation as applicable. Subproject's impacts-based relocation-depending on the sub-project impacts i.e. if rehabilitation of flood-affected structures or improvement of rains-affected road goes beyond ROW then spatial extent will be different depending upon the subproject activities., APs will be provided with access to civic amenities including electricity, water supply and sewage as well as school and health center (if applicable).
Security of tenure	Replacement land and structures	All APs and tenants needing to relocate to project	If APs are required to relocate to project relocation sites, they will be provided with secure tenure to the replacement land and structures.

Type of Loss	Specification	Eligibility	Entitlements
		relocation	
		sites.	
Transport	All types of	All APs and	For residential structure a lump sum
allowance	structures	tenants	amount of Pakistan Rupees (PKR) 30,000
	requiring	required to	or higher depending upon the situation on
	relocation	relocate as a	ground.
		result of losing	•
		land and	farm structure a lump sum amount of PKR
		structures	20,000 or higher depending upon the
			situation on ground.
House rent	All types of	All APs and	Rental assistance as a lump sum amount
	structures	tenants	computed on the basis of prevailing rental
	requiring	required to	rate for a period as agreed between the AP
	relocation	relocate as a	and project team, to assist the APs in
		result of losing	renting house or commercial structure.
		land and	
		structures	
Transition	All types of	All APs and	• On a case-to-case basis, transitional
allowance	structures	tenants	allowance equal to 3 months of recorded
	requiring	required	income or equal to officially designated
	relocation	to relocate	minimum wage rate.
6. INCOME RE			
Impacted	All land losses		Partial loss of arable land: APs will be
land-based		land-based	provided support for investing in productivity
livelihoods		livelihoods	enhancing inputs, such as land leveling,
		affected	erosion control, irrigation infrastructure and
			farming tools, fertilizers and seeds etc., as feasible and applicable.
			 Full Loss of arable land: Project based employment for the willing APs will be
			worked out and included in bidding
			documents or training with additional
			financial support to invest as well as
			organizational/logistical support for
			establishing alternate means of livelihood.
Restricted	Avoidance of	All APs	Un-interrupted access to remaining
access to	obstruction by		agricultural fields, business premises and
means of	subproject		residences of persons in the project area
livelihood	facilities		will be ensured in consultation with the
			APs.
Businesses	Temporary	Owner	Cash compensation equal to lost income
	business loss	of business	during period of business interruption up to
	due to LAR or	(registered,	3 months based on officially designated
	construction	informal) This	minimum wage rate of the provincial
	activities by	also includes	government.
	Project	hawkers and	
	Dormorout	vendors.	Ocah samanasiis sa salah lada
	Permanent	Owner of	Cash compensation equal to lost income

Type of Loss	Specification	Eligibility	Entitlements
Type of Loss Employment 7. PUBLIC SE Loss of public services and facilities	business loss due to LAR without possibility of establishing alternative business Employment loss (temporary or permanent) due to LAR. RVICES AND FA Schools, health centers, administrative services, infrastructure	Service	for 6 months based on officially designated minimum wage rate; and
	services, graveyards etc.		sections 1 and 2 of this Entitlement Matrix.
8. SPECIAL P			
Vulnerable Aps	Livelihood improvement	All vulnerable APs including those below the poverty line, the landless, households headed by elderly, disabled, transgenders, women and children	 In addition to applicable compensation entitlements for lost assets, relocation and livelihood restoration, the vulnerable APs will be provided with: Subsistence allowance for 3 months computed on the basis of officially designated minimum wage rate and other appropriate rehabilitation measures to be defined in the RPs and consultations with APs. Preference for provision of project-based employment.

Legal and Policy Framework

This RPF is designed per the regulatory framework of Pakistan, Government of Sindh's Resettlement & Rehabilitation Policy of 2022 (Draft), and the World Bank's Environment and Social Framework (ESF) performance standards, specifically ESS 5. The primary objective of ESS 5 is to ensure that APs are assisted to improve, or at a very minimum restore, their pre-project living standards, income earning capacity, and production levels. However, the country's regulation, particularly the LAA does not fully recognize resettlement and rehabilitation of all APs. To bridge such gaps, resettlement principles have been developed for the Project.

Methods of Valuing Affected Assets

The ESS5 requires that the compensation for acquired assets should be on replacement cost basis including fair market value, transaction costs, transitional support, interest accrued and other applicable payment under law. Accordingly, land, houses and other structures will be valued at replacement cost based on construction type and size of the affected structure and prevalent labor cost in the area. No deductions will be made for depreciation, salvageable materials or transaction costs and taxes. Rates will be evaluated by a valuation committee including representatives of the IA, APs, and relevant line department to determine replacement cost. Rehabilitation or replacement of affected structures and utilities (i.e., schools, mosques, etc.) to pre-Project level will be ensured.

Organizational Procedures for Delivery of Compensation and Resettlement Assistance

SID through the Project Implementation Unit (PIU) will have the overall responsibility for the preparation, implementation and financing of all tasks set out in this RPF, as well as inter- agency coordination required for the implementation of the subprojects. All resettlement planning and implementation tasks will be handled by the social development specialist(s) that will be engaged in PIU. The PIU will have environment, social, resettlement and gender specialists and will be supported by Design and Supervision Consultants, External Monitoring Agency and district government departments.

Implementation Process - Linking Resettlement to Civil Works

The implementation process will be done according to RPF which has been prepared under the light of ESS5 while fulfilling the statutory requirements. The resettlement implementation process will, therefore, be closely related to the overall project's organizational and implementation arrangements. Project will not start civil works or remove informal settlers until all relevant entitlements are paid to affected persons.

Grievance Redress Mechanism

The project will establish a Grievance Redress Mechanism (GRM) to address the concerns and grievances of project affected persons and other stakeholders. A three-tier GRM has been proposed to provide a time-bound, early, transparent, and fair resolution for APs' and other stakeholders' grievances regarding environmental and social (E&S) management of each subproject, including any resettlement issues. The purpose of the GRM is to receive, review and resolve grievances from APs and facilitate the fair implementation of this RPF and subproject RPs. Grievances related to gender-based violence (GBV)/SEA/SH will be handled as a separate category within the GRM system.

Arrangement for Resettlement Funding

Allocation and provision of financial resources is the responsibility of the IA (SID) for effective management of project resettlement requirements, including clearance of public land specified for civil works/construction from encumbrances, establishment of relocation/resettlement sites, payment of compensation for acquired assets, relocation and resettlement costs, and implementation of income restoration measures.

Mechanism for Consultation and APs Participation

Stakeholder Engagement is an integral part of resettlement planning and RP preparation and implementation for each subproject under the Project. A stand-alone Stakeholder Engagement Plan (SEP) has been prepared, which includes communication strategy to inform key stakeholders, including the affected communities, to effectively understand, engage in and support the development of the project.

Some limited consultations with the Project stakeholders were undertaken during Nov-Dec 2022. Consultations were carried out in selected districts of Sindh with relevant institutions and government departments/agencies, experts, and beneficiaries, for identification and assessment of environmental and social (E&S) impacts, and to recommend measures to improve environmental and social management capacity based on their comments, and suggestions. The RPF will be disclosed on the World Bank and IA's websites by appraisal of the project.

Arrangement for Monitoring and Evaluation

Resettlement tasks will be monitored internally and externally (by independent or third-party monitors). Internal monitoring will include day to day tracking of progress about resettlement planning and implementation activities, including compensation payments, rehabilitation and income restoration measures implemented. The PIU will be responsible for internal monitoring and sharing RP implementation progress, and periodic monitoring, reports with SID and the World Bank. The external monitor will verify compensation payments, rehabilitation and income restoration measures and report to PIU and World Bank.

CHAPTER-1: PROJECT DESCRIPTION

1.1 Introduction

The Government of Sindh (GoS), through the Sindh Irrigation Department (SID) and the Planning and Development Department will be implementing the proposed Sindh Flood Emergency Rehabilitation Project - SFERP) (the Project). To address the potential resettlement impacts of the project and to provide principles and procedures for resettlement planning and implementation, this Resettlement Policy Framework (RPF) has been prepared to cover the entire Project, in compliance with the WB Environmental and Social Framework (ESF) as well as the relevant legislation of Pakistan relating to the resettlement aspects.

1.2 Project Development Objectives and Components

According to the NDMA, 792 of the 1,731 nationwide casualties were in Sindh, including 336 children, with 8,422 people injured. At least 1.9 million houses in Sindh were damaged or destroyed2, nearly 83 percent of the nationwide total 3. Reports estimate that more than 4.9 million acres of agricultural land has been affected in Sindh alone, which will likely threaten food security4. Vast areas in Sindh witnessed prolonged inundation lasting several weeks with floodwater accumulating from other parts of the country following glacial melt in the mountainous north and record monsoon rains nationwide. Stagnant water in several districts gave rise to skin, gastric, and mosquito-borne diseases. By September 2022, most flood waters had receded and only 2.83 percent of the province remained inundated5. Emergency rehabilitation is essential to facilitate those impacted.

The project development objectives (PDOs) are to: (a) rehabilitate damaged infrastructure and provide short-term livelihood opportunities in selected areas of Sindh province affected by the 2022 floods; and (b) strengthen the Government of Sindh's capacity to respond to the impacts of climate change and natural hazards.

The proposed Sindh Flood Emergency Rehabilitation Project – SFERP includes three main components.

Component-1: Infrastructure Rehabilitation:

Component-2: Livelihoods Support

Component-3: Institutional Strengthening for Resilience and Technical Assistance

Component-4: Project Management and Operational Costs

Component-5: Contingent Emergency Responses

 $^{2\} https://thedocs.worldbank.org/en/doc/4a0114eb7d1cecbbbf2f65c5ce0789db-0310012022/original/Pakistan-Floods-2022-PDNA-Main-Report.pdf$

³ NDMA Floods Daily Situation Report No 134, 2022. https://cms.ndma.gov.pk//storage/app/public/situation

⁴ FAO Monsoon Flood Situation Update – Pakistan September 27, 2022.

⁵ FAO Rapid Geospatial Flood Impact Assessment Pakistan, September 2022

1.3 Component-I. Infrastructure Rehabilitation:

This component aims to enhance physical resilience through the restoration, rehabilitation and improvement of critical flood protection infrastructure, water supply schemes, roads and allied infrastructure. A framework approach based on climate resilience will be used to finalize infrastructure subprojects under this component based on damages data. The approach is being adopted due to the emergency nature of the project.

This component has following two sub-components:

1.4 Subcomponent 1.1: Flood Control and Rehabilitation of Irrigation Infrastructure.

Floods have brought about significant damages to the irrigation and flood protection infrastructure in Sindh. Critical flood protection infrastructure will be identified and rehabilitated on a priority basis under the principle of 'build back better' with improved engineering design features including nature-based solutions as applicable. Some damaged flood protection schemes have already been identified such as Flood Protective (FP) bund, Supriyo bund, and Manchar Containing (MC) embankments in Dadu district of Sindh. The Bank-funded Sindh Resilience Project (P155350) has been financing the construction of small dams in Sindh to serve the dual purpose of groundwater recharge and mitigate the potential flooding in streams which are prone to flash flooding. This subcomponent will take a holistic approach and consider an array of resilience solutions including flood delay dams, leaky dams, flood dispersion dams and off-line storage. The definition of the interventions will be based on watershed/catchment level hydro-economic studies to determine the most beneficial options. Non-structural measures will complement the flood mitigation infrastructure, as described in subcomponent 3.2.

1.5 Part-1: Emergent Works under Retroactive Financing:

Given the exceptional emergency nature of the SFERP and the acute hardships facing the ultimate beneficiaries, the World bank would consider retroactive financing for all subprojects that, in addition to the selection criteria provided in the project administration manual (PAM), have been procured using Pakistan Engineering Council (PEC) categories and qualification criteria for selecting the contractors and have awarded contracts based upon a percentage variance (plus or minus) from engineers" estimates. Both these methods are being considered under the emergency that applies on the SFERP and only apply to subprojects for which contracts were awarded are not acceptable for any procurement beyond that date.

This includes Plugging/ Closing and strengthening of breaches, relief cuts, repair and restoration of small dams/weirs, and pumping stations before November 2022, to ensure the water availability during the Rabi Season 2022.

This includes raising and rehabilitation of Manchar Lake Bund, FP Bund, Aral Left Bank, Dhoro Puran, remodeling of Aral head and tail regulators, rehabilitation of Dhoro Puran regulator at RD 261+000, rehabilitation of Danster channel and

head tail regulators. Sindh being the most vulnerable province due to Climate Change effects is prone to such or even higher intensity events in the future. To cater or mitigate such events these works are to be executed and completed before the next monsoon season.

This Sub-component includes emergency work for plugging/closing of relief cuts and breach on the flood protection works, main drains and canals, repair of pumping station and small dams/weirs. All breaches and relief cuts will be filled with ordinary soil to match the pre flood section. The Rehabilitation work for strengthening, remodeling of Flood Protection Infrastructure, Irrigation and Drainage Network already constructed, will be undertaken in this component. Bund lack side slop will be changed to 1:3, berm width will be increased to 30ft.

The Emergent Works (subprojects) will mainly comprise the following works:

Works to immediately restore minimum functionality of the infrastructure. (Additional works may be undertaken through a phase Subcomponent 1.1: Flood Control and Rehabilitation of Irrigation Infrastructure);

- Works of simple nature not requiring detailed engineering surveys/investigations and designs;
- Works not requiring land acquisition and/or resettlement;
- Works where design, procurements and/or award are at the advance stage; and Works to be completed before the next monsoon season.

The independent Audit for the Emergent works has been carried out by third party audit firm to identify the significant environmental and social issues in Sindh Flood Emergency Rehabilitation Project (SFERP) activities and to assess how well they are performing in terms of meeting the ESS criteria. The audit of 52 sub-projects (including 43 emergent works sub-projects sites and 09 emergent rehabilitation works sub-projects sites). This environmental and social audit aims to determine whether the SFERP project's activities, existing facilities, and operations are in compliance with national environmental laws and regulations as well as World Bank safeguard requirements and standards. Additionally, it seeks to make plans for the management of any risks and impacts that could result from the execution of additional project-related tasks.

During the reporting period it is found that at various locations, work is in progress, a few subprojects are 100% finished, and a few are almost there, without having a significant materially negative or irreversible impact on the environment. According to auditing exercise of SFERP's, no serious non-compliance issues at the sites were discovered. However, the assessment also reveals that there are slight events of negligence on few sites which is highlighted in E&S audit reports in details. A set of recommendations are reflected in the section of mitigation measures.

1.6 E&S Management Impacts of Retro Financing

SFERP is being administered as an emergency assistance, and there is a need to implement

subprojects on an urgent basis before the onset of monsoon rains. Proposed sub project of retroactive financing, under ESS1, and Environmental audit has been conducted. Environmental screening through E&S screening checklists of the retroactive financing subproject has been completed with appropriate mitigation measures and same will be implemented in all sub project. A brief summary of mitigation measures of retroactive financing is reflected in the section of Impacts and mitigation measures. The progress report shall be submitted with respect to the safeguards implementation status on quarterly basis. For details refer to Annexure-B and Annexure –G for detailed review of E&S mitigation measures and TORs of the audit respectively.

1.7 Subcomponent 1.2: Restoration of Roads and Allied Infrastructure

This subcomponent will support the rehabilitation and reconstruction of affected road network to improve accessibility to public facilities and to facilitate socio-economic revival of worst affected areas of the province. More specifically this component will include the following:

Road up gradation and rehabilitation in affected districts, including climate resilient designs, rehabilitation, maintenance, and supervision of works in selected districts. Starting with a long list of roads to be shared by the GoS, final roads and districts will be prioritized for upgrading and rehabilitation based on the criteria that improving these identified roads would ensure all-weather access to public facilities. Improvement of road infrastructure would include but not limited to the raising of embankments, provision of side drains, improvement of culverts, ditches, vegetation, bridges, enhanced slope protection, adoption of design standards for pavements, and climate investments to mitigate effects of rainfall and high temperatures. In addition, the component will include green techniques, including use of vegetation, geomesh, gabions, pavement seals, etc., to mitigate effects of rainfall and high temperatures. Adaptation measures through resilience planning at the network level will ensure continuous access to schools, health facilities, and markets.

This subcomponent will also support improvement of road safety infrastructure and equipment in the vicinity of public facilities and marketplaces, including the provision of sidewalks, bike lanes, road markings, and signage. These improvements will also include the provision of traffic calming measures, i.e., rumble strips, marking of reduced speed zones, delineators, traffic lights, and guard rails. In addition, it will also ensure inclusion of gender approach and universal access features and measures in the design, construction/rehabilitation, of roads and allied infrastructure. This subcomponent will consider the provision of basic fiber optic infrastructure, i.e., ducts and manholes alongside selected roads to facilitate the expansion of internet connectivity in the future. This component will be implemented as per the telecom and digital plan of the Government of Sindh. Following are the details of the district wise affected roads.

1.8 Subcomponent 1.3: Restoration of Water Supply Schemes

The subcomponent will fund the rehabilitation of selected and prioritized water supply infrastructure that has been destroyed or damaged by the floods. Early estimates of Disaster

Need Assessment (DNA) for Sindh province will identify funds required for restoration of damaged water supply and sanitation infrastructure. Prior to floods, the already dilapidated infrastructure was not providing safe water and hygienic sanitation. The project will upgrade the damaged infrastructure to provide safe and hygienic services and also reinforce flood resilience aspects in order to avoid future losses to calamities. Currently, a rural water supply and sanitation project is also under preparation which will cover the remaining portion of damaged infrastructure and at the same time, cater for new infrastructure, on need basis.

1.9 Component 2 – Livelihoods Restoration

This component will support livelihoods through a 'cash for work' program for communities across affected villages, with a help of a Social Mobilization Partner (SMP). Cash for Work (CFW) programs are usually designed to assist the most affected, able bodied vulnerable communities so that they can quickly earn cash under 'decent work' conditions. Such support enables them to respond to their immediate livelihood needs (food, shelter, etc.), in return for participating in disaster clean up and restoration activities. Cash for Work interventions provide employment to unskilled and semi-skilled workers on labor intensive locally planned and executed projects, including rehabilitation of community infrastructure and irrigation systems, ecosystems and landscape restoration, soil conservation, and road construction and maintenance. The objectives of the CFW Program will be to:

- Provide income support to poor, vulnerable households through short term, intensive, semi-skilled and unskilled labor so they can meet their essential needs.
- Build or rehabilitate local level public/community assets and infrastructure to sustain urgent basic services such as clean water supply, sanitation, roads and other climate-resilient assets that strengthen the resilience of households and communities to climate risks.
- Under this component, prioritization of beneficiaries will be done, following a three-pronged approach:

Severely impacted districts, Talukas and union councils: Based on GoS damage assessment, list of districts, along with Talukas and unions councils (UC) within, will be prioritized to receive livelihoods restoration assistance in the first phase (six months). Once these areas have been served completely, the project will move into the remaining areas of Sindh.

Using National Socioeconomic Registry (NSER) Database for identification of poorest/vulnerable beneficiaries: Within the prioritized areas, NSER data will be used to identify poorest beneficiaries at the village/neighborhood level. Where required, their eligibility will be cross referenced to the existing village/neighborhood level registry (prepared by GoS) or under the one that will have to be prepared under the Cash for Works component.

Preparation/using village level household registries to identify the poorest beneficiaries: Most districts of Sindh (including the right bank) have benefited from GoS UC based Poverty Reduction

Project, which conducted wellbeing and wealth ranking across every village, consolidating into a UC level database. This registry/database has households identified as poorest and vulnerable by their own communities. The Project, with the help of a SMP, will seek communities' feedback to identify and confirm most deserving households (confirming the NSER and the wealth and wellbeing rankings) at the village/neighborhood levels. Where such information is not available, the SMP will generate the ranking in collaboration with the communities and maintain a registry.

Accordingly, an inclusive eligibility criterion will be developed and endorsed by the beneficiary community, which will prioritize the vulnerable groups. Attention will be given to women, elderly and differently abled who will be given the chance to nominate someone on their behalf to participate in the works and/or to receive inputs. At least 30% women participation will be guaranteed in suitable works (for example, general cleanup of the village, meal preparation for labor, making mosquito nets, quilts, etc.)

1.10 Component 3 – Institutional Strengthening for Resilience and Technical Assistance

1.10.1 Subcomponent 3.1: Expansion of Sindh Emergency Rescue Service

The Sindh Emergency Rescue Service (Rescue 1122) was established under SRP with the service operational as of May 2022, and is providing critical lifesaving, emergency response and rescue services to the citizens of Sindh. The service is currently functioning in selected districts including Karachi, Sujawal, Thatta, Hyderabad, Larkana, Dadu and Qamber Shahdadkot. Under SFERP, the service will be expanded to other districts as an integrated and independent service of first responders covering the entire spectrum of emergency response from floods, fires, earthquakes, windstorms, and health emergencies. Districts to be covered under SFERP include Sukkur, Ghotki, Shikarpur, Jacobabad, Badin and Jamshoro which have been badly affected by the floods of 2022.

1.10.2 Subcomponent 3.2: Enhancing Preparedness for Floods

This subcomponent will enhance the preparedness capacity of relevant line departments for better response, planning, and coordination for disaster management. Probable activities include: (i) the preparation of an emergency response plan at the operational level in Sindh; (ii) expansion of the decision support system (DSS) established under SRP to include flash floods, in addition to riverine floods; and (iii) design and implementation of mock drills to test the effectiveness of plans and standard operating procedures, along with early warning dissemination and first responder systems, in evacuation and early action, and also enhance community capacities by targeting and ensuring access to differently abled groups, livelihoods, sectors, etc.

Flood mitigation measures are effective when their design (and implementation) includes the right mix of structural and non-structural measures. Considering the two dimensions of risk: i) structural measures can reduce the probability of occurrence of large flooding; ii) non-structural ones can reduce the consequences of flooding. The main structural measure is flood storage capacity. Without flood storage capacity in the basin, the probability of occurrence of a flood above a

certain level cannot be reduced. This sub-component will also support strategic long-term studies (feasibilities studies, consulting services for surveys, modelling, environmental and social assessments, etc.) for interventions related to increasing flood mitigation capacity in Sindh. In particular, the studies will focus on the knowledge and infrastructure gaps in the context of the rain and floods of 2022. Studies to inform the preparation of Bank's pipeline projects will also be supported. Specifically for flood management, activities will include i) flood forecasting and warning, and ii) flood emergency response planning (both being non-structural measures). Flood forecasting systems can multiply the efficiency and capacity of flood mitigation dams, facilitating the following functions:

- Anticipation of reservoir depletion, with the objective of optimum flood routing when the flood will arrive at the reservoir.
- Coordination of the operations of all reservoirs in the basin during a flood event, with the objective of minimizing downstream damages.
- Establishment of alarm systems, to put in place the emergency response plans.

1.11 Component 4 – Project Management and Operational Costs

This component will finance the costs of the Project Implementing Unit's (PIU) and other operational costs at Sindh Irrigation Department (SID) and Planning and Development Department (formerly SRP-PDMA PIU), including, inter alia, project management, procurement, contract management, public outreach and dissemination, financial management (FM) activities, technical audits, compliance monitoring of construction activities, oversight of compliance with social and environmental standards, oversight of compliance with social inclusion targets, monitoring and evaluation (M&E) activities, and a Grievance Redress Mechanism (GRM). M&E entails, inter alia, preparation of project reports, including for mid-term and completion review, baseline studies and audits (financial and technical, environmental, social as needed). This component will also inter alia finance equipment (renting or purchase, as applicable), services and small works necessary for the effective functioning of the PIUs, such as vehicles, information and communication equipment (including laptops, printers etc), office furniture and materials, renting of premises, upgrade/refurbishment works, etc.

1.12 Component 5 – Contingent Emergency Response

Following an adverse natural event that causes a major disaster or emergency, the Government may request the Bank to re-allocate project funds to support response and reconstruction. This component would allow the Government to request the Bank to reallocate financing from other project components to partially cover emergency response and recovery costs. This component could also be used to channel additional funds should they become available for such an emergency.

1.13 Project Cost and Timeline

The total cost of the project is US\$212 million, which will be financed by WB. The project is expected to commence in 2023 and will be completed by 2025.

1.14 Project Beneficiaries

The project beneficiaries would be as follow:

- Beneficiary households receiving short-term livelihoods support.
- People benefitting from rehabilitated infrastructure.
- Households protected through rehabilitated flood protection infrastructure.
- Peoples of area where operationalization of Government's integrated emergency service to manage disaster risks and climate impacts would be functional.

1.15 Potential Resettlement Impacts

The proposed SFERP subprojects involving upgrading and rehabilitation of flood structures have the potential of causing social impacts including involuntary resettlement. However, at this stage of the Project, it is difficult to estimate the extent of resettlement impacts including number or likelihood of people to be negatively impacted by the Project, as the locations and other details for CfW, livelihoods etc have not yet been determined.

It is assessed preliminarily that the project will have limited permanent land needs for upgrading and rehabilitation works. The rehabilitation/improvement works will mostly follow the existing Right of Way (RoW) and will generally have limited resettlement impacts whether permanent or temporary. These will be assessed during project implementation phase when the subproject details are known.

The project works also have the potential of causing some limited livelihood impacts to households/communities along the rehabilitated structures that may be disturbed and some possible impacts on roadside crops that may be damaged because of the construction works.

The subprojects are likely to have two categories of effects: permanent or temporary. Permanent effects will result in loss of use of property, crops, trees, or land of affected persons (APs) as a result of the subproject activities. This is likely to occur along the proposed RoW. Temporary effects will result in an interruption in the current use of property or land of the APs. This is likely to occur during at the sites of construction camps that would be needed for the project personnel and borrow pits that may be needed for the construction works.

APs may be categorized as: (A) Project affected persons (PAPs) means persons who, for reasons of the involuntary taking or voluntary contribution of their land and other assets under the project, result in direct economic and or social adverse impacts, regardless of whether or not the said Project affected persons physically relocate. (B) Displaced Person means any person who, on account of the execution of the Project, has experienced or would experience direct economic and

social impacts caused by: (a) the involuntary taking of land, resulting in: (i) relocation or loss of shelter; (ii) loss of assets or access to assets; or (iii) loss of income sources or means of livelihood, whether or not such person must move to another location; or (b) the involuntary restriction of access to legally designated parks and protected areas, resulting in adverse impacts on the livelihood of such person.

During the design and construction phases of the project, all efforts will be made to ensure that the resettlement impacts caused by the project are avoided in the first place and if that is not possible for some subprojects, then these impacts are minimized. This can be achieved through making changes to the designs, such as keeping the width of the rehabilitation work within the existing RoW; or adjusting the construction methodology and practices such as avoid using the cultivation fields for placing/storing construction materials or movement of construction machinery.

1.16 Implementing Arrangements

The two implementing agencies, the PIUs Sindh Irrigation Department (SID) and Planning and Development Department (P&DD), Government of Sindh will implement the project activities not limited to, reporting, M&E, social and environmental management, procurement, financial management, audit, and disbursements, as well as coordination with the line agencies and the Bank. A dedicated Project Implementation Units (PIUs) will be created and housed in SFERP. The PIUs will be led by respective Project Directors (PDs), who will appoint the remaining members of the PIUs, which will include specialists in procurement, environmental and social management, gender, security, communications, education, and financial management. The PIUs will be supported on technical matters by a Design and Supervision (D&S) consulting firm, as well as by individual consultants to provide technical backstopping as and when necessary, particularly in the interim period between the formation of the PIUs and the onboarding of its staff. A PSC, chaired by the Chairman of the Sindh Planning and Development Board, will be responsible for overall coordination and oversight of implementation, including recommendation/approval of schemes to be financed by the project.

Given the multisector nature of other components of the project, the Sindh P&DD will be the implementing agency responsible for implementation of subcomponents 1.2, 1.3, 3.1, and 3.2, and Components 2 and 4. The SRP PIU for the PDMA has been re-mapped to the P&DD with sectoral focal points from the PDMA Sindh, Public Health Engineering Department (PHED), W&SD, and LGD. Other line departments can also be included as required. The institutional mapping of the project components is provided in the table given below.

1.17 Scope of Resettlement Policy Framework

The present RPF has been prepared to address the potential resettlement impacts of the project. The RPF outlines objectives, policies and laws guiding the possible resettlement and rehabilitation (R&R) in the Project. To offset the losses and disturbance to the APs, the RPF also defines the entitlements which would be used for compensating the APs. This document provides overarching and binding principles to be applied in case of any permanent or temporary physical and

economic displacement resulting from land acquisition or restriction to land use undertaken or imposed in connection with the Project implementation. These principles shall govern all actions of the PIU and its representatives, their subsidiaries if any, contractors, as well as all other governmental and local institutions involved in the Project implementation.

1.18 Need for Resettlement Policy Framework

The WB's Environmental and Social Standards under Environmental and Social Framework (ESF) (October, 2018) set out the requirements for IAs relating to the identification and assessment of environmental and social risks and impacts associated with projects supported by the Bank through retroactive financing. The Bank believes that the application of these standards, by focusing on the identification and management of environmental and social risks, will support Borrowers in their goal to reduce poverty and increase shared prosperity in a sustainable manner for the benefit of the environment and people.

Under the ESF, the Environmental and Social Standard 5 (ESS5) on Land Acquisition, Restrictions on Land Use and Involuntary Resettlement recognizes that project-related land acquisition and restrictions on land use can have adverse impacts on communities and persons. To prevent, avoid, mitigate, and reduce adverse social impacts and risks and to meet ESS5 requirements, this RPF has been developed as the extent and location of subprojects are not known at this stage. Once the subprojects and their locations are defined and the necessary information becomes available, this RPF will guide the preparation of specific resettlement plans (RPs) proportionate to potential risks and impacts. Project activities that will cause physical and/or economic displacement will not commence until such specific plans have been finalized and approved by the Bank.

This RPF will assist both PIUs based in SID and P&DD in: i) screening all subprojects for land acquisition and resettlement impacts resulting from such land acquisition; and ii) identifying mitigation measures and documentation preparation requirements for compliance with World Bank ESF. The RPF will form part of the project's Operations Manual and be referenced in the Project and Legal Agreements.

The RPF will apply to all subprojects/ activities to be identified within the project target areas. The procedures will be carried out through-out preparation and implementation and impacts of any potential resettlement will be included in monitoring and evaluation (M&E). When an RP is required, it will be prepared in accordance with guidance provided for in this RPF, including detailed measurement surveys, census of APs, and public consultation and disclosure. This framework shall cover all project activities and shall apply to all APs regardless of their total number, the severity of impact, and whether or not the AP have legal title to the land occupy/use. Since resettlement often affects the most vulnerable and marginalized groups (economically, politically, and socially), the RPF shall be particularly sensitive to the effects which displacement may have on these groups, including the poor, landless, elderly, women, children, minorities, or persons with specific mental or physical disabilities.

1.19 Approach and Methodology

The approach underlying the assessment of social impacts and developing appropriate mitigation strategies is based on the principles of local participation and consultations with stakeholders, including vulnerable groups. The assessment has been carried out with a participatory approach by involving the stakeholders, particularly the project beneficiaries and likely affected persons through a series of consultative processes and techniques. The impacts have been assessed by collecting both quantitative and qualitative data.

A combination of deskwork review and stakeholder participation formed the basis of this RPF. Approaches used while preparing this RPF included: (a) review of the project details, Stakeholder Engagement Plan (SEP) and the Environmental and Social Management Framework (ESMF) prepared for the Project; (b) review of the relevant national policies and acts including Land Acquisition Act 1894 with successive amendments & Sindh 's Resettlement & Rehabilitation Policy of 2022 (Draft), World Bank's ESF and ESS5; and (c) consultation with the APs and other key stakeholders; and (d) preliminary assessment of the potential resettlement impacts and associated issues.

1.20 Structure of the RPF

Section 2 outlines principles and objectives governing resettlement preparation and implementation; Section 3 explains a description of the process for preparing and approving resettlement plans; Section 4 describes estimated displacement and resettlement impacts and estimated numbers and categories of displaced persons, to the extent possible; Section 5 summarizes eligibility criteria for defining various categories of displaced persons. Additionally, Category of APs, type of losses due to land acquisition, cut-off date, forms of compensation and replacement cost are also presented in this section; Section 6 outlines the legislative requirements in resettlement and social management and presents the key issues in SFERP in relation to implementing these requirements and reviews the fit between borrower laws and regulations and Bank policy requirements and measures proposed to bridge any gaps between them; Section 7 details methods of valuing affected assets; Section 8 describes institutional arrangements and procedures for delivery of compensation and other resettlement assistance, including the responsibilities of the IA (SID and P&DD) and other government departments: Section 9 provides a description of the implementation process, linking resettlement implementation to civil works; Section 10 discusses a description of grievance redress mechanisms; Section 11 explains the arrangements for funding resettlement, including the preparation and review of cost estimates, the flow of funds, and contingency arrangements; Section 12 provides a description of mechanisms for consultations with, and participation of, displaced persons in planning, implementation, and monitoring; and finally, Section 13 describes arrangements for monitoring by the IA (SID and P&DD) and progress reporting.

CHAPTER-2: PRINCIPLES AND OBJECTIVES GOVERNING RESETTLEMENT PREPARATION AND IMPLEMENTATION

2.1 Overview

In compliance with the ESS5 and national legislation, this RPF will be considered applicable if construction, installation, and operation of the project causes physical or economic displacement and access restriction of people or households, even if this is only on a temporary basis. Subprojects under SFERP could require permanent or temporary use of land, and thus result in physical or economic displacement (collectively referred to as "displacement" or "resettlement").

This RPF applies to all subprojects and components of the Project that could affect land, assets, and livelihoods and restrict access. It applies to all eligible persons regardless the severity of impact and whether they have legal title to land or not. Besides the need for land, which could cause physical and economic displacement, other types of economic displacement could include:

- Restrictions on the use of land that would affect future uses.
- Loss of standing crops, trees, other property, income sources, or livelihoods due to damage or destruction that result from project activities.
- Restricted access to natural resources, public places, or services that results in economic losses.

This ESS requirements and provisions apply to all components of the project that result in involuntary resettlement, regardless of the source of financing. It also applies to other activities resulting in involuntary resettlement, i.e., in the judgment of the Bank, are (a) directly and significantly related to the Bank-assisted project, (b) necessary to achieve its objectives as set forth in the project documents; and (c) carried out, or planned to be carried out, contemporaneously with the project. It should be further noted that no changes to the RPF, entitlement matrix, eligibility criteria, compensation rates or other entitlements to assistance can be made without prior approval of the World Bank. Any RPs prepared on the basis of this RPF will also be subject to prior approval of the World Bank.

2.2 Resettlement Principles

The following are the principles outlined in the World Bank's ESS5 that have been adopted in preparing this RPF. These principles should be followed during the preparation and implementation of this RPF and the RPs:

- Where feasible, involuntary resettlement and land acquisition should be avoided or minimized by exploring all viable alternatives;
- APs are to be suitably assisted in their efforts to improve, or at least restore, incomes and living standards.
- APs are fully informed and consulted on compensation options.

- Lack of formal legal land title is not a barrier to compensation or alternative forms of rehabilitation assistance.
- If land acquisition and resettlement is conceived and executed as a part of the project, the full costs of compensation should be included in project costs and benefits.
- Compensation/rehabilitation assistance will be paid prior to displacement and prior to ground levelling, demolition, and in any case, before an impact occurs.
- Where relocation or loss of shelter occurs, measures to assist APs should be implemented in accordance with a plan of action for resettlement and compensation;
- The planning and implementation of the resettlement process should be conducted in a consultative manner with those to be affected.
- All APs will be assisted to restore their incomes and livelihood sources to at least preresettlement levels. Particular attention will be paid to the needs of the elderly, women and children, the handicapped, and the landless, among other vulnerable groups as defined in ESS1.
- Wherever possible, those impacted by involuntary resettlement should be considered for employment in various project activities including construction works and provision of other services.
- Vulnerable groups such as the physically challenged persons and women-headed households should be entitled to a special benefit package in addition to compensation entitlement.
- Ensure that APs have access to functioning grievance redress mechanisms
- The Project will monitor all aspects of the resettlement program to ensure the RPF and subsequent RPs meet their objectives.

The RPF includes measures to ensure that APs are (i) informed about their options and rights pertaining to resettlement; (ii) consulted on, offered choices among, and provided with technically and economically feasible resettlement alternatives; and (iii) provided prompt and effective compensation at full replacement cost for losses of assets attributable directly to the Project.

Compensation is to be paid at full replacement cost to APs, without deductions for depreciation or any other purpose. It should be noted that according to World Bank's ESS5, the term "involuntary resettlement" encompasses more than the 'physical relocation or resettlement' of affected people. It is defined as the direct social and economic impacts of a project that are permanent or temporary and are caused by the involuntary taking of land resulting in (i) relocation or loss of shelter; (ii) loss of assets or access to assets; (iii) loss of income sources or means of livelihood, whether or not the affected persons must move to another location; or (iv) the involuntary restriction of access to legally designated parks and protected areas resulting in adverse impacts on the livelihoods of the displaced persons.

2.3 Resettlement Objectives

The RPF covers all components of SFERP. It provides policies and procedures to determine requirements of the World Bank's ESS5 on Land Acquisition, Restrictions on Land Use, and Involuntary Resettlement (IR), to assess potential expected risks and impacts, to identify detailed steps to develop appropriate mitigation measures, including mitigation and compensation for the impact caused under the project including:

The underlying objectives of the RPF are to: (i) guide both PIUs SID and P&DD in properly identifying, compensating, and restoring the livelihoods of APs, (ii) serve as a binding document to ensure payment of compensation and assistance to APs, and (iii) provide direction in preparing, updating, implementing and monitoring subproject RPs.

The specific objectives of the RPF are to:

- Establish the Project resettlement and compensation principles and implementation arrangements;
- Describe the legal and institutional framework for resettlement, compensation and rehabilitation;
- Describe the consultation procedures and participatory approaches involving APs and other key stakeholders with relevant reference to the Stakeholder Engagement Plan (SEP);
- Determine the eligibility criteria for compensation to various categories of APs;
- Develop methods of valuing affected assets for purpose of compensations;
- Formulate methods to estimate the number of potentially affected persons, including type of property and structures such as land, houses, business premises;
- Delineate the implementation process of resettlement related activities and institutional measures for delivery of compensation and mitigation of negative impacts;
- Provide procedures for filing grievances and resolving disputes to be created and used during the preparation and implementation of RPs; and
- Formulate measures for monitoring and evaluation with specific monitoring indicators.

The failure to take into account potential involuntary resettlement in the SFERP subprojects can increase the risk of difficulties in project implementation and negatively impact poverty reduction objectives.

CHAPTER-3: PROCESS FOR PREPARING AND APPROVING RESETTLEMENT PLANS

3.1 Process for Preparing Resettlement Plans

It is anticipated that some subprojects under Component 1 of SFERP may involve some limited permanent acquisition of agricultural and non-agricultural land. In addition, the contractors will require temporary acquisition of land for establishment of aggregate quarries, borrow pits, contractor's camps and other facilities. The permanent and temporary acquisition of lands may cause loss of crops, trees, community pathways, and is likely to cause loss of employment and livelihoods. While for Component-3 existing infrastructure of government owned land will be used for establishment of Rescue 1122. The land is owned by government construction/refurbishment will be undertaken within the boundary wall. Hence the risk of resettlement /land acquisition is not anticipated.

As described in the previous chapters, RPs will be prepared based on census of affected persons and socio-economic survey of major impacted APs if any. Social impact assessment of APs will be undertaken for such subprojects to determine magnitude of displacement and prospective losses, identify vulnerable groups for targeting, ascertain costs of resettlement, and prepare R&R program for implementation. This RPF and the processes and provisions described in it will be applied to all the subprojects under SFERP. The following key tasks will be carried out for preparing RPs.

3.1.1 Screening for Involuntary Resettlement

The first step in the process of preparing a RP during project implementation is to conduct screening for all proposed subprojects to see whether potential land acquisition and resettlement might be involved for each subproject. RPs are prepared on a subproject basis, so in general, it is envisaged that one RP per subproject will be prepared. This screening is to identify the types and nature of potential impacts related to the activities proposed, and to provide adequate measures to address them. It also ensures that the efforts of avoidance or minimization of resettlement will be made when designing project activities.

A sample screening checklist form is provided in **Annex 1** and will be incorporated into the Project's Implementation Manual/project operational manual. The screening checklist will be completed by a Resettlement Specialist and submitted to the PIU for a decision. Subprojects will be screened as early as possible to identify past, present, and future involuntary resettlement impacts and risks. On the basis of the screening process, the resettlement specialist will propose various options to address all resettlement risks including alternative project designs with a view to avoid and/or reduce displacement risks, and preparation of a resettlement instrument. The PIU will advise whether an additional option assessment should be carried out with a view to avoid or reduce the physical or economic displacement or whether the argument of the subproject proposal is providing sufficient evidence for the proposed decision. The Screening Review Checklist prompts the PIU to verify the information provided and confirms the best course of

action. The level of detail and comprehensiveness of the resettlement plan will be commensurate with the significance of the potential resettlement impacts and risks. For subprojects not anticipated to cause any physical and economic displacement, this information will also be recorded in the subproject application form along with a request to waive the requirement for a RP preparation.

3.1.2 Socio-economic Assessment and APs Profiling

The preparation of RP for each subproject with land acquisition and resettlement (LAR) impacts will require a detailed social impact assessment which will be initiated at an early stage as part of planning and design of all subprojects to be financed under the Project. The social impact assessment will include initial LAR impact assessment, screening, preparation of inventory of lost assets followed by a detailed measurement survey and census of displaced persons, a socioeconomic survey, and valuation of lost assets. The results of the IR and social impact assessment will be presented in aggregate form in the subproject RPs, and impacts inventory linked to respective APs will be annexed in the document.

Socioeconomic assessment will include socioeconomic identification and profiling of APs. The key variables for survey and the data collection will focus on: (i) household composition and demography; (ii) education; (iii) livelihood patterns; (iv) ownership pattern of the households; household income sources, income levels and expenditure patterns; (vi) availability and access level to social services; (vii) APs views on the project and various resettlement and rehabilitation options; (viii) specific impacts on the poor, indigenous people, women and other vulnerable groups. This step should take place at the same time as the inventory and valuation of assets affected for each individual AP. All data collection and presentation need to be disaggregated by gender and other relevant social characteristics, depending on the social groups of concern (for example IP, or vulnerable groups). During survey, attention will be paid to possible previous or future occurrence of displacement due to IR among the communities of the APs.

The sample size for socio-economic survey will depend on the expected number of the total displaced/households in a subproject. If the number of displaced households is high, a minimum sample of 20-25 percent of affected households will be considered appropriate for socio economic analysis. A smaller displaced population will require the sampling of a larger percentage and if the APs are below 100 than the efforts will be ensured to gather socio- economic information for all APs. Sampling will be a combination of purposive selection of specific groups in the population from various affected locations and random selection within these groups. Nonetheless, efforts will be ensured to conduct socio-economic analysis for all identified vulnerable households and those facing significant impacts irrespective to the size of displaced population.

For gathering socio-economic baseline information on above parameters, a mix of research methods/techniques will be used, including quantitative sample survey, focus group discussions, key informant interviews form a randomly selected sample size and walkthrough surveys to observe the area in which the APs live. The survey will be used to investigate the APs socio-economic condition, identify the project impacts on APs and to establish a benchmark/baseline for

monitoring and evaluating the implementation of a subproject's compensation and rehabilitation programs. Once these steps are completed, RPs will be developed in line with this RPF.

3.1.3 Consultations with Key Stakeholders

In parallel to the AP survey, consultation with APs should be continued to identify their preferences and any special needs, (i.e., for vulnerable households) to be addressed in the RPs. In addition, a replacement cost survey will be undertaken to obtain information on market prices agricultural land, crops, trees, and any other property or assets likely to be affected by the Project. Information on replacement rates should be collected from respective provincial, district, and village authorities and the local market, so that the cost estimates and replacement costs can be established in the RP.

The consultation with APs and with other key stakeholders has been initiated during the preparation of Stakeholder Engagement Plan (SEP) and will continue throughout the project lifecycle. The purpose of consultations during SEP preparation and resettlement planning is to inform APs about the nature and scale of project impacts, and decision making in all IR aspects especially eligibility, entitlements, unit rates of compensation, and resettlement and rehabilitation assistance.

As part of the preparation of SEP and RP, the consultations with other key stakeholders will also be conducted; these include government departments, civil society/non-profit organizations, non-Governmental organizations, community leaders, public representatives, academia, religious leaders, minorities and local voluntary organizations. PIU will ensure that consultation will continue during all phases of RP preparation, implementation, monitoring, and evaluation of compensation payment and R&R assistance.

3.1.4 Census and Inventory of Lost Assets

The PIU's social specialist(s) will be responsible for IR planning and will work closely with the design engineers in the field to assess the social impacts in line with mitigation hierarchy for the purpose of RP planning and design. The PIU through the design consultants and its own social development specialist (and any other consultants if engaged) will: (a) procure requisite land ownership and land-use records about the land and assets subject to acquisition;

(b) prepare topographic maps showing the subproject alignment/ROW with marked resettlement impacts preferably superimposed on the cadastral map showing the boundaries of impacted assets; and (c) will conduct impact assessment and census on 100% basis to prepare an inventory of lost assets in coordination with local land revenue staff, the APs and the local communities for each subproject involving LAR impacts.

Census of displaced households will follow the impact assessment and detailed measurement survey by using pre-structured questionnaire to enumerate all physically and economically displaced persons in a subproject, including all displaced households, and, if applicable, displaced

enterprises as well. The census questionnaire will include sections on displaced household/land profile including limited demographic and socio-economic characteristics (family type and size (gender segregated), ethnicity, literacy status (gender segregated), household income level with income sources and vulnerability status in terms of poverty, disability, and gender of household), household property (land and land-based assets) and project affected assets with title. The census will cover 100% of affected households.

The data on affected assets and census of APs will be used to prepare a quantitative Inventory of Lost Assets (ILA) linked to the entitled APs as part of the LAR impact database, including land, immovable property (buildings and other structures), and income losses. The ILA will be corroborated or updated with information from relevant government sources, where applicable, such as offices in charge of land administration and property registration. If necessary, outdated official records will be updated according to the status of the AP's assets.

3.1.5 Detailed Measurement Survey

A detailed measurement survey (DMS) will be carried out with participation of APs for identifying and providing the measurement of the exact dimensions and quantities and valuation of all affected assets, including, as applicable, land (residential and agricultural), buildings, communal/public or cultural/religious facilities, crops, trees and business incomes and wages. The DMS will be the basis of the impact assessment the results will be included in the RP. The valuation for loss of houses, land and structures will be based on precise measurement and record of type, quality and measurement of materials and will be calculated based on replacement cost, i.e., cost of new building materials and labor.

Based on the detailed design available, through DMS exact size, type, and quality of each asset (land, structures or other assets appended to land) with quantum of impacted/acquired part, with ownership title, type and use will be determined and inventory of losses will be finalized by the resettlement specialists.

3.1.6 Information Dissemination to APs

During resettlement plan preparation, resettlement information will be disclosed to all APs in their own language (Sindhi), and their views and opinions will be taken into consideration in finalizing the plans. These information will be associated with the land acquisition and other involuntary resettlement impacts that include the orientation on potential social and environment impacts of the project, results of social impact assessment, measures to mitigate the impacts, meaningful consultations, eligibility, entitlements, cut-off-date, RP disclosure, grievance redressal mechanism, unit costs for compensation, resettlement and rehabilitation assistance, RP implementation procedures, institutional responsibilities of RP implementation, time frames, cost estimates, monitoring, and the resettlement planning process. The information brochure in Urdu and local languages (e.g., Sindhi) will also be prepared and disseminated to all affected households. The brochure will provide brief project description; summary of project impacts; eligibility and entitlements; valuation of losses at full replacement cost; grievance redressal mechanism;

livelihood restoration and improvement plan; implementation procedures; budget; contact details of PIU and site office staff for additional information.

3.1.7 Resettlement Database

Following the completion of DMS and valuation of assets, the ILA linked to the APs census data will be updated by incorporating entitled compensation costs for the acquired assets and applicable relocation, rehabilitation, and income restoration costs applicable against each acquired assess and payable to the respective APs. The updated ILA as well as socio-economic baseline of affected households (AHs) will be consolidated and maintained as a computerized LAR database for each subproject RP. This database will be used as baseline for subsequent implementation and monitoring of subproject RPs. This database will be kept updated by incorporating information on compensation payment against each paid AP for day-to-day tracking of RP implementation progress and generating periodic RP implementation progress and social monitoring reports to facilitate efficient safeguards management and monitoring of RP implementation progress.

3.2 Process for Approving Resettlement Plans

Following the incorporation of comments from disclosure, the draft RP will be reviewed and approved by the Project Director (PD) of PIU, and the designated Resettlement Specialist. The PD will ensure that the RP complies with the RPF and after approval, will submit it to the WB for no objection prior to providing clearance. The approved RP, together with translation in Urdu & Sindhi of the Executive Summary, will be posted on the website of SID and P&DD (depending on component). The WB will also disclose the RP on its website. The translation of the RP will include the Cut-off date. This will exclude the cash compensation amounts to be paid to the AHs. Any changes to the RP would have to follow the same clearance/ approval procedures and disclosure.

CHAPTER-4: ESTIMATED DISPLACEMENT IMPACTS AND CATEGORIES

4.1 Anticipated Potential Project Impacts

The proposed subprojects under SFERP involving upgrading and rehabilitation works may cause LAR impacts, as discussed in the previous chapters. These impacts may occur if proposed works extend beyond the existing RoW though this will be monitored closely and avoided. In addition, some IR impacts are likely to be caused by the subproject works near structures including houses and shops. Similarly, the subproject works can potentially cause some livelihood impacts on any roadside shops or cultivation fields along the subproject interventions. There is also a possibility that some parts of the RoW where subproject works will be carried out are occupied by encroachers and hence the project may cause some impacts including displacement and livelihood impacts on such encroachers. The temporary land take for borrow pits and construction camps may also be needed for the subproject implementation.

At this stage in the project, it is difficult to estimate the number or likelihood of people to be negatively impacted by the Project, as the subproject locations and extent of the rehabilitation and upgrading works have not yet been determined.

The subprojects are likely to have two categories of effects: permanent; and temporary. Permanent effects will result in a complete loss of use of property, crops, trees, or land of APs as a result of the subproject activities. This is likely to occur where rehabilitation of flood-affected infrastructures is expanded or extended beyond the existing RoW. Temporary effects will result in an interruption in the current use of property or land of the affected persons. This is likely to occur during the construction works for the establishment of construction camps, use of borrow pits, movement of construction machinery or placing the construction material on the adjoining cultivation fields.

The potential IR impacts likely to be caused by the project are characterized in **Table 1** below.

TABLE 1: ANTICIPATED RESETTLEMENT IMPACTS UNDER THE PROJECT

Potential IR impacts	Probability	Action
Land takes not known at this stage; (if less than 10	Moderate	Preparation and
affected households) Acquisition of certain part of		implementation RP,
private land parcels without or with associated loss of assets; change in use of public land under use by informal settlers.		compensation of losses
Temporary Impact on private land. Losses of	Low	Assistance and/or
productive assets (trees; ancillary buildings);		compensation of
Temporary losses of income for small businesses in the close vicinity of subproject interventions.		losses.

Potential IR impacts	Probability	Action
Temporary Impact on private land. Losses of	Low	Assistance and/or
productive assets (trees; ancillary buildings);		compensation of
Temporary losses of income for small businesses		losses.
within the ROW.		
Temporary impact on the visual quality of private	Moderate	Impact mitigation
land; disturbance during construction works without		measures within
any losses of income or property		ESMP
Structural demolition resulting in physical relocation	Low	Preparation and
of households or businesses		implementation RP,
		compensation of
		losses
Loss of livelihood for reduction in income	Moderate	Preparation and
		implementation RP
		(that would include
		livelihood restoration
		plan when needed).
Restriction of access to land or natural resources,	Low	Preparation and
including informal users.		implementation RP,
		compensation of
		losses

4.2 Measures for Impact Avoidance

The RPF strictly follows the mitigation hierarchy of avoidance, minimization, mitigation and compensation. To achieve that, the following safeguards and measures are proposed for the project:

- To minimize social impacts of subprojects, SID and P&DD and its consultants will consider different alternatives to avoid commercial areas and impact on settlements/ villages;
- Efforts will be made to use existing RoWs, where demolishing of both private and public structures/ infrastructure could be avoided;
- Only the minimal amount of land required for subproject will be secured.
- Construction of new roads/access routes for material transportation will be avoided.
- Expansion or extension of works beyond the existing RoW in the case of roads, will be avoided to the extent possible. If unavoidable, the works will preferably be expanded on the government land. Otherwise, land will be procured from the owner on a willing-seller-willing-buyer basis. Site alternatives needs to be evaluated thoroughly. In case that is not possible, land will be acquired on replacement cost basis using negotiated settlement approach (i.e. compulsory acquisition) with replacement cost as the principle

of compensation. .

- Crop damage caused by the construction activities will be minimized as far as possible.
 Compensation will be paid for the crops damaged during the construction activities.
 The compensation will be paid to the cultivator, and absence of the land title will not be a bar to receiving the compensation.
- Complete record will be maintained for the determination and payment of the compensation.
- Operation of project vehicles and construction machinery outside the RoW will be avoided. Attempts will be made to use existing tracks/roads to access the subproject locations, construction camps and borrow pits. In case new access routes are necessary, the cultivated land will be avoided as far as possible. Damage to crops will be compensated.
- Grievance redressal mechanism will be put in place to address the community concerns/feedback/complaints.

4.3 Categories of People likely to be displaced

In the project context, according to the relevant national legislation and the World Banks ESS5, the various AP categories can be defined as follows:

- An individual is affected when he/she is subject to loss of property and or access to income generating activities, and natural resources resulting from the subproject. For example, an individual who is cultivating land or owns a commercial or housing structure which would be affected by the subproject.
- 2. A household is affected when one or several of its members are subject to loss of property, land or access to land or other income-generating activity as a result of the subproject.
- 3. A vulnerable household may be affected.
- 4. Elderly people unable to work
- Female-headed households.

The methods to be employed for the identification of APs will depend upon the nature and extent of adverse individual and collective impact by the subproject on affected persons with respect to: (a) land owners who lose some or all of their land, temporarily or permanently, (b) owners who lose their residence, (c) businesses that lose some or all of their structures, (d) owners of property who lose physical assets (fences, verandas), (e) residential and business renters who lose access to their leased space, (f) cultivators losing annual or perennial crops, fruit trees, (g) those who have no recognizable legal right or claim to the land they are occupying (i.e. squatters). Very few, if any, of these conditions are expected to be triggered by most subprojects to be carried out by this project, but this information is provided for completeness.

Records of APs with respective assets to be affected must be kept in order to ensure that all eligible people are compensated accordingly within the provisions of the national legislation and

World Bank policy. PIU will be responsible for such record-keeping on.

4.4 Approximate Numbers of APs

For each subproject during screening, if physical and/or economic displacement is established, the number of APs will be known through conducting a census survey and preparation of a RP, as described in the previous Chapter. At this stage, it is not possible to approximate the number of APs for each subproject to be approved under SFERP.

CHAPTER-5: ELIGIBILITY CRITERIA FOR DEFINING VARIOUS CATEGORIES OF DISPLACED PERSONS

5.1 Eligibility and Entitlements

The basic principle followed in this RPF is that APs should be assisted in their efforts to improve their pre-project living standards, income earning capacity, and production levels, or at least to restore them to pre-project level.

The eligible APs entitled for compensation under this RPF may include but not limited to the categories defined below:

- Owners of land and assets, i.e., structures (residential/commercial or of any other use) with formal legal title to land and the recorded occupiers/users of land/assets as provided in the land record registers and cadasters etc.
- The persons whose rights are not formal or legal but whose claims are recognized or recognizable under national laws or customs will be eligible for compensation against their affected land/assets. Such APs may include people who have customary usufruct right to the land that is held either by the community (collectively) or the state or people who have inherited, occupied, and utilized the land for generations but lack titles simply because the state has not formalized the land records and issued title to them.
- APs without formal legal rights or recognizable claims under national law and customs and may include all squatters, tenants, sharecroppers, and wage laborer. Although such APs will lack legal or recognizable rights to the land/asset but because of lost assets or impacted livelihoods they will be considered affected persons eligible to receive compensation of assets other than land and resettlement assistance.
- Cultivators or those whose livelihood is dependent on acquired land, business operators of affected commercial structures and their employees whether registered under law or informal and the identified vulnerable groups.

5.2 Cut-off-Date

The eligibility for compensation will be limited to the government announced cut-off date for each subproject that involves LAR impacts. The cut-off date shall be set and announced by the government to prevent influx of outsiders and to avoid false and frivolous claims for compensation, relocation, and livelihood rehabilitation entitlements. Any person who enters in the subproject land after announced cut of date or any assets established in corridor of impact after cut-off date will not be eligible for compensation, however, the APs will be served a prior notice to remove their assets and take the salvage free of cost.

In case of acquisition of land and land-based assets under LAA provisions, the cut-off date will be

the day when formal declaration of land acquisition under Section-4 of LAA is notified and published in the official gazette. While for purpose of preparation of resettlement plan for any subproject involving IR impacts, the cut-off date will be determined by the PIU based on social impact assessment and census survey. Preferably, the first day of the start date of social assessment and census survey of displaced persons for each subproject will be fixed as cut-off date and will be announced and publicized by the PIU. However, the efforts will be made that the land acquisition process and impact assessment and census survey for RP preparation are streamlined to coincide with the cut-off date under LAA provisions and for RP preparation.

Each AP will be documented and issued identification as to confirm his/her presence on the proposed site of a subproject prior to the cut-off date and to avoid false and frivolous claims at the time of RP implementation. The cut-off date will be disclosed to the APs through consultative meetings, focus group discussions, field surveys and other means of communication including face-to-face communication with communities. The disclosure of cut-off date will be formalized through documentation of consultation meetings and disclosure reports.

5.3 Compensation Entitlements

The persons holding or occupying the land/assets at project site on or before cut-off date and who face physical or economical displacement due to permanent or temporary loss of their assets including land, structures and other assets appended to the land or their livelihood whether full are partial will be entitled for compensation and rehabilitation/income restoration provisions under the provisions of this RPF for the Project.

5.4 Compensation for Lost Assets

APs losing land, structures (residential or commercial), assets, income, crops, trees; are entitled for compensation and rehabilitation subsidies, including a relocation subsidy, and a business losses allowance; in accordance with the minimum wage for unskilled worker announced by GoS for 2022. The impacts under this RPF are defined as partial and full. The partial impacts are those where a structure will not lose its current use and remains useful after rehabilitating the affected part. The full impacts are those where after demolishing the affected part, the remaining structure becomes redundant for its present use.

5.8.1 Agricultural land

Titleholders (recorded landowners) or those having land rights recognizable under local law or custom will be compensated for acquired land either through replacement land parcel of similar type and size (if available) or through cash compensation at full replacement costs including fair market value, transaction costs, interest accrued and other applicable payments for acquired land parcel. For determining compensation on replacement cost, the efforts will be ensured for negotiated settlement of land cost and if it is unsuccessful, the process for compulsory acquisition of land will follow and the compensation package may include fair market value of land and other

entitled compensation as outlined in Section 236 of LAA 1894 with a 15% compulsory land acquisition7 surcharge. Nonetheless, emergency clauses for acquisition of land will not be invoked. All titled landowners/APs will be entitled for compensation so calculated to the extent of acquired land. While the APs, with land-based livelihood, facing 10% or more loss of their productive agricultural land will also be entitled for resettlement assistance as specified in the Entitlement Matrix **Table 2**.

Those informal land users without traditional/recognizable rights and encroachers losing land, will not be entitled to land compensation but will be provided compensation for their assets other than land or improvements (if any) made to land. In case of arable land, they will be provided an income rehabilitation allowance in cash equal to the net market value of yearly harvest income based on relevant cropping pattern and cultivation record (additional to standard crop compensation), and compensation for any irrigation infrastructure and other improvements made to the land (but not for the land) at full replacement cost; and other appropriate rehabilitation to be defined in the RPs based on project situation and AP consultation.

Leaseholders or tenants on government land who are registered as per land records/cadasters (if any) will be entitled to either renewal of the lease/tenancy agreement in other plots/parcels of similar type and size or cash refund equivalent to paid lease amount for remaining lease period or mutually agreed period up to a maximum of two (02) years in addition to the standard crop compensation allowed as per entitlement for crop losses. In addition, they will be entitled for compensation on replacement cost basis for improvements (if any) made to the acquired land.

Lease holders/Rental Tenants on privately owned arable land will receive a cash refund at the rate of the rental fee proportionate to the size of the affected plot and the duration of the remaining lease period but maximum up to three years and will also be entitled to crop compensation for lost crop and an additional crop. The sharecroppers on privately owned land will be entitled to crop compensation as per their respective share with the landowner based on their sharecropping contract and the compensation in cash will be equivalent to the market value of the gross yield of lost harvest and one (01) additional crop compensation. In addition, they will be entitled for compensation on replacement cost basis for improvements (if any) made to the acquired land.

Agricultural laborers, with contracts to be interrupted, will be provided with compensation equal to their salary/daily wage or minimum wage rate.

5.8.2 Residential, commercial, public and community land

For partial loss of a plot/percent of the total plot (taking into account functional viability of remaining plot), owners defined as titleholders or legalizable users will receive cash compensation

_

⁶ Section 23 sub section (1) of LAA require to determine compensation package including fair market value, costs in consequence of severance, costs for loss of earning or profit the costs for lost fixed assets other than land etc.

⁷ Additional Compensation entitled under section 28.

at replacement cost above according to the quantity and quality of the land lost, including all transaction costs. Lessees or rental tenants of residential land will receive a cash refund at the rate of the rental fee proportionate to the size of the affected plot and the duration of the remaining lease period.

For full loss of a plot/percent of the total owned plot (taking into account functional viability of remaining plot), owners may choose between either (i) land for land compensation through the provision of a fully titled and registered replacement plot of comparable value, quantity and quality as the lost plot at a relocation site for the displaced community or another location agreeable to the AP or (ii) cash compensation at replacement cost according to the quantity and quality of the land lost. In either case all transaction costs, such as applicable fees and taxes, will be borne by the project.

5.8.3 Temporary Occupation of Land

Temporary land may be required by the civil works contractor for construction campsites, equipment and stockyards. In case of requisition by the contractor, the terms and conditions of such requisition will be agreed between the contractor and landowners and accordingly private lease agreement will be signed between the Parties. However, PIU will ensure that the compensation provisions in such private lease agreements are fully consistent with the RPF provisions.

5.8.4 Structures

For the partial loss of structure: The partial structure loss will be determined based on functional/economic viability of remaining structure or possibility for its restoration and to put it into the same use as was before the Project. In case of partial loss of structure, the owners, including non-titled land users/squatters, will receive cash compensation for the lost parts of a structure at replacement cost and for the repair of the remaining structure at the market rate for materials, labor, transport and other incidental costs, without deduction of depreciation for the age of the structure. APs have the right to salvage all usable materials from the lost structures. Lessees and rental tenants receive a cash refund at the rate of the rental fee proportionate to the size of the lost part of the structure and the duration of the remaining lease period.

<u>For the full loss of a Structures</u>: In case of complete loss of structure or loss to the extent that the remaining structure becomes functionally/economically unviable for use and its restoration and putting into earlier use is not possible, the owners legal and legalizable, may choose either,

(i) the provision of a fully titled and registered replacement structure of comparable value, quantity and quality, including payment for all transaction costs (such as applicable fees and taxes), at a relocation site or another location agreeable to the AP, or (ii) cash compensation at replacement cost, including all transaction costs (such as applicable fees and taxes), without deduction of depreciation for age, for self-relocation. If the market value of a replacement structure is below that of the lost structure, the owner will be paid cash compensation for the difference in value without deduction of depreciation for age. If the market value of the replacement structure is

above that of the lost structure, no further deductions will be made. In either case the owners have the right to salvage all usable materials from the lost structures. While the non-titled land users/squatters will be compensated either through cash compensation for structure on full replacement cost and rehabilitation/resettlement assistance for self-relocation to the place of their choice or will be provided with replacement structure on secured tenure basis in the resettlement site developed for the project. Lessees and rental tenants will receive a cash refund for the rental fee equivalent to the paid advances (if any) and the period for which rent is paid or the remaining lease period but maximum up to 6 months.

If minor structures, such as fences, sheds or latrines, need to be moved, their owners or the lessees and tenants, depending on the arrangements between owners and tenants, may either (i) receive cash compensation for self-relocation of the structure at the current market rate for the cost of labor, materials, transport and other incidental costs, as required, without deduction of depreciation for age.

For stalls and kiosks or other temporary commercial structures like thatch huts, whether titled or licensed or not, alternative sites comparable in business potential to the lost location will be provided and the vendors will receive cash compensation for self-relocation of their stalls at the current market rate for the cost of labor, materials, transport and other incidental costs, as required, without deduction of depreciation for age.

5.8.5 Crops

All affected landowners/users will be entitled for one-year crop compensation, i.e., two crops (one lost crop and other crop for ensuing season) to offset any adverse impacts to their income/livelihood due to accrued crop losses because of acquisition of land. The entitlement for losses will link to the cultivators including landowners (self-cultivators). crop leaseholders/sharecroppers and encroachers/squatters etc. Cultivators of affected crops will be paid cash compensation for the loss of a crop proportionate to the arable/cultivated area of lost plot on the bases of current market rate assessed on gross product value of the grown crops or as assessed and provided by the competent government agricultural department. The second crop (crop for ensuing cropping season) will be paid on net product value proportionate to the cultivated area for the first paid crop. In case of share cropping arrangement between the parties, the compensation so assessed will be apportioned between the parties as per share cropping arrangement (either legally stipulated or the traditionally or informally agreed).

5.8.6 Trees

Cultivators of affected fruit trees will receive cash compensation at full replacement cost for lost fruit trees assessed at the current market rate of product value multiplied by a i) period required to grow a new tree to the age of production or ii) average years of crops forgone. The required number of years to grow a fruit plant to production age can be different for different tree species however, for compensation purpose 5 years' period can be taken as standard and the compensation cost could be calculated by multiplying this standardized period with average

production potential and current market rates of the product. In addition, the cost of purchase of seedlings and required inputs to replace these trees will be paid. For timber trees, cash compensation will be paid at the current market rate of the timber value of the species at current volume, in addition to the cost of purchase of seedlings and required inputs to replace the trees. However, the rates and valuation methods will be determined using the accepted methodology in use at the Departments of Agriculture and Forestry.

5.9 Resettlement and Relocation

5.10.1 Land for land compensation

Land for land compensation has significant advantages in that it reduces the chance of displaced people spending their compensation on items that will not provide them with an alternative economic livelihood. Therefore, preference will be given to land-based resettlement strategies for displaced persons whose livelihoods are land-based. These strategies may include resettlement on public land, or on private land acquired or purchased for resettlement. Whenever replacement land is offered, displaced persons will be provided with land considering productive potential, locational advantages, and other factors to ensure the replacement land is at least equivalent to the advantages of the land taken. If land is not the preferred option, or sufficient government land is not available, and acquisition of suitable resettlement land is not possible, non-land-based options built around opportunities for employment or self-employment will be considered in addition to cash compensation for land and other assets lost. The lack of land will be demonstrated and documented to the satisfaction of World Bank.

5.10.2 Relocation assistance

Where applicable, the APs will be provided logistical support for the identification and purchase or rental of replacement plots and/or structures, or the construction of new structures, as the case may be, as well as with all related administrative tasks. The physically displaced persons will be relocated at a relocation site or will self-relocate at individual sites and structures of their own choice.

5.10.3 Security of tenure

Secure tenure to the replacement land and structures will be provided to each AP, according to the level of eligibility of each AP.

5.10.4 Transport allowance

All APs to be relocated due to loss of land and/or structures including residences, business premises or agricultural land, are entitled to receive a cash allowance to cover the cost of transport of people and their movable property (furniture, household items, personal effects, machinery, tools etc.) and of setting up at the new premises at the current market rate for labor, vehicle hire, fuel and incidental costs. A lump sum amount of compensation (covering all items discussed) will be provided to the APs.

5.10.5 Transition allowances

The displaced households facing interruption in livelihood earning during period required to reestablish or relocate their lost residential/commercial structure will be entitled for transitional support up to a period of 3 months. Such transitional support/allowance will be based on officially designated minimum wage rates and shall be paid to household head. This transitional support will be in addition to the compensation entitlement for business or income losses for any of the household member or AP.

Besides rental assistance (residential and commercial) will also be provided as transitional support to facilitate the APs for temporary relocation of their assets and continue their activities while the replacement assets are provided or the partially damaged structures are restored to their original use. This rental support will be computed in consultation with APs on the basis of prevailing rental value of the affected assets or market rental values of available asset in the relocation site and will be paid as such for a period as agreed. The period required to re-establish partially affected asset or construction of similar new will be determined during preparation of respective subproject RPs and the rental assistance will be elaborated based on consultations with the APs and other stakeholders.

5.11 Income Restoration Measures

In addition to the compensation entitlement for acquired assets and corresponding relocation and resettlement costs, the APs facing significant loss of productive assets/livelihood source will be entitled to the income restoration measures as explained below:

5.12.1 Loss of agriculture-based livelihood

In case partial but significant8 loss of arable land without provision of alternate land but with remaining land functionally viable, in addition to cash compensation for the loss of land as indicated above, the APs (owner, lessee, sharecrop tenant or non-titled user) of land will be provided with financial support for investing in productivity enhancing inputs like land levelling and erosion control, irrigation infrastructure, farming tools, fertilizers and seeds etc. as feasible and applicable. Meanwhile, additional financial support in the form of grants and micro-credit will be available, if the compensation for partial land loss is insufficient to allow for adequate investments to maintain the AP's livelihood.

For the full loss of arable land without provision of alternative land, in addition to cash compensation for the loss of land as indicated above, the displaced persons (owner, lessee, sharecrop tenant or non-titled user) of land will be provided with project-based job placement or training on alternate employment opportunities as well as with organizational and logistical support to establish the AP in an alternative income generation activity. If possible, PIU will coordinate and/or cooperate with governmental and non-governmental income generation and micro-

^{8 &}lt;sup>9</sup>More than 10 % of productive arable land.

enterprise development initiatives.

5.13 Businesses Loss

5.14.1 Temporary Loss of Business

The owner of businesses or shops affected will be entitled to cash compensation for loss of business during the period of dismantling, moving, rebuilding, and re-establishing their business at the new location. For businesses, cash compensation equivalent to the provincial monthly wage rate for the transition period.

For the loss of business income (temporary or permanent) due to IR or construction activities by the Project, the owner of a business will receive cash compensation equal to the lost income during the period of business interruption up to 3 months if loss is temporary and reversible and up to 6 months if the loss is permanent. based on official designated minim wage rate, will be used as base rate to compute compensation for affected households. For permanent loss of business in addition to compensation, opportunities for project-based job or training to alternative livelihood sources with organizational and logistical support to establish the AP in an alternative income generation activity will be worked into and elaborated in the respective RPs. For this purpose, relevant governmental and non-governmental organization will be coordinated, and their support will be sought.

5.14.2 Employment

The loss of employment due to IR or construction activities among all laid-off employees of affected businesses will be compensated through cash compensation equal to the lost wages during the period of employment interruption but maximum up to three (03) months, based on registered wages or tax records if available or based on officially designated minimum wage rate, if tax based lost incomes are unknown. The APs facing employment loss due to lost assets like agricultural land and business enterprises will be documented and the income restoration provisions will be elaborated in the respective RPs.

5.14.3 Compensation for Damages During Construction

Extreme care shall be taken by contractors to avoid damaging property. Where damages do occur, the contractor will be required to pay compensation immediately to affected families, groups, communities, or government agencies. Damaged property will be restored immediately to its former condition.

5.15 Public Services and facilities

Public services and facilities interrupted and/or displaced due to IR will be fully restored and reestablished at their original location or a relocation site. All compensation, relocation and rehabilitation provisions of this RPF are applicable to public services and facilities. These include but are not limited to schools, health centers, community centers, water supply or graveyards.

5.16 Special Provisions for Vulnerable APs

Vulnerable households would be provided special assistance, in accordance with the needs identified during the census survey, to ensure that they are able to reestablish themselves and improve their income levels. One of the ESS5 requirements on involuntary resettlement is to improve the standards of living of the displaced poor and other vulnerable groups who may impacts disadvantageously from project experience adverse because of their disadvantaged/vulnerable status. Typically, those below poverty line, the landless or those without a title to land, the elderly, female headed households, women and children, and gender minorities (transgender persons) comprise the disadvantaged or vulnerable groups within a project's displaced population.

Vulnerable affected households (AHs)/APs: To identify vulnerable persons/households, the following vulnerability indicators have been established for the SFERP subprojects and the households exhibit one or a combination of the conditions below will be termed as Vulnerable:

- The poor with their income level equal to or below officially designated poverty line.
- The land less or those without legal or legalizable title to with their livelihood dependent to acquired land.
- The disabled, elderly, and female headed households including women and children.
- Vulnerable households with specific IR impacts on their livelihood will be identified during
 census and socio-economic survey for each subproject and will be indicated in each RP.
 Such displaced individuals/vulnerable groups will be consulted on measures to safeguard
 against impoverishment and accordingly livelihood and income restoration measures for
 rehabilitation and enhancement of their livelihood will be provided in the respective RPs
 and ensured during execution of the Project.

5.18.1 Provisions for Affected Women

Acquisition of household assets can impact the women disproportionately due to their fragile socio-economic status and it could be difficult for them to re-establish their socio-economic activities because of restricted mobility or illiteracy. Although the female household heads or the female having title of the acquired assets are eligible and entitled for compensation and benefits for their lost assets similar as to their male counterparts, but they may need special attention because of lack of resources, educational qualifications, skills, and work experience. To safeguards women needs and interests, following measures will be considered during impact assessment, census of APs, designing rehabilitation/resettlement provisions and preparation of the RPs for each subproject under SFERP.

 Gender segregated socio-economic baseline and impact inventory linked to the entitled APs will be developed and women shall be compensated for assets in their name, meanwhile identified female headed households (if vulnerable) will be entitled for additional compensation as provided in the subproject RPs.

- During census and socio-economic assessment, meaningful consultations will be conducted
 with displaced women through focus group discussion and individual meetings to identify
 the concerns and mitigation required in resettlement planning and accordingly the
 subproject RPs will detail the scope of LAR impact on women and wherever required
 separate gender action plan will be developed.
- In case of compensation for household assets, efforts will be ensured to pay compensation
 in the joint accounts (if possible) and in case of provision of replacement asset, i.e., land or
 structure (residential/Commercial) at resettlement/relocation site, it will be ensured that the
 provided asset is transferred in the joint ownership of the male and female counterparts of
 the displaced households; and
- Gender sensitive grievance redress system with women participation will be ensured to
 facilitate the aggrieved women (if any) to lodge complaints and get their concerns resolved
 through: accessibility of GRM to women using a transparent process that is gender
 responsive; communication, outreach and information dissemination to women on GRM;
 Ensure women are given due consideration while hiring, so as to keep the gender
 perspectives in GRM; a separate desk for women to lodge their complaints in person; and
 representation of females in GRC.

5.19 Compensation for Informal Settlers/Occupants and Due Process

The World Bank's ESS5 recognizes Affected Persons as those who have no recognizable legal right or claim to the land or assets they occupy and will be displaced from. Usually, in practice, Government agencies do not have a consistent approach and written guidance or procedures for the removal of informal settlers from state owned lands. Where necessary, removal of informal settlers is conducted by the relevant local administration (DC Office) on the request of the acquiring agency. While there is no impediment under national and provincial laws, in getting public lands forcibly vacated from the possession of informal settlers, the Project will require that all squatters/encroachers and informal settlers/occupants present on government owned lands identified for use by the Project must be compensated based on the requirements of ESS5 and the Entitlements Matrix provided in this RPF.

Forced evictions will not be done under the Project. Forced evictions are defined as the permanent or temporary removal against the will of individuals, families, and/or communities from the homes and/or land which they occupy without the provision of, and access to, appropriate forms of legal and other protection, including all applicable procedures and principles in ESS5. The exercise of eminent domain, compulsory acquisition or similar powers by a Borrower will not be considered to be forced eviction provided it complies with the requirements of national law and the provisions of ESS5 and is conducted in a manner consistent with basic principles of due process (including provision of adequate advance notice, meaningful opportunities to lodge grievances and appeals, and avoidance of the use of unnecessary, disproportionate or excessive force.

The following measures will be put in place by the project with respect to removal of informal settlers from project areas.

Removal of Informal Settlers – During Project Implementation

In the event of removal of informal settlers by land-owning authorities in project areas during project implementation, the project must:

- Immediately inform World Bank and stop all project activities in the affected area until procedural requirements of ESS5 are met
- Establish an Entitlements Matrix for the specific case based on guidance of ESS5, and include:
 - baseline survey to identify and record details of all informal settlers (affected persons) and losses
 - value all loses as per the Entitlements Matrix including assets, livelihood losses, relocation and resettlement allowances etc.
 - o all valuations must be done in consultation with the affectees
 - Disclose the information of the Entitlement Matrix to all affected persons and inform them about the Grievance Redressal System to register any inquiries, suggestions or complaints.
- Provide compensation to all affectees as per the Entitlements Matrix
- Project works cannot resume until and unless all affectees have been compensated.

Removal of Informal Settlers due to Anti-Encroachment Drives (AED) – Before Project Implementation

- The project must screen all project areas for removal of informal settlers via any eviction drives in the last 3 years before project implementation. In the event that eviction activities have taken place in the last 3 years, the project must:
 - o Immediately inform World Bank and stop all project activities in the affected area
 - Establish an Entitlements Matrix for the specific case based on guidance of ESS5
 - Conduct an ex-post Social Audit which will include:
 - baseline survey to identify and record details of all evicted informal settlers (affected persons) and losses
- value all loses as per the Entitlements Matrix including assets, livelihood losses, relocation
- and resettlement allowances etc
- all valuations must be done in consultation with the affectees
- Disclose the information of the Social Audit to all affected persons and inform them about Project
- Grievance Redressal System to register any inquiries, suggestions or complaints.
- Based on the findings of the Social Audit, prepare a Corrective Action Plan (CAP)

5.20 Eligibility and Compensation Entitlement Matrix

The primary objective of an RP is to provide the framework for compensation for lost assets and resettlement of APs. The RP identifies (i) the extent of losses; (ii) the policy and legal framework

for compensation and resettlement; (iii) institutional framework for participation and implementation; (iv) provision for employment and poverty reduction; and (v) responsibilities for monitoring the implementation measures.

The resettlement activities of the Project will be carried out in consultation with the APs and all efforts will be made to minimize disruption during the project implementation.

RPF will be implemented according to a compensation and entitlements matrix in line with national and provincial laws and regulations and WB ESS5. Where they are different, the entitlements most favorable to the APs will apply, as set out in the Entitlement Matrix provided in **Table 2** below. The entitlement matrix is based on the premise that resettlement, rehabilitation and compensation programs should improve or, at a minimum, maintain the APs pre-project living standards and ensure their participation in Project benefits. The Matrix will be carefully reviewed and revised if necessary while preparing the RPs of the subprojects during SFERP implementation.

TABLE 2: ELIGIBILITY AND COMPENSATION ENTITLEMENT MATRIX

			State Commence Control		
Type of Loss	Specification	Eligibility		Entitlements	
1. LAND					
Permanent	All land losses	Owner	•	Land for land compensation through provision of	
impact on	independent	(titleholder, or		plots of equal value and productivity as that of lost,	
arable land	of impact	holder of		or	
	severity	traditional	•	Cash compensation at full replacement cost either	
		rights		through negotiated settlement between the IA and	
				the landowners or assessed based on provisions of	
				Section 23 of Land Acquisition Act (LAA) including	
				fair market value plus damages/costs applicable	
				free from taxes and levies plus 15% compulsory	
				land acquisition surcharge from publication date of	
			section-4 to the date of compensation.		
			•	If Board of Revenue (BoR) ⁹ compensation falls	
				below replacement cost (RC), the project will pay	
				the differential as resettlement assistance to the	
				APs to restore affected livelihoods.	
			•	Resettlement Assistance equivalent to six months	
				of provincial government announced monthly	
				minimum wages, if the impact is 10% or more of	
				productive arable land.	
		Leaseholder	•	Compensation commensurate to lease type and as	
		titled/untitled		appropriate for recovery of paid advance or paid	
				lease amount for the remaining lease period but up	
				to two years maximum.	

 $^{^{9}}$ Board of Revenue, provincial agency with a mandate to approve compensation rate/ amount

Sindh Irrigation Department (SID) January 2023

Type of Loss	Specification	Eligibility	Entitlements
			Crop compensation for standing crop with an additional crop (based on relevant cropping pattern/cultivation record) and other appropriate rehabilitation as transitional support under other entitlements.
		Sharecropper/ tenant (titled/untitled)	crop compensation (see crop compensation below)
		Agriculture laborers	The agricultural laborers facing employment/wage loss because of land acquisition will be entitled to income rehabilitation allowance in cash equal to net value of one crop season based on relevant cropping pattern/cultivation record or 3 months officially designated minimum wage.
		Encroachers	 No compensation for land loss Income rehabilitation allowance in cash equal to net value of annual crop production, including payment for crop loss, and other appropriate rehabilitation to be defined in the RPs based on project specific situation and AP consultation.
Residential/ commercial land	All land losses independent of impact severity	Titleholder, or holder of traditional rights	Cash compensation at full replacement cost (RC) including fair market value plus 15% compulsory acquisition surcharge all transaction costs, applicable fees and taxes and any other payment applicable
			 Lump sum Relocation grant per affected Household to cover transport expenses and livelihood expenses for one month (to be calculated on the basis of Cost of Basic Needs (CBN) per person). Special assistance of one-time payment CBN for
			 each female, disabled, elderly headed and very poor households. If BoR compensation falls below RC, the project will pay the differential as resettlement assistance to the APs to restore affected livelihoods.
		Lessee, tenant	Cash refund/payment at the rate of lease or house rent for remaining lease period or house rent
		Renter/ leaseholder	Rent allowance in cash equivalent to 3-6 months' rent to be decided in consultation meetings with APs.
		Non-titled user without traditional	 No compensation for land loss Self-relocation allowance in cash equivalent to 3-6 months livelihood based on minimum wage rate, or

Type of Loss	Specification	Eligibility	Entitlements	
		rights		as assessed based on income analysis.
		(squatters)	•	Where required, additional support required
				ensuring improved standard of living to be
				determined through the social impact assessment.
Temporary	Land	Owner, lessee,	•	Rental fee payment for period of occupation of land,
land	temporarily	tenant		as mutually agreed by the landowner and
occupation	required			contractor;
			•	Restoration of land to original state; and
	during civil		•	Guaranteed access to structures (if any) and
	works			remaining land with restored infrastructure and
				water supplies.
		Non-titled user	•	Guaranteed access to land and structures located
				on remaining land with restored access to water
				supplies for irrigation (if applicable)
			•	Restoration of land to original state; and
			•	Income rehabilitation support, i.e., compensation for
				lost crops/trees as per entitlements provided (refer
				crop and tree section below).
2. STRUCTUR	RES			
Residential,	Partial Loss of	Owner	•	Cash compensation for affected structure (taking
agricultural,	structure	(including non-	1	into account functioning viability of remaining
commercial,		titled land		portion of partially affected structure) for its
public,		user)		restoration to original use) at full replacement cost
community				computed at market rate for materials, labor,
				transport and other incidental costs, without
				deduction of depreciation.
			•	Right to salvage materials from lost structure
		Lessee,	•	Cash refund at rate of rental fee proportionate to
		tenant		size of lost part of structure and duration of
				remaining lease period already paid.
			•	Any improvements made to lost structure by a
				tenant will be taken into account and will be
				compensated at full replacement cost payable as
				per agreed apportionment through consultation
				meetings.
	Full loss of	Owner	•	The AP may choose between the following
	structure and	(including non-		alternatives:
	relocation	titled land	•	Provision of fully titled and registered replacement
		user)		structures at relocation site (if any) comparably of
				equal size and value as that of lost one including
				payment of all transaction costs, fees and taxes
				applicable under law or
			•	Cash compensation at full replacement cost,
				including all transaction costs, such as applicable
				fees and taxes, without deduction of depreciation

Type of Loss	Specification	Eligibility	Entitlements
			for age, for self-relocation. In either case, AP has the right to salvage the affected structure.
		Lessee, tenant	Cash refund at rate of rental fee proportionate to duration of remaining lease period;
			Any improvements made to lost structure by lessee/ tenant will be taken into account and will be compensated at full replacement cost payable as per agreed apportionment through consultation meetings.
	Moving of minor structures (fences, sheds, latrines etc.)	Owner, lessee, tenant	 Cash compensation for self-relocation of structure at market rate (labor, materials, transport and other incidental costs, as required, without deduction of depreciation for age) or relocation of the structure by the Project.
	Stalls, kiosks, cabins	Vendors (including	Allocation of alternative location comparable to lost location, or
	Casmo	titled and non- titled land users)	Cash compensation for self-relocation of stall/kiosk at market rate (labor, materials, transport and other incidental costs, as required, without deduction of depreciation for age)
3. CROPS			, ,
	Affected crops	Cultivator	Cash compensation (one- year crop) at current market rate proportionate to size of lost plot, based on crop type and highest average yield over past 3 years or as assessed through the Agricultural Department.
		Parties to sharecrop arrangement	Same as above and distributed between landowner and tenant according to legally stipulated or traditionally/informally agreed share.
4. TREES			
	Affected crops	Cultivator	 Cash compensation for fruit trees at current market rate of crop type and average yield (i) multiplied, for immature non-bearing trees, by the years required to grow tree to productivity or (ii) multiplied, for mature crop bearing trees, by the average years of crops forgone; plus, cost of purchase of seedlings and required inputs to replace trees. Cash compensation for timber trees at current market rate of timber value of species at current volume, plus cost of purchase of seedlings and required inputs to replace trees.
		Parties to sharecrop	 Same as above and distributed between landowner and tenant according to legally stipulated or

Type of Loss	Specification	Eligibility		Entitlements
		arrangement		traditionally/informally agreed share
5. RESETTLE	MENT & RELOCA	ATION		
Relocation Assistance	All types of structures affected	All APs titled/untitled requiring to relocate as a result of losing land and structures	•	The project will provide logistic support to all eligible APs in relocation of affected structures whether project-based relocation or self-relocation as applicable. Subproject's impacts-based relocation- depending on the sub-project impacts i.e. if rehabilitation of flood-affected structures or improvement of rains-affected road goes beyond ROW then spatial extent will be different depending upon the subproject activities., APs will be provided with access to civic amenities including electricity, water supply and sewage as well as school and health center (if
Security of tenure	Replacement land and structures	All APs and tenants needing to relocate to project relocation sites.	•	applicable). If APs are required to relocate to project relocation sites, they will be provided with secure tenure to the replacement land and structures.
Transport allowance	All types of structures requiring relocation	All APs and tenants required to relocate as a result of losing land and structures	•	For residential structure a lump sum amount of Pakistan Rupees (PKR) 30,000 or higher depending upon the situation on ground. For commercial structure or agricultural farm structure a lump sum amount of PKR 20,000 or higher depending upon the situation on ground.
House rent	All types of structures requiring relocation	All APs and tenants required to relocate as a result of losing land and structures	•	Rental assistance as a lump sum amount computed on the basis of prevailing rental rate for a period as agreed between the AP and project team, to assist the APs in renting house or commercial structure.
Transition allowance	All types of structures requiring relocation	All APs and tenants required to relocate	•	On a case-to-case basis, transitional allowance equal to 3 months of recorded income or equal to officially designated minimum wage rate.
6. INCOME RE				
Impacted land-based livelihoods	All land losses	All APs with land-based livelihoods affected	•	Partial loss of arable land: APs will be provided support for investing in productivity enhancing inputs, such as land leveling, erosion control, irrigation infrastructure and farming tools, fertilizers and seeds etc., as feasible and applicable.

Type of Loss	Specification	Eligibility		Entitlements
Restricted	Avoidance of	All APs	•	Full Loss of arable land: Project based employment for the willing APs will be worked out and included in bidding documents or training with additional financial support to invest as well as organizational/logistical support for establishing alternate means of livelihood. Un-interrupted access to remaining agricultural
access to means of livelihood	obstruction by subproject facilities			fields, business premises and residences of persons in the project area will be ensured in consultation with the APs.
Businesses	Temporary	Owner	•	Cash compensation equal to lost income during
	business loss due to LAR or	of business		period of business interruption up to 3 months
	construction	(registered, informal) This		based on officially designated minimum wage rate of the provincial government.
	activities by	also includes		of the previncial gevernment.
	Project	hawkers and		
	D	vendors.		
	Permanent business loss	Owner of business	•	Cash compensation equal to lost income for 6 months based on officially designated minimum
	due to LAR	(registered,		wage rate; and
	without	informal) This	•	Provision of project-based employment or a training
	possibility of	also includes		opportunity to one of the adult household members.
	establishing	hawkers and		
	alternative business	vendors.		
Employment	Employment	All laid-off	•	Cash compensation equal to lost wages at
	loss	employees of		comparable rates as of employment record for a
	(temporary or	affected		period of 3 months (if temporary) and for 6 months
	permanent)	businesses		(if permanent) or in absence of record computed
	due to LAR.			based on official minimum wage rate or
			•	Provision of project-based employment or retraining, with additional financial as well as organizational/logistical support to establish AP in alternative income generation activity.
	RVICES AND FA			
Loss of	Schools,	Service	•	Full restoration at original site or re- establishment
public services and	health centers, administrative	provider		at relocation site of lost public services and facilities,
facilities	services,			including replacement of related land and relocation of structures according to provisions under sections
	infrastructure			1 and 2 of this Entitlement Matrix.
	services,			
	graveyards			
8. SPECIAL P	etc.			
Vulnerable	Livelihood	All vulnerable	•	In addition to applicable compensation entitlements
Aps	improvement	APs including		for lost assets, relocation and livelihood restoration,

Type of Loss	Specification	Eligibility	Entitlements	
		those below	the vulnerable APs will be provided with:	
		the poverty	Subsistence allowance for 3 months computed on	
		line, the	the basis of officially designated minimum wage	
		landless,	rate and other appropriate rehabilitation measures	
		households	to be defined in the	
		headed by RPs and consultations with APs.		
		elderly, disabled,	• Preference for provision of project-based	
		transgenders,	employment.	
		women and		
		children		

CHAPTER-6: LEGAL AND POLICY FRAMEWORK

6.1 Context

The potential subprojects under SFERP may involve land acquisition and resettlement (LAR), which will cause adverse social and resettlement impacts. To mitigate the LAR impacts sufficiently and promptly, this RPF is designed on the basis of the laws and regulatory framework with its successive amendments relevant to land acquisition and resettlement in Pakistan and the provinces and in compliance with the World Banks social safeguard standards of ESS5. The RPF provides measures to reconcile and address the gaps between two sets of instruments to ensure IR requirements of ESS5 are complied. Specific provisions are included in the framework to address any gaps between provincial laws and regulations and the WB Policy, that are not fully addressed in the provincial laws and regulations. In case of gaps between the legal framework of provinces (the Act and Rules) and WB ESS5 shall prevail, as per the Project Agreement to be signed between Government of Pakistan and the World Bank.

6.2 National/Provincial Regulatory Overview for LAR

6.3 Constitution of the Islamic Republic of Pakistan

The Article 24(1) of Constitution of the Islamic Republic of Pakistan states "no person shall be compulsorily deprived of his/her property save in accordance with law". Article 24 (2) provides that: "no property shall be compulsorily acquired or taken possession of save for a public purpose and save by the authority of law10, which provides for compensation therefore and either fixes the amount of compensation or specifies the principles on, and the manner in which, compensation is to be determined and given". The Article 4 (2a) also protects the legislative right of people of Pakistan and states: "No action detrimental to the life, liberty, body, reputation or property of any person shall be taken except in accordance with law".

6.4 Land Acquisition Act 1894

With the exception of impacts caused by poles and towers for public utilities land acquisition in Pakistan is regulated by the Land Acquisition Act, 1894 (LAA) with its successive amendments. In Pakistan, LAA 1894 regulates the land acquisition process and enables the federal and provincial governments to acquire private land for public purposes through the exercise of the right of eminent domain. Land acquisition is a provincial responsibility and each province has its own province specific amendments in the Law and interpretation of the Act. The LAA and its implementation rules require that following an impact identification and valuation exercise, land and crops are compensated in cash at the current market rate to the titled landowners. The LAA mandates that land valuation is to be based on the last 3 to 5 years average registered land-sale rates. However, in several recent cases, the median rate over the past 1 year, or even the current rates, has been applied with an added 15% compulsory acquisition surcharge according to the provision of the law. In addition to the provisions of LAA, related regulations setting out the

¹⁰ The expression —save by authority of law" in this Article provides for acquisition in accordance with law which in the present case is the Act.

procedures for land acquisition have been provided in province specific rules.

The LAA lays down definite procedures for acquiring private land for projects and payment of compensation. For entering private land or carrying out surveys and investigations, specified formalities have to be observed and notifications to be issued. Damage to any crops during survey and investigations has to be compensated. The displaced persons, if not satisfied, can go to the Court of Law to contest the compensation award of the Land Acquisition Collector (LAC).

The law deals with matters related to the acquisition/ or temporary occupation of private land and other immovable assets that may exist on it when the land is required for public purpose. The right to acquire land for public purposes is established when Section 4 of the LAA is triggered. The LAA specifies a systematic approach for acquisition and compensation of land and other properties for development projects. It stipulates various sections pertaining to notifications, surveys, acquisition, compensation, and apportionment of awards, along with disputes resolution, penalties and exemptions. The surveys of land acquisition are to be disclosed to the displaced persons. However, the law only recognizes "legal" owners of property supported by records of ownership such as land record title, registered sale deeds, or agreements.

6.5 1984 ordinance (Sindh amendment) should also be mentioned.

This Ordinance amends the Land Acquisition Act 1984, in its application to the Province of Sindh, by: inserting two new subsections in section 5 prescribing the manner in which a notification shall be made to notify that particular land is needed for a public purpose or for a Company; inserting a new subsection (3-A) to section 5-A on hearing of objections; inserting a new subsection (1-A) to section 6 regarding declarations that land is required for public purposes; inserting new clauses and a new subsection in section 11 on enquiries into measurements, value and claims and award by the Collector; making minor word changes to sections 18-20 and 31; and by inserting a new section 28-A on additional compensation.

6.6 Katchi Abadi Act (KAA) of 1987

The Katchi Abadi Act (KAA) covers the urban squatter's rehabilitation rights by providing plots in public resettlement areas or cash assistance. Based on the KAA the SFERP will provide rehabilitation compensation to eventual squatters/encroachers affected by the Project.

6.7 World Bank ESS5

The WB's ESS5 recognizes that project-related land acquisition and restrictions on land use can have adverse impacts on communities and persons. Project-related land acquisition or restrictions on land use may cause physical displacement (relocation, loss of residential land or loss of shelter), economic displacement (loss of land, assets or access to assets, leading to loss of income sources or other means of livelihood), or both. The term "involuntary resettlement" refers to these impacts. Resettlement is considered involuntary when affected persons or communities do not have the right to refuse land acquisition or restrictions on land use that result in displacement.

The ESS5 Objectives are:

- To avoid involuntary resettlement or, when unavoidable, minimize involuntary resettlement by exploring project design alternatives;
- To avoid forced eviction;
- To mitigate unavoidable adverse social and economic impacts from land acquisition or restrictions on land use by: (a) providing timely compensation for loss of assets at replacement cost and (b) assisting displaced persons in their efforts to improve, or at least restore, their livelihoods and living standards, in real terms, to pre-displacement levels or to levels prevailing prior to the beginning of project implementation, whichever is higher.
- To improve living conditions of poor or vulnerable persons who are physically displaced, through provision of adequate housing, access to services and facilities, and security of tenure.
- To conceive and execute resettlement activities as sustainable development programs, providing sufficient investment resources to enable displaced persons to benefit directly from the project, as the nature of the project may warrant.
- To ensure that resettlement activities are planned and implemented with appropriate disclosure of information, meaningful consultation, and the informed participation of those affected.

The ESS5 applies to permanent or temporary physical and economic displacement resulting from the following types of land acquisition or restrictions on land use undertaken or imposed in connection with project implementation: (a) Land rights or land use rights acquired or restricted through expropriation or other compulsory procedures in accordance with national law; (b) Land rights or land use rights acquired or restricted through negotiated settlements with property owners or those with legal rights to the land, if failure to reach settlement would have resulted in expropriation or other compulsory procedures; (c) Restrictions on land use and access to natural resources that cause a community or groups within a community to lose access to resource usage where they have traditional or customary tenure, or recognizable usage rights. This may include situations where legally designated protected areas, forests, biodiversity areas or buffer zones are established in connection with the project; (d) Relocation of people without formal, traditional, or recognizable usage rights, who are occupying or utilizing land prior to a project specific cut-off date; (e) Displacement of people as a result of project impacts that render their land unusable or inaccessible; (f) Restriction on access to land or use of other resources including communal property and natural resources such as marine and aquatic resources, timber and non-timber forest products, fresh water, medicinal plants, hunting and gathering grounds and grazing and cropping areas; (g) Land rights or claims to land or resources relinquished by individuals or communities without full payment of compensation; and (h) Land acquisition or land use restrictions occurring prior to the project, but which were undertaken or initiated in anticipation of, or in preparation for, the project.

6.8 Gap Analysis

The objectives of ESS5 are clear in their aim to avoid involuntary resettlement caused by land acquisition measures wherever feasible and if not possible to apply such compensation principles for impacts on all APs and to restore their livelihoods at least to pre-project level. In general, the institutional framework for expropriation in Pakistan is not completely in compliance with the ESS5, and the most evident differences relate to the requirements to compensate at replacement cost for land vis-à-vis the national requirement of compensating land at market value without payment of taxes and fees as part of compensation package. Additionally, the national law does not recognize informal users, occupiers and settlements. It does not require a project specific grievance redress mechanism, a social impact assessment, gender disaggregated data and assistance to vulnerable persons. **Table 3** below provides an overview of specific gaps between the national expropriation law vis-à-vis ESS5 and the recommendations for remedy and/or mitigation in order to comply with the ESS requirements.

TABLE 3: MEASURES TO ADDRESS LAA 1894 & ESS 5 DIFFERENCES OR GAPS

		Measures to Address the Gap in
Pakistan LAA 1894	World Bank ESS5	World Bank funded projects
Contains a detailed list of	RPF and individual RPs	All documents must be prepared
properties to be	require census survey and	in accordance with WB ESS5
expropriated, their location,	socioeconomic study. The	requirements, in addition to
information about	study should include	national legal requirements. The
individuals who have	information on (i) current	implementation of a census is
formal legal rights on these	occupants in the affected	required to identify the persons
properties. No socio-	area, (ii) characteristics of	who will be affected by the project
economic study is	displaced households and	(including those who are not
required.	their standards of living	registered through national
	and livelihoods, (iii)	procedures). The implementation
	magnitude of expected	of census survey/ household
	losses and extent of	census is necessary also to
	displacement, and (iv)	identify characteristics of
	information on vulnerable	displaced households, including
	groups or persons.	standard of living, level of
		vulnerability, establishing baseline
		conditions for monitoring and
		evaluation purposes, and to set a
		cut-off date.
Recognizes the eligibility of	WB ESS also recognizes	Compensation and assistance to
persons who have formal	those who have no	APs without legal right or claims
legal rights on land and	recognizable legal right or	will be made per principles and
structures, as registered by	claim to the land they are	entitlements provided in the
the cadastre and those	occupying on Cut-off-Date	entitlement matrix of this RPF, if
whose rights are	are also eligible for	they are present in the project

		Measures to Address the Gap in
Pakistan LAA 1894	World Bank ESS5	World Bank funded projects
recognizable under national laws (factual ownership).	rehabilitation assistance and compensation for loss of non- land assets at replacement value.	affected area at the time of the cut-off date. Asset inventory and valuations of their affected properties will be conducted, and all measures will be recorded in the internal periodical (monthly or quarterly)
Compensation for land and other assets is based on average values and department unit rates that do not ensure replacement market value of the property acquired. However, LAA requires that a 15% compulsory acquisition surcharge supplement the assessed compensation.	APs are to be compensated for all their losses at replacement cost, including transaction cost and other related expenses, without deducting for depreciation.	Land valuation is to be based on current replacement value with an additional payment of 15%. The valuation for the acquired housing land and other assets is the full replacement costs keeping in view the fair market values, transaction costs and other applicable payments that may be required.
No provision for resettlement expenses, income/livelihood rehabilitation measures or allowances for displaced poor and vulnerable groups.	Requires support for rehabilitation of income and livelihood, severe losses, and for vulnerable groups	Provision should be made to pay for resettlement expenses (transportation and transitional allowances), compensate for loss of income, and provide support to vulnerable persons and those severely impacted (considered to be those losing more than 10% of their productive assets).
Lack of formal title or the absence of legally constituted agreements is a bar to compensation/rehabilitation.	Lack of formal title is not a bar to compensation and rehabilitation. All APs, including non-titled APs, are	Squatters, informal tenants/ leaseholders are entitled to compensation for loss of
(Squatters and informal tenants/leaseholders are not entitled to compensation for loss of structures, crops).	eligible for compensation of all non-land assets.	structures and livelihood and for relocation assistance.
Land acquisition and compensation process is conducted independently by the Land Acquisition	Involuntary resettlement is conceived, planned and executed as part of the project. Affected people	IAs will prepare land acquisition and resettlement plans, as part of project preparation based on an inventory of losses, livelihood

Pakistan LAA 1894	World Bank ESS5	Measures to Address the Gap in World Bank funded projects
Collector following a lengthy prescribed legal and administrative procedure. There are emergency provisions in the procedure that can be leveraged for civil works to proceed before compensation is paid.	are supported to re- establish their livelihoods and homes with time- bound action in coordination with the civil works. Civil works cannot proceed prior to compensation	restoration measures, Pakistan law and principles enumerated in SPS. Where gaps exist in the interpretation of Pakistan law and resettlement practices, requirements of World Bank 's involuntary resettlement policy will prevail. Civil works may only proceed after the resettlement plan is implemented and compensation for loss of assets and other allowances (budgeted as part of the project cost) is fully paid.
No convenient grievance redress mechanism except recourse of appeal to formal administrative jurisdiction or the court of law	Requires the establishment of accessible grievance redress mechanisms to receive and facilitate the resolution of APs' concerns about displacement and other impacts, including compensation	IAs will establish easily accessible grievance redress mechanism available throughout project implementation that will be widely publicized within respective subproject area and amongst the APs.
Except invoking legal process by notifying the land under different provisions of the LAA and announcement of award, LAA does not require social impact assessment and preparation and disclosure of specific LAR planning and monitoring documents.	World Bank require social impact assessment and preparation and disclosure of specific IR documents at different stages of project planning, design and implementation and these include IR categorization checklists, Social Impact Assessment, RPF/RP/s and periodic monitoring reports etc.	Following SS5 criterions, the EA, in collaboration with World Bank shall conduct social impact assessment of the projects and will prepare RPs for the project with IR impacts and social due diligence reports for the project without tangible IR impacts at project planning and design stage. While the periodic monitoring reports (internal and external) confirming RP implementation progress will be prepared periodically.

Reconciliation with WB ESS5

The main provisions affording reconciliation of the differences between LAA and World Bank's ESS5 include:

- Any APs, regardless of title or not, will be entitled to compensation (for structures, crops and trees) and rehabilitation measures under the project. This includes land-less people using land and squatters.
- APs and affected communities will be consulted on options and any impacts of land acquisition and resettlement.
- A social screening will be conducted to identify the level of potential impacts and appropriate mitigation measures.
- If land for land compensation is not technically feasible or socially viable, compensation will be in cash at full replacement cost at current market value.
- Compensation for any other assets affected (structures, crops and trees, as well as business/income loss) will be in cash or kind at full replacement cost at current market value.
- Vulnerable and poor APs will be entitled to additional measures as relevant, and gender issues will be addressed. Maintenance works will avoid or minimize, as far as possible, the need for land acquisition and resettlement.
- Compensation for temporary loss of land or assets, or for temporary disruption of income will be provided. It must be especially noted that under the WB ESS5, status of those without legal title is clearly defined. In accordance with this policy, those people who do not possess official legal title or judicial rights for the land use, but still use the state land are entitled to receive compensation, taking into account the investments they made into the state land, their labor and lost assets, but not for land ownership as in the case of a titled owner. Instead, alternative sites are allocated for their use, or other forms of assistance in lieu of land compensation, are provided to those informally using or occupying land to the project cut-off date.
- In case of disparity between the laws of Pakistan and requirements of the WB ESS5 provisions on involuntary resettlement, the principles and procedures of ESS5 should be applied. This priority of WB norms over the national legislation is required for World Bank financed projects and provided by the national legislation.

6.9 Resettlement Policy for the Project

Based on identified gaps between World Bank 's ESS5 requirements and LAA practice and procedures following LAR policy is formulated for the Project:

 A social Impact Assessment will be carried out for all subprojects to be implemented through different subproject involving IR impacts and the subprojects will be screened at early stage to avoid, minimize or mitigate involuntary IR impacts causing physical and/or economic displacement. For projects with IR impacts, a comprehensive assessment of social impacts, involving (a) a census of all displaced persons (titled and without title), and an inventory of their lost assets (b) a sample based socio-economic survey of displaced persons, and (c) a detailed measurement survey and valuation of all lost assets including lost incomes sources will be carried out and accordingly comprehensive RPs will be prepared for every subproject with LAR impacts under the Project.

- Potential stakeholders will be identified, and meaningful consultations will be carried out at each stage of the project planning and design and shall be continued throughout project planning, implementation and monitoring periods. The APs and other stakeholders will be consulted and informed as well as given an opportunity to participate in resettlement planning and implementation activities. All consultations will be documented, and the consultation records will be maintained throughout project implementation.
- An effective grievance redress mechanism with representation of all stakeholders will be established at project and subproject level at the time of project inception and will be kept intact and functional throughout implementation period to address the social issues related to project design, resettlement planning and implementation, restriction of access to resources and basic amenities during construction and any other social matter that arises during implementation of the project. All cases/disputes will be recorded and an updated record of such cases will be maintained at project/subproject level.
- Compensation eligibility will be limited to cut-off date announced on the first day of social impacts assessment survey and census of APs, or imposition of Section 4 of LAA 1894.
- The absence of legal title will not be a bar to compensation under the project, and all APs with legal title or recognizable title/claim to acquired land and land-based assets on or before the cut-off date will be entitled for compensation of acquired assets including land and relocation and rehabilitation measures, as applicable, regardless of nature and type of impacts (permanent or temporary, full or partial). However, the APs occupying the public ROW or acquired land (on or before cut-off date), without legally recognizable claims to land will be only entitled for compensation to the extent of affected assets other than land as well as relocation and rehabilitation support under RP provisions and entitlements.
- Compensation of land and structures will be at full replacement value, either through the replacement of land or structures11 of equivalent or higher value and quality or through cash compensation at replacement cost12. The value of structures will not be depreciated for age and the salvage will be allowed to APs. It will be ensured that APs are not displaced physically or economically before payment of compensation and other entitlements for their lost assets and income and livelihood restoration program is in place.
- Incomes and livelihood sources lost due to acquisition of land or interruption of business
 activities and employment due to lost productive assets or business structures will be fully
 compensated either on actual loss if the lost income potential is supported with tax records or
 on the bases of minimum earning levels prevalent in the project corridor for a period

¹¹ For replacement of land or structures all transaction costs will be paid by the project or included in compensation payments to the APs.

¹²Full replacement cost involves fair market value, transaction costs, interest accrued, transitional and restoration costs and other applicable payments without depreciation.

required to re-establish and restore the income levels as assessed during census and socioeconomic assessment surveys. In addition, the APs who will permanently lose income and livelihood sources as well as poor and vulnerable APs will be entitled to credit, training and employment assistance to maintain or improve their livelihoods.

- All lost civic infrastructure and community services will be either restored at site or established at replacement land and the APs will be provided opportunities to share development benefits of the subproject, if feasible.
- In case of project-based resettlement sites for relocation, the APs will be entitled for secure tenure to replacement land, better housing, transitional support and access to civic infrastructure and services at resettlement site.
- For all subprojects involving IR impacts resettlement plans will be prepared following the principals outlined in the RPF for the Project. Resettlement Plans elaborating on displaced persons' entitlements, the income and livelihood restoration strategy, institutional arrangements, monitoring and reporting framework, RP budget with financing plan, and time-bound implementation schedule will be shared with World Bank for review and clearance before appraisal of Project. The RPs will be disclosed on the World Bank 's and PIU's websites while hard copies translated into language understandable to local community will be placed at accessible place in project area. The RP provisions, particularly those on impact assessment and valuation, eligibility and entitlements, compensation delivery and grievance redress mechanisms will be disclosed to the displaced persons by the IA through dissemination of information broachers, placing information boards/banners at conspicuous places in affected villages around the project corridor.
- A monitoring mechanism for regular monitoring (internal and/or external) of RP implementation progress will be established before start of implementation of government endorsed and World Bank cleared final RPs for each tranche project. The RP implementation progress and livelihood restoration measure in place for each subproject will be monitored and evaluated during RP implementation and periodic social monitoring reports will be compiled and shared with World Bank.

CHAPTER-7: METHODS FOR VALUING AFFECTED ASSETS

The methodology to be used in valuing losses to determine their replacement cost; and a description of the proposed types and levels of compensation for land, natural resources and other assets under provincial law and such supplementary measures as are necessary to achieve replacement cost for lost assets are described in this chapter.

7.1 Valuation of Lost Affected Assets

7.1.1 Land Acquisition/Taking Modalities and Application of ESS5

The ESS5 requires that the compensation for acquired assets should be based on replacement cost basis including fair market value, transaction costs, transitional support, interest accrued and other applicable payment under law. The key principles include (1) Acquisition of unoccupied Government owned land against a negotiated price; (2) Purchase of unoccupied land on the market from a willing seller at a negotiated price; and, (3) Involuntary land acquisition under Land Acquisition Act, 1894 (amended), through the concerned Provincial Board of Revenue (BOR) and/or the concerned District's Land Acquisition Collector (LAC). This is always the last option, when all the first two options are not feasible, as this option often involves: (i) adverse impacts on affected persons/families and communities; high costs; (iii) lengthy procedures; and, (iv) processing delays. The mode of acquiring/taking is further discussed below.

7.1.2 Willing Buyer/Willing Seller approach

It is preferable to acquire the land through private negotiations on the basis of willing buyer- willing seller as a first option. If this fails, then other available land pieces will be considered for the proposed sub-project. WB/WS transactions are better suited to sub-projects that are not site dependent.

For a willing buyer/willing seller market transaction, PIU will need to conduct due diligence to confirm that a stated voluntary purchase is indeed voluntary. The due diligence will confirm: (a) functioning land markets exist; (b) the transaction has taken place with the owner's informed consent; (c) the owner was aware that it was possible to refuse to sell, and would not be subject to compulsory acquisition; and (d) the owner was paid a fair price based on prevailing market values.

The process of negotiation with the APs will be completed within 90 days preferably from the day negotiations started. In case of successful negotiations, the sale agreement/deeds will be signed between the negotiating parties and the district collector will assist and proceed with registering the sale deed accordingly. Levies, taxes and transaction costs applicable on private sale deeds will be waived off as required under LAA procedures. The process will be outlined in the RP describing the procedures as per stautary requirements.

7.1.3 Land Acquisition through expropriation under LAA

Land Acquisition through expropriation under LAA, or negotiated settlement, will follow if land acquisition through WB/WS is unsuccessful. In that case, the compensation package will be based on replacement market value and other incidental costs as provided in Section 23 of LAA 1894. In a negotiated settlement, it is already known (through legal notice or other means) that the acquiring department (buyer) will proceed with expropriation or other compulsory mechanism if negotiations fail. In other words, the owner does not have the option to retain the land.

To ensure the compensation is reflective of replacement cost, the factors to determine fair market value of land may include: (i) the price paid for land recently acquired in the project area and price paid for land in recent recorded private transactions (recorded before notification under Section-4) in mutations register or the record of the registration department; ii) review of update land valuation tables and other available information and instructions on valuation of assets under provincial laws and LAA procedures etc., (iii) review of prevailing market rate determined through consultation with respectable people and property agents/appraisers who are disinterested with regard to the value of the land, etc. In addition to the land compensation determined under law, a 15% compulsory acquisition surcharge and any additional assistance applicable under law will be provided as a solarium.

Although the mechanism for compensation assessment under LAA is largely consistent with ESS5 requirements, it is likely that, in some instances, the compensation cost assessed under law may fall below the replacement cost because of the tendency of undervalued registration of recorded transactions.

7.1.4 Land Associated Assets

Land associated assets, including structures, crops, tress if acquired will also be compensated on replacement cost without depreciation and salvage material will be allowed to the APs. For providing compensation on replacement cost for affected assets other than land following measures will be considered for valuation and assessing unit compensation rates:

7.1.5 Houses and other structures

Houses and other structures will be valued at replacement cost based on construction type and size of the affected structure and prevalent labor cost in the area. In case of the partial loss with remaining structure viable to restore for its use, the compensation on replacement cost bases will be paid for restoration of the affected structure and when the structure is affected to the extent not restorable, it will be compensated in entirety. No deductions will be made for depreciation, salvageable materials or transaction costs and taxes. Rates for building structures will be evaluated by SID and P&DD where relevant using the latest/current Composite Schedule Rates that are regularly published.

7.1.6 Crops and Trees

Crops will be valued at current market rates of gross value of harvest as valued by the relevant provincial Agricultural Department.

The loss of fruit and non-fruit bearing trees will be compensated based on their type, productive age and the market value of the produce for the remaining period of its average life or a period required to grow a new tree with same production potential. The value of younger but un- productive fruit trees will be based on the expenditure made to bring the tree to its current state. For assessment of the fruit trees, the agriculture and horticulture departments of the Sindh Province will be coordinated.

The value of trees that would have been used for timber will be calculated based on the average volume and quality of wood produced and taking into consideration the size classes as determined by girth, diameter at breast, height and volume as assessed by the Forest Department of above mention each province.

7.1.7 Other Compensations

Cost of transporting building materials to the construction site, plus the cost of any labor and contractors' fees, plus the cost of any registration and transfer taxes. In determining the replacement cost to be compensated to the AP, depreciation of the asset and the value of salvage materials are not taken into account, nor is the value of benefits to be derived from the project deducted from the valuation of an affected asset. Where domestic law does not meet the standard of compensation at full replacement cost, World Bank guidelines and technical specifications for compensation at replacement cost will be applied. Compensation for land, structures, business, fixed improvements and other temporary assets will be based on market valuation, productivity valuation, negotiated settlements, material and labor valuation, disposition of salvage materials and other fees paid. It should be noted that lack of title, license or permit is not a bar to compensation.

Making compensation payments raises some issues regarding inflation, security and timing that must be considered. One purpose of providing in-kind compensation is to reduce inflationary pressures on the costs of goods and services. Local inflation may still occur; thus, market prices will be monitored within the time period that compensation is being made to allow for adjustments in compensation values. The question of security, especially for people who will be receiving cash compensation payments needs to be addressed by the local administration. Local banks and microfinance institutions should work closely with the local administration at this level to encourage the use of their facilities, which will positively impact the growth of the local economies. The time and place for in-kind compensation payments will be decided upon by each recipient in consultation with the Compensation Committee. Monetary payments should be paid at a time in relation to the seasonal calendar.

CHAPTER-8: ORGANIZATIONAL PROCEDURES FOR DELIVERY OF COMPENSATION AND RESETTLEMENT ASSISTANCE

The land acquisition and resettlement planning, preparation, implementation, and monitoring of subprojects as well as compensation/ rehabilitation programs described in this RPF will require participation of several institutions at different levels. Coordination of the participating institutions is a critical requirement to a successful subproject implementation. It is always preferred to have this addressed early into the project cycle, so that all participating parties are made aware of each other's responsibilities, lines of reporting, communication channels, expectations and authority limits.

8.1.1 Implementing Agency and PIU

The two implementing agencies, the PIUs Sindh Irrigation Department (SID) and Planning and Development Department (P&DD), Government of Sindh will implement the project activities not limited to, reporting, M&E, social and environmental management, procurement, financial management, audit, and disbursements, as well as coordination with the line agencies and the Bank . A dedicated Project Implementation Units (PIUs) will be created and housed in SFERP. The PIUs will be led by respective Project Directors (PDs), who will appoint the remaining members of the PIUs, which will include specialists in procurement, environmental and social management, gender, security, communications, education, and financial management. The PIUs will be supported on technical matters by a Design and Supervision (D&S) consulting firm, as well as by individual consultants to provide technical backstopping as and when necessary, particularly in the interim period between the formation of the PIUs and the onboarding of its staff. A PSC, chaired by the Chairman of the Sindh Planning and Development Board, will be responsible for overall coordination and oversight of implementation, including recommendation/approval of schemes to be financed by the project.

8.1.2 Compensation, Resettlement and Rehabilitation Assistance Disbursement Committee

PIU will establish a Compensation, Resettlement and Rehabilitation Assistance Disbursement Committee (R&RDC). The funds for income restoration/livelihood and rehabilitation assistance for various categories of APs will be disbursed by R&RDC to the APs. The R&RDC will comprise of a) the Project Director (head); b) Land Acquisition Collector (LAC); c) Social Development Specialist of PIU (secretary); and d) financial specialist of PIU. This committee will meet fortnightly and approve weekly schedules for the payments against compensation and resettlement assistance including income restoration/livelihood and rehabilitation allowances as per provisions made in the Entitlement Matrix of respective RPs.

The APs will be given advance written notices of the date, time, and place of payments in their own villages through public announcements. The payments of compensation against land and other fixed assets will be made by LAC as per provisions in the LAA and by the cheques of the resettlement and rehabilitation assistance will be signed by the Project Director. All payments will

be made through cross cheques. For assets owned by women, compensation will be paid directly to affected women. In the case of married couples/households, the compensation will be paid to the one who owns the assets. In most cases, it usually is the man but if these assets are jointly owned by couple, then the amount is paid to both the parties. PIU will provide the assistance in opening Bank accounts for APs.

8.1.3 Design and Supervision Consultants

PIU will engage Design and Supervision Consultants (DSC), as described earlier. DSC will mobilize a team of qualified resettlement specialists with experienced enumerators and surveyors for impact assessment, census, surveys and conducting meaning consultations during project design stage who will facilitate the PIU in preparing, reviewing and implementation of RPs, recording and redressing the grievances, mobilization of the APs for processing of compensation claims and assisting the PIU in delivery of compensation to APs. The DSC will also assist PIU to maintain an updated IR database, monitor day to IR implementation progress and prepare monthly progress reports and periodic social monitoring reports including consolidated progress of RP implementation and social management achieved during monitoring period.

8.1.4 District Administration

The District Administration have jurisdiction for land administration, valuation and acquisition. At the provincial level these functions rest with the Board of Revenue while at the district level they rest on the District Land Acquisition Collector (District LAC). Within LAC office the Tapedar/Patwari (land records clerk), carriers out specific roles such as titles identification and verification. All land acquisition affairs, including publication of notifications under LAA provisions, identification and assessment of land, determination and delivery of compensation for land acquired under law rest with the LAC. The LAC is assisted by the sub-district level land revenue officers.

Functions pertaining to assessment of compensation of non-land assets rest on the provincial line-agencies and their District level offices. Assessment of compensation for buildings and other built infrastructure pertains to the SID and P&DD, crops and productive trees are assessed by the to the Department of Agriculture and horticulture; and the compensation for wood trees losses is assessed by the Department of Forestry.

8.1.5 External Monitoring Agency (EMA)

Land acquisition and resettlement tasks under the Project will be subjected to both internal and external monitoring. Internal monitoring will be conducted by PIU, assisted by LAC and Design and Supervision Consultants. The external monitoring responsibilities will be assigned to an External Monitoring Agency (EMA) to be engaged by each PIU, according to the Terms of Reference (TOR) to be prepared by the social development specialist of PIU with the assistance of DSC. The EMA shall review the implementation progress throughout the RP implementation, as reported in the internal monitoring reports (IMR) by PIU, evaluate the level of achievement of RP objectives, identify gaps, if any, and propose remedial measures for implementation. The EMA shall be a firm hired either for all subprojects under SFERP or individual subprojects.

8.1.6 Civil Works Contractors

The civil works contractors selected for subprojects will be tasked with managing temporary displacement at sites used for construction purposes, including making arrangements with APs, payment of compensation and restoration of affected land to its original state. Contractors are obliged to commence civil works only at sites where subproject RPs have been fully implemented and confirmed as such by EMA. The contractors' supervisory staff will participate in LAR capacity building provided by the LAR consultants of the project/facility. These requirements will be included in the works contracts and loan covenants.

8.1.7 Affected Persons Committee and Representatives

The APs in each subproject will be encouraged and mobilized by PIU and DSC to elect AP representatives and form an Affected Persons Committee (APC). AP representation facilitates communication and information flow among APs and with other stakeholders. AP representatives will closely liaison with Grievance Redress Committees (GRC) formed by PIU at project and field levels. In larger subprojects with a relatively high number of APs, APCs with several representatives from various subsections of the resettlement impacted areas, representing different types of losses (partially lost land, relocates, temporarily displaced, and the like) and from different social and ethnic groups, as applicable, as well as from among men and women, will be formed. The APC will meet monthly and on demand from members, due to LAR planning and implementation issues.

8.1.8 Grievance Redress Committee

A project wide Grievance Redress Mechanism (GRM) will be set up for all subprojects under the Project to address grievances arising from social and environmental impacts (the GRM is discussed later in the document). A Grievance Redress Committee (GRC) will be constituted to register the grievance raised by the APs and address the grievance forwarded by the APs representative committee. The GRC will try as much as possible to arrive at a compromise for the complaints raised. This may be obtained through a series of conciliations, mediations and negotiations exercises conducted with the APs. In situations where APs are not satisfied with the decision of GRC, the APs can approach the court of law. The response time for cases handled in both committees will depend on the issues addressed but it should be as short as it is possible.

CHAPTER-9: IMPLEMENTATION PROCESS – LINKING RESETTLEMENT TO CIVIL WORKS

9.1.1 Implementation Schedule and Process

The implementation process will cover (i) identification of cut-off date and notification; (ii) verification of properties of APs and estimation of their type and level of losses and compensation payments; (iii) preparation of APs for relocation through consultation, however, the process of consultation will continue throughout the RP implementation and (iv) relocation and resettlement of the APs. This should depend on the magnitude of work to be undertaken as part of RP implementation. APs should be given sufficient notice period to vacate their property before civil works begins.

The implementation process needed to put into action according to the provisions of provincial regulations and World Bank ESS5 resulting subproject resettlement plans to be prepared in compliance with this RPF. The resettlement implementation process will, therefore, be closely related to the overall project's organizational and implementation arrangements. No civil works should begin until all APs receive the approved compensation package. Civil works should therefore be linked with the completion of land acquisition process. In this case, all land transfers from Government have to be completed. Depending on the ownership, PIU should coordinate the DC's office and the Revenue Department. PIU has the overall implementation and scheduling responsibilities of resettlement tasks. In line with the principles laid down in this RPF, PIU will prepare a detailed implementation schedule as integral part of each RP indicating the sequence and time frame of activities for each subproject.

PIU will ensure to coordinate the land taking process with impact assessment, census and socio-economic assessment for each subproject under provisions of this RPF. RP implementation timelines will be required to be synchronized with the construction schedule to ensure RP implementation is completed before commencing of Civil Works and timely execution of the subprojects under the SFERP. The commencement of civil works for any subproject or any of its component with resettlement impacts will be conditional upon full implementation of the World Bank approved RPs to ensure ESS5 requirements are fully complied with.

9.1.2 Compensation Disbursement

Before site-specific civil works for subprojects begin implementation, APs will need to be compensated in accordance with the provisions of a disclosed and approved RP based on this RPF. For activities involving land taking or loss, denial or restriction to access, it is further required that these measures include provision of compensation and of other assistance prior to displacement. Taking of land and related assets may take place only after compensation has been paid and, where applicable, resettlement sites and moving allowances have been provided to all APs. APs who need to be physically relocated should be able to either complete construction of their houses at the replacement land plots or have received the rental fees for temporarily placing them in an alternative housing to be covered by the compensation budget. A written agreement regulating the specific terms and conditions will be signed between the parties. The measures to

ensure compliance with this RPF will be included in the RPs that will be prepared for each activity involving resettlement or compensation.

World Bank ESS5 and provisions under this RPF require that no physical displacement or economic displacement will occur until (i) compensation for acquired assets at full replacement cost has been paid and other entitlements listed in the resettlement plan have been provided to each AP for subproject components that are ready to be constructed. Pakistan's LAA (1894) allows the government to take possession of the acquired land once land award has been made as per LAA Section 11, and payment has been made or deposited to the court as per LAA Section 31. Accordingly, the Collector is required to pay the full amount to the AP, unless (a) the AP refuses to receive the amount, (b) there is no competent person to receive the compensation, or (c) if there is a dispute as to the title to receive the compensation.

Under ESS5, compensation for both land and non-land assets is deemed to be paid when the amount in cash or cheque has been provided to APs or deposited into their bank account or is secured in an escrow account for APs not showing up to collect compensation. While in case of LAA, if the APs or their representatives did not come forward to collect their compensation, the amount could be deposited in the Revenue Department payable to the APs, after exerting due efforts to contact and encourage them to appear and notifying the APs in which treasury the deposit has been made. However, in both cases depositing the compensation in an escrow account, or in district treasury in lieu of providing cash or cheque to the DP is justified only when sufficient good-faith efforts and all legal requirements for contacting and notifying the APs have been made.

Both the LAA (1894) and World Bank ESS5 require that APs are compensated before subproject civil works begin but allow a mechanism for dealing with cases having legal and administrative impediments restricting disbursing compensation payments provided that sufficient good-faith efforts are demonstrated in (a) contacting, notifying and assisting APs, and (b) delivering compensation payments. In some cases, where compensation payment is restricted due to legal and administrative impediments faced by the APs, the IA will follow the World Bank's policies on compensation payment.

Provisions for compensation include the following activities: disclosure of the general principles of compensation to the various affected communities where initial feedback will be received as to the general compensation principles as outlined in this RPF. This will be followed by AP individual compensation packages, disclosure meetings, where cash is the main compensation package agreed, a 90 days' notice of access will be issued to the APs during which time the compensation package paid, must have vacated the RoW, removed all structures/material, so that access for clearance and construction can commence.

Specific details on resettlement and compensation activities will be provided in the implementation schedule of the RP and will include target dates for start and completion of each activity and how they interact with civil works (with cognizance of the 90-day notice). Dates when access and/or possession of the affected land, as per the offer agreement, and showing links between the activities comprising the RP and those comprising the implementation of the project will be

coordinated. Scheduling and co-ordination of the RP activities taking cognizance of the civil works activities will ensure that the APs are not economically or physically displaced before compensation is paid and before project land clearance, pegging or civil activity can begin. For example, with regard to agricultural land, it is not only essential that replacement land is provided before construction can begin, but care should also be given to making it available before the start of the planting season where feasible. However, in case of a missed crop cycle, the DP will receive a compensation value.

9.1.3 Commencement of Civil works

RPs will contain acceptable measures that link resettlement activity to civil works in compliance with this policy. No individual or affected household would be displaced (economically or physically) due to civil works activity before compensation is paid and resettlement sites with adequate facilities are prepared and provided for to the individual or homestead affected. Once the RP is approved by the PIU, the RP should be sent to the World Bank for final review, clearance and approval.

The commencement of civil work will be subject to the satisfactory implementation of this RPF including payment of compensation of land taken, crops, and livelihood assistance and redress of community concerns. Public consultation and disclosure of information will run intermittently throughout the whole project duration. RP completion audit will be conducted after completion of RP implementation. Compensation will be paid to individual APs only after a written consent of the APs, including both husband and wife.

The land acquisition and resettlement implementation will be co-coordinated with the timing of procurement and commencement of civil works. The required co-ordination has contractual implications and will be linked to procurement and bidding schedules, the award of contracts, and release of cleared RoW sections to the contractors. The project will provide adequate notification, counseling, and assistance to APs so that they are able to move or give up their assets without undue hardship before the commencement of civil works and after receiving the compensation. The bid documents will specify the extent of unencumbered land to be handed over at the time of commencement of works and subsequent milestones and this will be strictly followed to ensure that land is provided on a timely basis to the contractors and also plan the implementation of land acquisition and resettlement in line with procurement and civil work timetable.

CHAPTER-10: GRIEVANCE REDRESS MECHANISM (GRM)

10.1 Rationale for GRM

The project will establish a Grievance Redress Mechanism (GRM) to address the concerns and grievances of project affected persons and other stakeholders. This mechanism will receive and facilitate resolution of the concerns or grievance of people who believe they are adversely affected by the Project or the people who believe that their interest are at risk due to the Project including construction and operations activities. There is also provision for protection of complainants from retaliation and the right to remain anonymous, if requested, to receive and facilitate resolution of the AP's concerns and grievances regarding the project's social, resettlement and environment performance.

10.2 Project Level GRM

PIU will establish a GRM to address grievance and complaints related to SFERP. The Project level Grievance Redress Mechanism (GRM) will be set up for all subprojects under SFERP to address grievances arising from social, LAR and environmental impacts. This section determines the structure, roles and functions of the GRM, through which grievances can be addressed in each subproject. These will be further specified in each subproject E&S management instrument.

10.3 Aims and Objectives of GRM

The GRM will aim to investigate grievances received from the APs and other stakeholders and provide a timely, transparent and fair resolution to voice and resolve environmental and social concerns and grievances linked to the project. The specific objectives of the GRM are to:

- provide an avenue to APs and other stakeholders the opportunity to raise concerns, complaints and grievances with a clear process using several uptake channels, locations and modes;
- facilitate and arrive at mutually agreed solutions satisfactory to both the Project and the APs, and to resolve any grievances locally, in consultation with the aggrieved parties;
- help in the smooth implementation of the E&S management measures and, particularly to cut down on lengthy litigation processes and prevent delays in project implementation;
 and
- ensure that concerns and grievances are handled in a fair and transparent manner, in line with provincial laws and regulations, and WB's applicable standards.

10.4 Nature of Complaints to be redressed

Problems to be addressed by a GRM during the planning or implementation of subproject E&S management instruments can be complaints about (i) project alignment and requests to avoid specific affected assets, (ii) omission of impacts and some APs in a census, (iii) impact assessment and valuation of losses, (iv) disbursement of compensation relative to entitlements

stipulated in a RP, (v) disputes about ownership of affected assets apportionment of compensation with payment delay issues, (vii) delays in payment of relocation and rehabilitation costs and design and completion of relocation sites/facilities, (viii) the adequacy and appropriateness of income restoration measures. (ix) any concerns related to environmental issues during construction like generation of dust, noise, blockage of access and occupational and community health and safety issues. Actions will be ensured to make the GRM accessible to vulnerable persons, including the poor, elderly, handicapped, female heads of households, as well as women and minorities in general. Each sub-project E&S management instrument will indicate specific mechanisms to ensure accessibility for specific groups of APs.

10.5 Structure of GRM

The GRM will function as a multi-tier system with designated staff at the PIU, district, and field levels. Formal Grievance Redress Committees (GRCs) with members nominated by the Project Director will be set up at each level. An electronic database of grievances will be maintained at the PIU, with data fed in by the field and district level GRCs. Field level GRCs may choose to maintain electronic, or written registers for grievances received. District GRCs will—in addition to directly receiving grievances—compile and digitize (if field GRCs maintain written registers) field level grievances and share those with the PIU GRC. The GRCs will also be responsible for tracking and recording the status of all grievances received.

To address GBV and SEA/SH related complaints, the project will ensure the availability of specially trained female staff at each GRM level. The PIU gender specialist will be responsible for managing GBV and SEA/SH related complaints at the project/PIU level. The PIU will develop specific procedures to ensure complainants to register their grievances anonymously, and in a discreet manner.

10.6 Complaint Process

10.6.1 Step 1: Receive the Complaint/Grievance

Grievances from stakeholders or their representatives may be lodged at the project, district, or field level. Stakeholders will be able to raise their grievances verbally (in person, or through a dedicated phone number), or in written form. All grievances will be recorded at the level they are received. Field level grievances may be recorded in written registers and will be shared with the district level GRC on a monthly basis, while district and project level grievances should be immediately entered into a digital grievance register. All grievances will have unique identifiers (UIDs) to allow for easy tracking.

Grievances related to GBV and SEA/SH will be forwarded to the staff specifically trained to handle these types of complaints.

Once a grievance is recorded, the UID will be shared with the complainant, as well as a tentative timeline for its resolution. This should take place on the same day the grievance is received.

10.6.2 Step 2: Initial Review of Grievance

The Grievance Officer (who will be a member of the relevant GRC) will identify the party responsible for resolving the grievance. The responsible party and the Grievance Officer will then conduct an inquiry into the grievance to identify its root cause, and subsequent resolution measures.

At this stage, grievances related to GBV and SEA/SH will be supervised by the PIU's gender specialist.

10.6.3 Step 3: Resolution or Escalation of Grievances

At this stage the relevant GRC, in consultation with the responsible party, will identify a suitable resolution to the issue. In case the issue is unresolvable at the level it is received, the GRC shall elevate it to the higher tier GRC, the complainant shall be notified of its elevation, and an updated resolution timeline shall be communicated.

For grievances that are resolved, the details of the resolution should be entered into the register/database, and the decision will be communicated to the complainant within 3 days. The resolved grievance shall also be flagged for follow-up, and the relevant GRC will check in on the complainant's level of satisfaction with the resolution within 14 days. This feedback from the complainant shall also be added to the register/database.

10.6.4 Step 4: Monitoring and Follow-up

The Grievance Officers at the district and field levels will update the Complaint/Grievance Register on a weekly basis to indicate resolved (closed-out) and unresolved cases, those pending with the GRC or with courts. The Grievance Officer will ensure that the status of all complaints/grievances is kept current and will brief the Project Director on a weekly basis on the status of all current complaints/grievances. On a monthly basis, the district and field Grievance Officers will produce a summary status report and share with the PIU. An annual sex-disaggregated qualitative review of a sample of complaints processed (ensuring variation such as along type of complaint, resolution status etc.) will also be undertaken to analyze the efficacy of the system. Regular monitoring of the grievance mechanism and its outcomes, particularly of trends and patterns, will be critical to ensuring to identify systemic problems and adapt practices accordingly.

CHAPTER-11: ARRANGEMENTS FOR FUNDING RESETTLEMENTS

11.1 Preparation and Review of Cost estimates to Implement RPF

At this stage, it is not possible to estimate the likely number of people who may be affected. This is because the technical designs and details have not yet been developed and the resettlement impacts have not yet been fully identified. The specific impacts and compensation amounts will be determined during the detailed design stage as part of the preparation of the RP. Each RP will include a budget that will cover resettlement activities including compensation cost for affected assets, cost of consultation and outreach, costs related to restoration of livelihoods and assistance, administrative costs, and provide for contingencies.

The budget for resettlement and compensation for each RP will be determined through a preliminary valuation and baseline socio-economic study. Information on specific impacts, individual and household incomes and numbers of APs and other available demographic data will facilitate the preparation of a detailed RP. The RP will have a detailed and accurate budget for resettlement and compensation following review and assessment of the socio-economic data. Other related costs, such as surveying, planning, consultancy, supervision, miscellaneous entitlements, and monitoring will be estimated. In addition, if required, provisions for training of PIU staff in aspects of RP preparation, implementation and monitoring will be included in the budget. More specifically, each RP will include a detailed budget, which will provide costs of the following:

- Compensation may include, for example: costs for land, structures, crops; restoring structures; community structures and services.
- Relocation costs may include, for example: costs of resettling APs, administrative costs of resettling APs.
- Income restoration costs may include, for example: temporary income support for APs.
- Administrative costs may include, for example: staff costs, training and capacity building costs, monitoring and evaluation.

In addition, the estimated cost of mitigation and enhancement measures will be included in the RP budget as well as cost for land to be acquired, crop loss in ROW, community support program in terms of benefit sharing. The major cost items include mainly the followings.

- Compensation for private properties viz land and structures
- Resettlement, Rehabilitation and Livelihood assistances
- Community infrastructure supports (schools, mosques, health posts)
- Community awareness programs (project information, health and safety measures)
- Support for gender and vulnerable groups

PIU will manage both the financial inputs as well as the additional managerial and technical expertise required to complete subprojects or outsource services as required. In addition, PIU will:

(i) maintain overall responsibility for the ROW acquisition or land taking process and manage any associated resettlement/relocation of APs; (i) ensure the guiding principles in this RPF are adhered to; (iii) ensure maximum participation of the APs in planning their own resettlement and post-resettlement; (iv) obtain access to funding to finance the implementation of resettlement; (v) accept responsibility for delivering compensation payment to APs and responsibility for other resettlement-related costs; and, (vi) ensure M&E of the RP and undertake appropriate remedial actions so as to effectively deal with grievances.

11.2 Flow of Funds for RP implementation

The allocation and provision of the financial resource is responsibility of PIU for affective management of project resettlement requirements including clearance of ROW land free from encumbrances, payment of compensation for acquired assets, entitled relocation and resettlement costs and implementation of income restoration measures etc. Hence, compensation, assistance, relocation and rehabilitation of income and livelihood will be considered as an integral component of project costs and will be accordingly estimated and included in the project PC-1 to ensure adequate funds are made available.

PIU will allocate sufficient funds IR management and release these based on finalized PC-I including IR costs for the subprojects to be executed under the Project. The PIU will transfer the funds for all land acquisition costs of a subproject to the district treasury department for acquisition of land and assets as per estimated demands by LAC and PIU account for delivery of R&R and income restoration costs and other entitled allowances not covered under applicable LAA procedures in provinces. Timely funding for acquired asset and resettlement and rehabilitation costs as budgeted in the subproject RPs will assist PIU in timely completion of LAR activities, taking possession of the acquired assets and ROW and handing over the ROWs land, free from encumbrances, for commencement of project civil works.

The resettlement funds received by PIU under SFERP will be deposited into a designated project account. From this account, payments will be made after review and approval of the project expenditure by responsible officers within PIU.

The PIU will be required to submit to the WB details of the RP implementation and compensation status as it relates to the resettlement aspects of the project. To enable accurate implementation status reporting, PIU will monitor all aspects related to RP implementation and if need be, revise the budget to ensure smooth implementation. Should it become necessary to revise the budget, the revised budget will be shared with the Bank along with evidence that the funding for any resettlement planned for that year has exhausted.

11.3 Contingency Arrangements

In order to ensure that the compensation and resettlement component will be implemented smoothly, all efforts will be made to develop realistic cost estimates during the preparation of the RP. It is accepted that not all eventualities will be foreseen and a contingency of 10-20% of the total budget shall be included in the budget estimates.

CHAPTER-12: MECHANISMS OF CONSULTATION AND PARTICIPATION

12.1 Introduction

The involvement of APs and other stakeholders in planning, implementation and monitoring is critical. During planning, Initial resistance to the idea of involuntary resettlement is to be expected. To obtain cooperation, participation, and feedback, the APs will be systematically informed and consulted during preparation of the resettlement plans about their options and rights. Particular attention must be given to vulnerable groups such as vulnerable and marginalized groups, minorities, the landless, and women to ensure that they are represented adequately in such arrangements. A comprehensive process of free, prior, and informed consultations will be completed for all APs.

The APs will participate throughout the various stages of the implementation of the RP. To ensure that information about the Project, entitlements, compensation and rehabilitation options and grievance mechanisms are in place, a non-technical summary in the form of information brochure will be prepared and will be translated into national language in Urdu and wherever possible into local languages. The draft brochure should be written in way that is easily understood by the affected communities and includes: (i) Objectives of the Project; (ii) Project policies on entitlement and compensation; (iii) Mitigation and enhancement measures; (iv) Project schedule and activities; (v) Grievance redressal; (vi) Monitoring; and (vii) Importance of ongoing community participation. Copies will also be available at project offices and local administrative authorities.

12.2 Stakeholder Engagement

Stakeholder engagement is an integral part of resettlement planning and RP preparation and implementation for each subproject under the SFERP. A separate document (SEP) has been prepared for the project. The PIU will devise and implement a comprehensive consultation and information disclosure strategy to ensure the stakeholders who are directly or indirectly involved in the project including APs, marginalized/vulnerable beneficiary groups, government officials and civil society for each and every subproject identified as having involuntary resettlement impact are meaningfully consulted in LAR process.

Stakeholder engagement will be an ongoing process that: (i) begins in the project preparation stage and is carried out on an ongoing basis throughout the project cycle; (ii) provides timely disclosure of relevant and adequate information in manner readily accessible and understandable to affected people; (iii) enables to document and address the concerns of stakeholders including APs; iv) is undertaken in an atmosphere free of intimidation or coercion and is gender inclusive and responsive, and tailored to the needs of disadvantaged and vulnerable groups; and (v) enables the incorporation of all relevant views of APs and other stakeholders into decision making, such as project design, mitigation measures, the sharing of development benefits and opportunities, and implementation issues. Consultation will be carried out in a manner commensurate with social fabric of the project area and the impacts on affected communities.

12.3 Stakeholder Consultations during Project Preparation

For public consultations, the community members were notified in advance to assemble in common/designated places. Mainly key informants were consulted for these meetings which were carried out in an open at frank atmosphere conducive to appreciation of the basic elements of the project and dissemination of information on beneficial and adverse impacts and mitigation for adverse impacts. Information on positive and negative impacts associated with construction and operational stage and proper mitigation of adverse impacts were shared at these consultations.

12.4 RP disclosure and information dissemination during project implementation

The consultation and information disclosure process will continue throughout subproject implementation period and the PIU staff will retain a close liaison with the APs and other stakeholders. The consultation meetings with all stakeholders will be recorded and documented comprehensively, including signed attendance lists, photographs and minutes of the key issues addressed and agreements reached, observations made in the field, and outstanding issues in need of being addressed. The consultations will be documented in the RPs with consultation records appended. This information will be updated for each RP update and will also be continued in the monitoring reports. See **Table 4** for a consultation plan during project implementation.

TABLE 4: CONSULTATION AND INFORMATION DISCLOSURE

Action	Stakeholders	Method	Outcome
During RP prepara	tion		
Social impacts assessment	Affected households (AHs), APs and local community, Design consultants, PIU/project staff and relevant officials of revenue department	Individual meetings, focus group discussions.	Stakeholders including APs informed on project impacts. APs concerns recorded and mitigated.
Census, socio- economic survey and announcement of cut-off date	AHs, APs and local communities, PIU project staff, Local land revenue and other relevant government departments	Quantitative survey, and key informant interviews, Individual meeting, FGDs	AHs/APs profile and concerns and suggestions recorded. Cut-of date disclosed and explained.
DMS and Asset Valuation	Affected households and APs, LAR consultants and PIU project staff, Local land revenue and other relevant government departments, Real estate agents and property appraisers, Local notables and communities.	Individual meetings, focus group discussions and key informant interviews.	Impacts and asset valuation explained to the APs.

Consultation meetings on (draft) final RP.	DHs/APs, local communities, PIU Design and LAR staff and design consultants, District Land Revenue authorities, LAC and Patwaris, relevant local government departments, CBOs and CSOs.	Formal RP disclosure meeting/workshop	The RP provisions disclosed and documented.
During RP implem			
Disclosure of RP	AHs/APs, local communities, PIU Project and LAR staff, District Land Revenue authorities, LAC and Patwaris including other relevant local government departments, CBOs and CSOs.	Disclosure through websites, by placing hard copies of at accessible places in project corridor and through disseminating translated (Sindhi) summary of RP to DHs/APs.	The RP uploaded on World Bank and SID and Pⅅ websites, The APs and other stakeholders informed on RP provisions.
Grievance redress mechanism established and functional	APs, Local Communities, PIU project engineering and land staff, supervision consultants and civil work contractors, District Land Revenue authorities, LAC and Patwaris including other relevant local government departments etc.	Individual meetings focus group discussions and by disseminating GRM related information through leaflets, broachers and installing hoardings in the project corridor.	APs fully aware and accessing project based GRM to address their concerns.
RP implementation arrangement and timelines	APs, Local Communities, PIU project land staff, District Land Revenue authorities, LAC and Patwaris etc. supervision consultants and civil work contractors,	Individual meetings focus group discussions, By delivering compensation payment notices in the project corridor.	APs compensation claims processed and paid.
RP Monitoring			
RP monitoring	PIU project land staff, internal and external monitors, APs, and Local Communities, and PIU and World Bank.	Key informant	RP implementation progress assessed and monitoring reports disclosed to APs and through web.

CHAPTER-13: ARRANGEMENT FOR MONITORING AND EVALUATION

13.1 Context

Monitoring will be the main mechanism to alert the PIU of any delays and problems and will help measure the extent to which the main objectives of the RPF have been achieved. This enables the PIU to make timely adjustments in implementation arrangements and take appropriate corrective measures during project implementation. It is, therefore, important that the adequate resources are made available, and monitoring is integrated into the project's planning and management processes.

The overall purpose of monitoring is to keep track of the implementation processes and progress, achievement of performance targets fixed in the work plans, learning lessons and taking corrective actions to deal with emerging constraints and issues. The major objectives of monitoring and evaluation are to:

- ascertain whether activities are progressing as per schedule and the specified timelines are being met;
- assess if compensation, rehabilitation measures are sufficient;
- identify problems or potential issues;
- identify methods and corrective actions to rapidly mitigate any problems;
- ensure that RP objectives are met with and the standards of living of APs are restored or improved;
- collect gender disaggregated information to monitor the day-to-day resettlement activities of the project through the following (a) Review of project information for all APs; (b) consultation and informal interviews with APs; (c) key informant interviews; and, (d) community public meetings.

13.2 Monitoring of RP Implementation

Monitoring aims at correcting implementation methods during the course of the Project, as required, while evaluation is intended at checking whether policies have been complied with and providing lessons learnt for amending strategies and implementation in a longer-term perspective. In order to assess whether these IR goals are met, RPs will indicate parameters to be monitored, timelines for resettlement program, institute monitoring milestones and provide resources necessary to carry out the monitoring activities.

13.2.1 Internal Monitoring

RP implementation and safeguards management activities for each subproject will be subject to internal monitoring and evaluation. Regular monitoring of RPF implementation activities will be carried out internally by PIU. The PIU will provide World Bank with an effective basis for assessing resettlement progress and identifying potential difficulties and problems related to scope, the subproject's risks and impacts. Internal monitoring of RP implementation progress will assist to identify and resolve the impediments and ensure timely delivery of compensation and resolution of matter of concerns for APs and other stakeholders. The scope of internal monitoring will include:

(i) compliance with the agreed policies and procedures for land acquisition; (ii) prompt approval, allocation and disbursement of compensation payments to APs, including, if necessary, supplemental compensation for additional and/or unforeseen losses; and, (iii) remedial actions, as required.

The objectives of internal monitoring will be to:

- verify that the valuation of assets lost or damaged, and the provision of compensation, resettlement and other rehabilitation entitlements, has been carried out in accordance with the resettlement policies provided by World Bank standards and guidelines;
- oversee that the RPs are implemented as designed and approved;
- verify that funds for implementation of the RPs are provided by PIU in a timely manner and in amounts sufficient for their purposes, and that such funds are utilized in accordance with the provisions of the RP.
 - The main internal indicators that will be monitored regularly include:
- entitlements are in accordance with this RPF and that the assessment of compensation is carried out in accordance with agreed procedures;
- payment of compensation to the APs under the various categories is made in accordance with the level of compensation described in the RPF and RPs;
- public information and public consultation and grievance procedures are followed as described in the RPF and RPs;
- relocation and payment of subsistence and shifting allowances are made in a timely manner; and restoration of affected public facilities and infrastructure are completed prior to construction

Internal monitoring will include day to day tracking progress about IR planning and implementation activities including compensation payment progress, consultation and community feedback campaigns launched, resettlement, rehabilitation and income restoration measures implemented, community concerns and grievances recorded and resolved, and corrective actions implemented.

The PIU will be responsible for supervision and implementation of RPs and will prepare quarterly progress reports on resettlement activities and submit these to the World Bank for review and approval. These internal quarterly monitoring reports will also highlight the bottlenecks and recommend ways and means to improve implementation including corrective action plans (CAPs) as relevant CAPs will be disclosed. The PIU will be responsible for internal monitoring. The social development specialist will provide necessary technical assistance in implementing and monitoring the resettlement activities. Quarterly reports will be forwarded to World Bank. All monitoring reports will be translated and disclosed to the APs and PIU website.

The monitoring and evaluation of RP implementation will ensure monitoring of key indicators on inputs, outputs, project processes and evaluation of impact indicators.

The PIU will be responsible for internal monitoring and share RP implementation progress and periodic monitoring reports with the World Bank. The census of APs and inventory of losses will constitute a base line for monitoring of RPs progress and PIU will manage and maintain updated LAR databases including quantified data on impacted assets with type, census details of the APs and compensation entitlements with payment progress against the entitlements and payable costs to each AP. Potential monitoring indicators from which specific indicators can be developed and refined according to the census and IOL for each subproject are set out in Table 5 below.

TABLE 5: VERIFIABLE INDICATORS FOR INTERNAL MONITORING

	. VERIFIABLE INDICATORS FOR INTERNAL MONITORING
Monitoring Aspects	Potential Indicators
Institutional set-up	RP implementation and monitoring institutional set-up in place.
and resource allocation.	 Budgeted RP costs released and placed at disposal LAR implementation entities.
	Grievance redress mechanism established and explained to the APs and affected communities.
	 Coordination initiative implemented and APCs notified for continued consultations and participation of APs in RP implementation and monitoring.
Delivery of	Compensation entitlements disbursed, compared with number and
Entitlements	category of losses set out in the entitlement matrix.
	 Relocation and rehabilitation costs and income restoration support provided as per entitlements and schedule.
	Social infrastructure and services restored as and where required.
	 Entitlements against lost business including transitional support to re- establish enterprises delivered.
	• Income and livelihood restoration activities being implemented as set out in the income restoration plan.
Restoration of living standard and income	Affected residential structures reconstructed/restored at relocation sites outside ROW limits.
	Impacted business structures (shops/stalls) constructed/relocated outside construction limits and business/income activity restored.
	 Number and percentage of displaced persons covered under livelihood restoration and rehabilitation programs (women, men, and vulnerable groups).
	• Extent of participation in rehabilitation programs with degree of satisfaction about support received for income restoration.
	Number of displaced persons who have restored their income and livelihood patterns (women, men, and vulnerable groups).
	 No of APs (especially vulnerable) provided opportunities in project related employment.
	Percentage of displaced persons who improved their income and living standard (women, men, and vulnerable groups)

Monitoring Aspects	Potential Indicators
Consultation and	Consultations organized as scheduled including meetings, groups,
Grievances	and community activities.
	RP disclosure and information dissemination activities implemented
	and knowledge of entitlements by the displaced persons
	Community awareness about grievance redresses mechanism and
	its use.
	Progress on grievances recorded and resolved including information
	dissemination to AHs on the resolution of the grievances.
	Information on the implementation of the social preparation phase
	and implementation of special measures for vulnerable groups.
Communicatio	Number of meetings held with APs (male and female) to explain RP
ns and	provisions, grievance redress mechanism and compensation
Participation	disbursement mechanism.
	Assessment about Level of information communicated—adequate or
	inadequate.
	Number of APs (male female) participated in the meetings.
	Number of meetings and consultations held with vulnerable and
	indigenous people (if any) with number of participants and level of
	information communicated.
Benefit	Compared to pre-project situation:
Monitoring	Changes noticed in patterns of occupation and resource use.
	Changes observed in cost of living, income and expenditure
	patterns.
	Changes access level and frequency with respect to social and
	cultural parameters.
	Changes observed for vulnerable groups and IP.

13.2.2 External Monitoring

The extent of monitoring activities, including their scope and periodicity, will be commensurate with the project's risks and impacts. In case of subproject with significant IR impacts, PIU will engage the services of an independent monitoring agency (IMA) or consultant, not associated with project implementation, to undertake external monitoring and evaluation of the RP implementation particularly for high and moderate risks projects.

The external monitor will monitor and verify RP implementation progress and assess the achievement of RP objectives and compliance with World Bank 's safeguards requirements through review of RP implementation progress reports, periodic internal monitoring reports and through, consultations with the APs and other stakeholders and impact assessment based on filed surveys. The key tasks of the external monitor will include:

- · Review and verify internal monitoring reports prepared by PIU;
- Validate the RP implementation progress reported and assess the achieved level of RPs implementation progress, issues impeding RP implementation and actions required to improve the safeguards management;
- Review and assessment of compensation, relocation, rehabilitation and income restoration measures provided in the RPs and establish benchmark indicators for assessment and evaluation of level to which the RP objectives are accomplished.
- Review baseline information on socio-economic assessment, census and inventory of losses of pre-displaced persons and establish benchmark indicators for impact assessment through formal and informal surveys with the affected persons;
- Consult APs, officials, community leaders and assess level of information dissemination activities implemented, awareness and access level of APs and communities to projectbased grievance redress and complaints handling systems;
- Assess resettlement efficiency, effectiveness, impact and sustainability, drawing lessons for future resettlement policy formulation and planning;
- Suggest actions for addressing the issues if any and corrective measures to be implemented by the PIU to ensure the safeguards management is fully consistent with RPF provisions and World Bank safeguards requirements as outlined in RPF.

Table 6 below presents a set of suggested indicators for verification of the monitoring information of the PIU by a qualified and experienced external monitor.

TABLE 6: VERIFIABLE INDICATORS FOR EXTERNAL MONITOR

Monitoring Indicator	Basis for Indicator
Basic information on Affected persons/ households (Gender disaggregated data essential for all aspects)	 Project location including description on project intervention and IR impacts. Composition and structure, ages, educational, and skill levels with gender of household head Vulnerable households and indigenous groups (if any) Land and other resource-owning and resource-using patterns Occupations and employment patterns and income sources and levels Participation in neighborhood or community groups and access to cultural sites and events
Compensation payment and Restoration of living standards	 Has the compensation for acquired assets including land, structures and other assets delivered? Were sufficient replacement land available and compensation payments sufficient to replace lost assets? Were house compensation payments made free of depreciation, fees, or transfer costs to the displaced persons? Have perceptions of community been restored? Have displaced persons achieved replacement of affected assets particularly residential, commercial and productive assets and key social and cultural elements?
Restoration of livelihoods (Disaggregate data for APs moving to group resettlement sites, self-relocating displaced persons, displaced persons with enterprises affected.)	 Was the compensation for affected enterprise sufficient for re-establishing enterprises and production? Have affected enterprises received sufficient assistance to reestablish themselves? Have vulnerable groups been provided income-earning opportunities? Are these opportunities effective and sustainable? Do jobs provided restore pre-project income levels and living standards?
Information and satisfaction levels of APs.	 How much do the APs know about resettlement procedures and entitlements? Do the APs know their entitlements and aware on whether these have been met? What is the perception of APs about the extent and level to which their living standards and livelihoods have been restored?

Monitoring Indicator	Basis for Indicator			
	 How much do the APs know about grievance procedures and conflict resolution procedures? 			
	procedures and commic resolution procedures:			
Effectiveness of resettlement	Were the APs and their assets correctly enumerated?			
planning	 Was the time frame and budget sufficient to meet objectives, were there institutional constraints? 			
	 Were entitlements based on replacement costs and adequate for rehabilitation and restoration of the APs? 			
	Were vulnerable groups identified and assisted			
	adequately?			
	 How did resettlement implementers deal with unforeseen problems? 			

Based on the external monitor's report, if significant issues are identified, a corrective action plan (CAP) to take corrective measures will be prepared, reviewed and approved by World Bank and disclosed to APs. The CAP implementation progress will also be reviewed and monitored by the EMA and will be made part of the subsequent monitoring reports. Internal and external monitoring and reporting will continue until all LAR activities have been completed. The TORs of the EMA are annexed as Annex 5.

In addition to the above defined monitoring mechanism, the World Bank will also keep a close oversight on the subprojects implemented under the facility and will keep monitoring subproject on an ongoing basis by launching safeguards review missions periodically until a project completion report is issued.

13.2.3 Reporting Requirements and Disclosure of Monitoring Reports

The PIU will prepare and submit semi-annual social safeguards monitoring reports to World Bank as part of project implementation performance monitoring. The semi-annual monitoring reports of RPF implementation, and as applicable RP implementation of subprojects, will include: (i) a summary of RP performance of each subproject; (ii) a compliance review of RP implementation process; and (iii) a progress report on the quality of RP implementation in terms of application of guidelines provided in this RPF.

The PIU will prepare quarterly progress reports on E&S compliance together with its regular progress reporting and share them with WB. These reports would describe the progress of the implementation of resettlement and other social impacts mitigation activities and any compliance issues and corrective actions taken during that period. The reports should clarify whether or not the objectives of RP implementation have been achieved, and more importantly whether the income and livelihoods of APs have been restored/enhanced or not especially for vulnerable AP. The periodic monitoring reports documenting progress on resettlement implementation and RPs completion reports will be provided through PD, PIU to World Bank for review and disclosure. In case of subprojects with significant resettlement impacts, the external monitoring reports will be prepared by an independent monitor who will prepare and submit bi-annual monitoring reports to

PIU and World Bank for review and disclosures. PIU will also submit subproject completion reports to World Bank for each site when compensation has been paid. In addition to the routine monitoring reports, in cases wherever required and agreed between PIU and World Bank during execution of the project the PIU will prepare supplementary monitoring reports and share these with World Bank. Evaluation Report shall be prepared by the EMA during and at the end of the project implementation as part of the project completion report. All monitoring reports will subject to disclosure and will be disclosed on World Bank and PIU/SID and P&DD websites as and when cleared by World Bank.

ANNEX 1: INVOLUNTARY RESETTLEMENT SCREENING CHECKLIST

Project/Subproject Title:		
Implementing Agency:		Processing Stage:
City/Town/Village:		UC Tehsil
District	Province	Pakistan
Categorization Status:	New	project/subproject
Revision of project/subproject	et	Other
Name of Enumerator:		Date:

SECTION 1: Potential Impacts	Expected	Remarks
Does the subproject involve any physical		
construction work,		
i.e. rehabilitation, reconstruction or new		
construction? Specify in "remarks" column.		
Does the subproject involve impacts on land,		
assets and people?		
If "Yes" try to quantify the impacts and check		
following items		
If "No" impacts, explain the situation in		
"remarks" and move to section 2.		
Land:		
Will the subproject use Government or state		
owned land?		
Does the Government or state owned land have		
any occupation (agriculture, settlement,		
structures, informal settlers?)		
If "Yes", please refer to Resettlement		
Framework (RF)		
Will the subproject acquire and use private or		
communal land?		
If "Yes", please refer to Resettlement		
Framework (RF)		
Others (specify in "remarks").		
Land-based assets:		
Impacts on residential structures		
Impacts on commercial structures (specify in		
"remarks")		
Impacts on community structures (specify in		
"remarks")		
Impacts on agriculture structures (specify in		
"remarks")		
Impacts on public utilities (specify in "remarks")		

Others (specify in "remarks")				
Agriculture related impacts:				
Agriculture related impacts.				
Impacts on crops and vegetables (specify				
types and cropping area in "remarks)				
Impacts on Trees (specify number and types in "remarks").				
Others (specify in "remarks").				
Others (specify in Terriality).				
Affected Persons (APs):				
Number of Aps				
Males				
Females				
				
Titled land owners				
Tenants and sharecroppers				
Leaseholders				
Agriculture wage laborers				
Informal settlers/occupants (specify in remarks				
column).				
Vulnerable APs (e.g. women he	aded			
households, minors and aged, orp	ans,			
disabled persons and those below the po	verty			
line). Specify the number and vulnerabil	ty in			
"remarks".				
Others (specify in "remarks")				
SECTION 2	i.	 i	 i	
Others:				
Are there any other minority groups affect				
by land acquisition or project activities?				
If "Yes" specify in "remarks"				
Minority groups (specify in "remarks"). Des				
nature of impacts]			

ANNEX 2: OUTLINE OF A RESETTLEMENT PLAN

This outline is part of the ESS5 Requirements. A RP is required for all projects with involuntary resettlement impacts. Its level of detail and comprehensiveness is commensurate with the significance of potential involuntary resettlement impacts and risks. The substantive aspects of the outline will guide the preparation of the RP.

A. Executive Summary

This section provides a concise statement of project scope, key survey findings, Entitlements and recommended actions.

B. Project Description

This section provides a general description of the project, discusses project components that result in land acquisition, involuntary resettlement, or both and identify the project area. It also describes the alternatives considered to avoid or minimize resettlement. Include a table with quantified data and provide a rationale for the final decision.

C. Scope of Land Acquisition and Resettlement

This section:

- i. Discusses the project's potential impacts, and includes maps of the areas or zone of impact of project components or activities;
- ii. Describes the scope of land acquisition (provide maps) and explains why it is necessary for the main investment project;
 - iii. Summarizes the key effects in terms of assets acquired and displaced persons; and iv. Provides details of any common property resources that will be acquired.

D. Socioeconomic Information and Profile

This section outlines the results of the social impact assessment, the census survey, and other studies, with information and/or data disaggregated by gender, vulnerability, and other social groupings, including:

- i. Define, identify, and enumerate the people and communities to be affected;
- ii. Describe the likely impacts of land and asset acquisition on the people and communities affected taking social, cultural, and economic parameters into account;
- iii. Discuss the project's impacts on the poor, indigenous and/or ethnic minorities, and other vulnerable groups; and
- iv. Identify gender and resettlement impacts, and the socioeconomic situation, impacts, needs, and priorities of women.

E. Information Disclosure, Consultation, and Participation

This section:

- i. Identifies project stakeholders, especially primary stakeholders;
- ii. Describes the consultation and participation mechanisms to be used during the different stages of the project cycle;
- iii. Describes the activities undertaken to disseminate project and resettlement information during project design and preparation for engaging stakeholders;

- iv. Summarizes the results of consultations with affected persons (including host communities), and discusses how concerns raised and recommendations made were addressed in the resettlement plan;
- v. Confirms disclosure of the draft resettlement plan to affected persons and includes arrangements to disclose any subsequent plans; and
- vi. Describes the planned information disclosure measures (including the type of information to be disseminated and the method of dissemination) and the process for consultation with affected persons during project implementation.

F. Grievance Redress Mechanisms

This section describes mechanisms to receive and facilitate the resolution of affected persons' concerns and grievances. It explains how the procedures are accessible to affected persons and gender sensitive.

G. Legal Framework

This section:

- i.Describes national and local laws and regulations that apply to the project and identify gaps between local laws and World Bank 's policy requirements; and discuss how any gaps will be addressed.
- ii. Describes the legal and policy commitments from the executing agency for all types of displaced persons;
- iii. Outlines the principles and methodologies used for determining valuations and compensation rates at replacement cost for assets, incomes, and livelihoods; and set out the compensation and assistance eligibility criteria and how and when compensation and assistance will be provided.
- iv. Describes the land acquisition process and prepare a schedule for meeting key procedural requirements.

H. Entitlements, Assistance and Benefits

This section:

- i.Defines displaced persons' entitlements and eligibility, and describes all resettlement assistance measures (includes an entitlement matrix);
- ii. Specifies all assistance to vulnerable groups, including women, and other special groups; and.
- iii. Outlines opportunities for affected persons to derive appropriate development benefits from the project.

I. Relocation of Housing and Settlements

This section:

Describes options for relocating housing and other structures, including replacement housing, replacement cash compensation, and/or self-selection (ensure that gender concerns

and support to vulnerable groups are identified);

- i. Describes alternative relocation sites considered; community consultations conducted; and justification for selected sites, including details about location, environmental assessment of sites, and development needs;
- ii. Provides timetables for site preparation and transfer;
- iii. Describes the legal arrangements to regularize tenure and transfer titles to resettled persons;
- iv. Outlines measures to assist displaced persons with their transfer and establishment at new sites;
- v. Describes plans to provide civic infrastructure; and
- vi. Explains how integration with host populations will be carried out.

J. Income Restoration and Rehabilitation

This section:

- i. Identifies livelihood risks and prepare disaggregated tables based on demographic data and livelihood sources;
- ii. Describes income restoration programs, including multiple options for restoring all types of livelihoods (examples include project benefit sharing, revenue sharing arrangements, joint stock for equity contributions such as land, discuss sustainability and safety nets);
- iii. Outlines measures to provide social safety net through social insurance and/or project special funds;
 - iv. Describes special measures to support vulnerable groups; v.Explains gender considerations; and
 - vi. Describes training programs.

K. Resettlement Budget and Financing Plan

This section:

- i. Provides an itemized budget for all resettlement activities, including for the resettlement unit, staff training, monitoring and evaluation, and preparation of resettlement plans during loan implementation.
- ii. Describes the flow of funds (the annual resettlement budget should show the budget scheduled expenditure for key items).
- iii. Includes a justification for all assumptions made in calculating compensation rates and other cost estimates (taking into account both physical and cost contingencies), plus replacement costs.
- iv. Includes information about the source of funding for the resettlement plan budget.

L. Institutional Arrangements

This section:

- i.Describes institutional arrangement responsibilities and mechanisms for carrying out the measures of the resettlement plan;
- ii. Includes institutional capacity building program, including technical assistance, if required;
- iii. Describes role of NGOs, if involved, and organizations of affected persons in resettlement planning and management; and
- iv. Describes how women's groups will be involved in resettlement planning and management.

M. Implementation Schedule

This section includes a detailed, time bound, implementation schedule for all key Resettlement and rehabilitation activities. The implementation schedule should cover all aspects of resettlement activities synchronized with the project schedule of civil works construction and provide land acquisition process and timeline.

N. Monitoring and Reporting

This section describes the mechanisms and benchmarks appropriate to the project for monitoring and evaluating the implementation of the resettlement plan. It specifies arrangements for participation of affected persons in the monitoring process. This section will also describe reporting procedures.

ANNEX 3: SAMPLE TOR FOR RESETTLEMENT PLAN PREPARATION

SCOPE OF WORK

The resettlement planning consists of the following key tasks, each task including a series of planning activities:

Task 1: Collection and review the available information

The Consultant will collect primary and secondary data available with PIU. This will include but not limited to the sub-stations and proposed alignment maps, project design details and other data relevant to the RP preparation. The consultant should pay particular attention to review the draft RPF prepared by PIU and the feedback provided by the World Bank. The Consultant will have meetings with the PIU and World Bank to discuss the feedback to ensure that all comments are properly addressed in the subproject RPs.

Task 2: Collecting the socioeconomic baseline information

This task is to collect necessary socioeconomic information and the socioeconomic profile of the population of the project areas for the preparation of draft RPs and establish a socioeconomic baseline for the project area. These will, cover, but not be limited to, information on household characteristics including production systems, labor, household organization, baseline livelihood information – including income from formal and informal activities, standard of living, and health status, land tenure system in the local areas, land ownership, use and transaction practice as well as the local formal and informal institutions and traditional practices related to land use and land acquisitions, patterns of social interaction, such as social networks and support systems, and potential of how project may impact on these social interactions, public infrastructure and social services etc. An emphasis should be laid on the assessment of local social system including its impact on land tenure issues. Special attention should be paid to gender aspects and assessment of vulnerable groups.

Task 2: Review of country legal framework and development of a project entitlement policy

The consultant team will collect and review relevant laws, regulations and policies on land acquisition and resettlement in Pakistan and targeted provinces and develop project entitlement matrix as required under the legal framework and World Bank ESS5 against various resettlement impacts under the Project. Legal Framework (much of this already included in the RPF prepared for the project during preparation) including but not limited to the following:

- Identify if any preliminary legal issues may be encountered;
- Scope of eminent domain; legal and customary land tenure practices;
- Laws governing valuation of assets and losses;
- Legal and administrative procedures including remedies available to impacted persons in judicial process, and alternative relevant dispute resolution mechanisms (which can also be covered in Grievance Redress Mechanism);
- Natural resources usage rights;
- Social welfare legislations;
- Laws and regulations relating to agencies responsible for implementing resettlement activities;

- Gaps between provincial laws and World Bank policy, and describe measures to bridge the gaps;
- Legal steps needed to ensure effective implementation of resettlement such as the process for recognizing legal, customary, and traditional, usage land claims
- The above should be conducted on the basis of the analysis of the legal policy framework and entitlement matrix contained in the project RPF. Where necessary, the RPF entitlement matrix will be updated in line with the agreed RPF objectives and principles.

Task 3: Preparing the inventory of impacts and affected population

This task will establish the resettlement impact profile of the project. It includes the following specific activities:

- Carry out 100% inventory survey of all impacts, including land, structures and crops, within the demarcated impact boundary as established in the detailed engineering design by the project contracts;
- Carry out 100% census of the affected population;
- Establish a household impact profile for all affected households, documenting their assets and losses;
- Establish a project impact database, covering impacts and affected population, in kinds and quantities;
- Conduct an analysis of the vulnerability and poverty of the households; and
- Conduct an impact analysis and this is important for the mitigation strategy and action plan development.

Task 4: Develop compensation and livelihood restoration interventions

The consultant will develop required measures for compensation and livelihood restoration. This will be developed against the identified impacts, including on private, communal and public assets, and in line with the project RPF that are cleared for compliance of provincial laws and the policy of the World Bank. In case of suggestions for landowner "contribution", the consultant will formulate principles, procedure and necessary documentation requirements. The compensation package and resettlement interventions need to be developed in consultation with local communities. This should follow a highly participatory process to ensure that the compensation and resettlement packages take into full consideration feedback from the communities and that they are compatible and acceptable with local cultural preferences and traditions.

Task 5: Review and propose institutional setup and implementation arrangements.

The consultant will discuss with PIU, review the proposed organizational setup and implementation arrangements for resettlement implementation, and propose any additions or adjustments required. These arrangements should cover, at least, the following,

- Organizational setup at each implementation level, their respective responsibilities and staffing;
- Develop a plan to coordinate resettlement with civil works and identify clear procedures for coordination;
- A Grievance Redress Mechanism (GRM), its setup, operating modalities and

procedures, taking into account availability of judicial recourse and traditional community dispute settlement mechanisms;

- Implementation schedule; and
- Internal and external monitoring arrangements and indicators.

Task 6: Conducting the stakeholder consultation and participation

Resettlement planning will need to be conducted with participation of the key stakeholders. The consultant will identify the stakeholders, particularly local primary stakeholders, and engage them closely in the planning process. The consultant will document the stakeholder consultation process as well as developing a strategy for their continued engagement during the resettlement implementation process. Care should be taken to include women, where local traditions allow to do so.

Task 7: Preparing the cost estimate and budgeting

The consultant will develop indicative cost estimates and cost out the developed compensation and livelihood restoration measures and propose the budget for the RP, as well as its financing arrangements. The consultant will identify and propose mechanisms to arrive at the market and replacement costs for losses of assets, describe proposed types and levels of compensation under local laws, and explain supplementary measures needed to achieve replacement cost in order to meet World Bank policy standards. Costs and budget will cover itemized cost estimates for all resettlement and compensation activities including allowances for inflation, transaction fees, contingencies and management cost for the RP implementation; sources of funds and arrangements for timely flow of funds. The consultant will discuss and agree with government on the above and financing arrangements.

Resettlement Planning Methodology

This assignment will be carried out through a combination of various tools, including desk reviews and field surveys. A big source of information that should be fully utilized are the RPF and community consultation outputs during the project preparation phase, as well as the SEP, ESMF and RPF prepared for SFERP The field tools would include virtual focus group discussions, questionnaire, census and in-depth interviews. The resettlement planning should be carried out in consultative and participatory process, closely involving local communities and other stakeholders. The consultant team should work closely with the Contractor and engineering design team so that the field surveys and community consultations are synchronized with the progress of engineering design.

Team Requirements

Teams of social & resettlement specialists need to be engaged for this assignment. The team will comprise of the following:

Position	Minimum Qualification and Experience
Resettlement Expert as Team Leader	At least 15 years of experience working on involuntary resettlement and preparation of RPs. Should also have experience as team leader. Experience of working on World Bank funded projects will be advantageous. S/he should have a post-graduate degree in a relevant social science (resettlement studies, development studies, sociology, anthropology, urban studies etc.).
Social and Livelihood Development Specialist	At least 10 years of experience in similar types of assignments. Experience of working on development projects in Power Sector will be preferred. Experience of working on World Bank funded projects will be advantageous. S/he should have a post-graduate university degree in a relevant social science (development studies, sociology, anthropology, urban studies etc.).
Gender Specialist	At least 10 years of experience working on gender issues especially with women. Experience of working on development projects in Pakistan including Sindh province will be preferred. Experience of working on World Bank funded projects will be advantageous. S/he should have a post- graduate university degree in a relevant social science (gender studies, development studies, sociology, etc.)
Evaluation Specialist	At least 10 years of experience working on evaluation of assets during resettlement planning. Experience of working on development projects in Pakistan including Sindh will be preferred. Experience of working on World Bank funded projects will be advantageous. S/he should have a post-graduate university degree in civil engineering or relevant field.
GIS Specialist	Bachelor's degree in ICT, Management Information Systems (MIS), Geographic Information Systems (GIS), or related field; with at least 5 years' experience of GIS data entry, presentation, and spatial data analysis using GIS software.
Supporting staff for surveys, data collection and entry	At least two years of field survey experience working in Pakistan including Sindh.

The above team should work in close collaboration with the Design team and the Contractors. Other team members can be added if a need is felt during the conduct of the Resettlement Planning.

ASSIGNMENT OUTPUT AND DURATION

Two outputs are required. The first output is an assignment inception report after signing the contract. The consultant team will have technical discussions with engineering design team and Contractor (if on board) and develop its working plan to deliver this assignment. The inception report should at least describe the working plan, approach, methodology, team strength, mobilization and deployment, and overall schedule. The inception report should be submitted within two (2) weeks of the signing of the Contract Agreement.

The second assignment output is a draft RP on the arrangements of engineering design work, and availability of project alignment. This RP should comply with the government RPF agreed with the World Bank, and meet government as well as World Bank resettlement policies. The timeline of the assignment duration will be further discussed with the contractor engineering design team and proposed. The Draft RP should be submitted within three and a half (3.5) months after signing of the Contract Agreement. The final RP will be submitted within two (2) weeks after receipt of the comments from the World Bank.

ANNEX 4: SAMPLE FORM OF GRIEVANCE DOCUMENTATION

Grievance Logging and Initial Response Template

Date of Receiving:		Grievand Number:		
Mode of Receiving:			1	
Name of Aggrieved Party/Person(s)				
Name of Organization				
Position				
Address				
Telephone/Fax				
Cell Number				
Email Address				
Most effective mean to receive response (please tick)	Post:	Email:		Phone:
Nature of Complaint:				
Received by:				
Date Inputted				
Initial Response (date and sent by):				
Resolved / Addressed By	Name:		Signa	iture:
Nature of Resolution				
Date of Resolution				
On-going/Closed				
Comments, if any				
Name of Signature of ESSC staff				

Name of the complainant/s:

1.

FORMAT FOR RECORDING THE PROCEEDINGS OF GRIEVANCE REDRESS COMMITTEES

2.	National identification number:
3.	Address and contact details:
4.	Date of the inquiry:
5.	Time:
6.	Whether complainant participated or not:
7.	Grievance or issue (in summary):
8.	Statement made by the complainant/s:
9.	GRC recommendation:
10.	Participants in the GRC:
11.	Copies to:

ANNEX 5: SAMPLE TORS FOR THIRD PARTY MONITORING

Introduction

External Monitor expert is required to verify and assess the monitoring information relevant to the implementation of this RP of SFERP Project. The external expert will (i) verify the internal monitoring undertaken by PIU; (ii) conduct site visits, (iii) conduct meeting with relevant stakeholders district and provincial authorities involved in land acquisition and review implementation of resettlement activities semi-annually; (iv) review records of compensation payments, verify provision of entitlements to affected people and assess the significance of identified measures in restoring or enhancing AP's quality of life or livelihood; (v) advise PIU on safeguard compliance issue that arise in connection with the Project and agree on timeline in the conduct of agreed activity; (v) in the event of non- compliance, report to WB any non-compliance identified and recommend corrective actions to be incorporated in the corrective action plan to be prepared by the PIU.

Scope of Work

- To prepare a monitoring and evaluation plan, for review and approval by the PIU and WB. The
 plan should clearly define the activities and deliverables per reporting, schedule and highlight
 the scope and strategy of monitoring system, key indicators and methodology in the collection
 and analysis of data;
- Validate the internal monitoring and reporting of PIU. The external monitor is expected to
 review the adequacy of PIU's internal monitoring and reporting procedure, including the
 number and qualification of company staff engaged in implementing the RP at different
 stages, determine adequacy and integrity of the process, recommend corrective actions and
 agree on the schedule of implementation of these corrective actions, if necessary;
- Validate the adequacy of public consultation and disclosure of information as designed and described in the RP. Where necessary, the External Monitor should advise PIU if additional public consultation and disclosure of information need to be undertaken. The External Monitor should validate on ground that appropriate consultations and information disclosure took place;
- Assess the extent to which the entitlement matrix, list of displaced/APs or households (authorized representative of affected households), and specific entitlements such as compensation amount and procedure, are followed including timeliness of payment. The Monitor must closely look into the veracity/correctness of available proof of compensation such as receipt or any other document stating acceptance of compensation by the representative of APs/households;
- Assess the adequacy of income restoration strategy and evaluate the matching of specific livelihood development activities against the needs of the intended recipients/beneficiaries.
 The External Monitor should document the implementation of each activity and determine effectiveness to affected people including women and vulnerable groups;
- Assess the adequacy of institutional arrangements, specifically the capacity of PIU, the local
 authorities involved in the land acquisition and resettlement process and other organizations
 expected to implement the RP to ensure that the objectives of the RP and the OP 4.12 are
 achieved, and suggest necessary enhancement measures,

if necessary;

- Validate the adequacy of the GRM and suggest necessary enhancement measures, subject to
 further public consultations and disclosure, if necessary. Verify on ground the level of
 awareness of the community within the project impact area on the existing GRM, common
 issues raised, resolution of each registered case and level of satisfaction of community on the
 GRM:
- Conduct an interim audit of land acquisition and compensation and resettlement activities for people affected by the Project. As part of the audit, the following will be conducted:
- Socio-economic survey will be undertaken to gather information on the AP's land area, land
 use including farm and livelihood activities, yield and income derived from the affected land,
 and APs sources of incomes, etc. prior to the Project taking possession of the land;
- Audit of status of compensation payments, use of funds received by the affected people and current socio-economic living conditions;
- Audit of project impacts on women as well as their needs and concerns and identify any additional potential assistance for women in affected villages;
- An assessment of whether compensation at replacement cost has been paid, whether the livelihoods and standard of living of the APs have been restored and whether all activities implemented are in line with WB's policy requirements;
- Based on the findings of the audit, the external monitor will prepare a Corrective Action Plan with estimated budget, timeline and implementation arrangements;
- When unanticipated involuntary resettlement impacts are found during RP implementation, the External Monitor should assess and advise PIU the need to conduct additional social impact assessment and/or updating of RP, and ensure all existing applicable requirements, entitlements and provisions are followed;
- Document and highlight major problems/issues encountered and lessons learned;
- Where necessary, participate in discussion with PIU and among various Project lenders (such as WB) and its consultants;
- The External Monitor will conduct semi-annual site visits, interview affected people and conduct consultations;
- Immediately after completion of RP implementation, the External Monitor will undertake a RP
 Completion Audit covering all APs. The audit will also be supported by findings of the socioeconomic survey which will include data on livelihoods and income levels of affected people
 that would help to determine whether affected households have been able to restore or
 improve their socio-economic status compared to the pre-Project level;
- In the event that the RP Completion Audit finds that the objectives of the RP and the OP 4.12
 have not been met, the External Monitor will continue with the quarterly site visits during the
 duration of the implementation of the Corrective Action Plan; and
- Within 2 years following the completion of RP implementation (or Corrective Action Plan in case Audit findings show non-compliance), conduct annual site visits

to monitor whether affected people have maintained or improved their socio- economic status.

Deliverables

The External Monitor will deliver the following reports:

- A Monitoring and Evaluation Plan, within one month after appointment
- Interim Audit Report, within 3 months after completion of land acquisition compensation
- payments
- External monitoring reports
- In the event that a Corrective Action Plan is prepared following the audit, prepare a close out report upon completion of CAP implementation.
- Following completion of RP/CAP implementation, prepare annual monitoring reports thereafter.

External monitoring reports and all other reports will be submitted simultaneously to PIU and WB. An evaluation report at the end of the project will be prepared with critical analysis of the achievements of the program and performance of the project as well as PIU.

Qualification and Experience of Consultant

The Consultant will have sufficient technical capacity to provide the above services and the specialists will have a Master's degree in social science or relevant field and a minimum of 10 years' experience in dealing with social/community development projects and demonstrated experience in the resettlement monitoring requirements, as per involuntary resettlement/land acquisition, WB's involuntary resettlement operational policy, Pakistan's Land Acquisition Act of 1894, etc.